

# REPORT OF THE EIGHTEENTH SESSION OF THE JOINT FAO/WHO CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION

Geneva, 3 - 12 July 1989

**TABLE OF CONTENTS** 

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do notimply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

M-83 ISBN 92-5-102883-4

All rights reserved No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying or otherwise, without the prior permission of the copyright owner Applications for such permission, with a statement of the purpose and extent of the reproduction should be addressed to the

Director, Publications Division, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Via delle Terme di Caracalla, 00 100 Rome, Italy

## FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION Rome © FAO 1989

Hyperlinks to non-FAO Internet sites do not imply any official endorsement of or responsibility for the opinions, ideas, data or products presented at these locations, or guarantee the validity of the information provided. The sole purpose of links to non-FAO sites is to indicate further information available on related topics.

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Introduction
Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

#### **Election of Officers of the Commission**

• Appointment of Regional Coordinators

#### In Memoriam

Report by the Chairman on the 35th and 36th Sessions of the Executive Committee

**Membership of the Codex Alimentarius Commission** 

Report of the Revised Publication of the Codex Alimentarius and on Distribution

<u>Arrangements</u>

Progress Report on Acceptances of Codex Standards and Codex Maximum Limits for Pesticide Residue Levels and on Action taken in Member Countries Concerning their Implementation

Report on the Financial Situation of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme for 1988/89 and 1990/91

#### Report on Activities within FAO and WHO Relevant to the Work of the Commission

<u>Report on Joint FAO/WHO Activities</u>
 <u>Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR)</u>

 <u>Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA)</u>

Joint FAO/WHO Contamination Monitoring Programme

Second Joint FAO/WHO/UNEP International Conference on Mycotoxins, Bangkok,

<u>Thailand</u>

Joint FAO/WHO Regional Workshops

Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Recommended Allowances of Nutrients for

Food Labelling Purposes

Joint FAO/IAEA/ITC(UNCTAD/GATT) International Conference on the Acceptance,

Control of and Trade in Irradiated Food, Geneva

• Report on FAO Activities

Radionuclides

Mycotoxins

International Code of Conduct on the Distribution and Use of Pesticides

**Export Control** 

**Publications** 

• WHO Activities

Activities of the Joint FAO/IAEA/WHO International Consultative Group on Food

<u>Irradiation (ICGFI)</u>

#### **Report of Activities of Other International Organizations**

- ISO Activities of Interest to the Commission
- United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UN/ECE)
- International Trade Centre (ITC/UNCTAD/GATT)
- European Committee for Standardization (CEN)

## <u>Progress Report on the Implementation of the Code of Ethics for International Trade in</u> Food

## Relations with GATT and its Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade and Negotiating Group on Agriculture

## **Consideration of Proposals for Action in Relation to Radionuclide Contamination of Foods**

• Status of the Proposed Guideline Levels

#### **Establishment of a New Regional Codex Coordinating Committee**

#### Formal Adoption by the Commission of Reports of its Subsidiary Bodies

#### <u>Implications of Biotechnology on International Food Standards and Codes of Practice</u>

#### **Codex Coordinating Committee for Africa**

- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft African Regional Standards for Whole and Decorticated Pearl Millet Grains and Pearl Millet Flour
- Status of the Standards
- Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft African Regional Standards for Edible Cassava Flour and Grated Desiccated Coconut
- Status of the Standards
- Amendment of the Codex African Regional Standard for Gari
- Collaboration between the African Regional Organization for Standardization (ARSO) and Codex
- Appointment of Coordinator for Africa

#### **Codex Coordinating Committee for Asia**

- Other matters arising from the Report of the 6th Session of the Committee
- Estimation and Identification of Individual Fats in Mixtures of Oils
- Code of Practice for Street Foods
- Appointment of Coordinator for Asia

#### **Codex Coordinating Committee for Europe**

- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft European Regional Standard for Mayonnaise
- Status of the Standard
- Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Amendments to the Codex Regional European Standard for Natural Mineral Waters - Methods of Microbiological and Chemical Analysis
- Other Matters arising from the Report of the 16th Session of the Committee
- Appointment of Coordinator for Europe

#### **Codex Coordinating Committee for Latin America and and Caribbean**

- Improvement of the Working Mechanism of the Codex Alimentarius Commission
- World-wide Specification for Rice
- Proposed Draft Standard for Raw Sugar (at Step 3)
- Code of Hygienic Practice for Street-Vended Foods
- Appointment of Coordinator

#### **Codex Committee on General Principles**

- Composition of the Executive Committee
- Matters Relating to the Acceptance of Codex Standards and Maximum Residue Limits
- Status of Codex Regional Standards and their Application
- Terms of Reference of Regional Coordinating Committees
- Procedures for the Elaboration of Standards for Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables
- Endorsement of Matters Arising from the Third Session of the Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods (CCRVDF)

- <u>Proposed Definitions for "Maximum Residue Level" (MRL) and "Good Practices in</u> the Use of Veterinary Drugs" (GPVD)
- Proposed Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs
- Proposed Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs Introductory Section
- Proposed Procedure for the Acceptance of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs
- Strengthening the Activities of the Codex Alimentarius Commission to Coordinate
  Work on Food Standards Undertaken by Other International Organizations
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues**

- The Work of the Committee and Health Protection
- Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds
- Methods of Sampling for Determination of Pesticide Residues
- <u>Guidelines for Predicting Dietary Intakes of Pesticide Residues</u>
- Industrial and Environmental Contaminants
- Definitions of 'Good Agricultural Practice' (GAP) and 'Maximum Residue Limit' (MRL)
- Recommendations concerning Pesticide Residue Problems in Developing Countries
- Recommendations for Methods of Analysis
- Collaboration between the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues (CCPR) and the Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR)
- Draft Maximum Residue Limits at Step 5 and 8 of the Codex Procedure
- Status of Draft MRLs
- Proposed Substantive and Non-substantive Amendments to Codex Maximum Residue
  Limits
- Other Business
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods**

- Consideration of Recommended Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs at Step 5
- Confirmation of the Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Food Labelling**

- Consideration of the Draft Revised General Guidelines on Claims at Step 5
- Status of the Draft Revised Guidelines
- Proposed Amendment, at Step 5, of Section 5.2.1 (Irradiated Foods) of the General Labelling Standard and Section 7.2 (Irradiated Food Additives) of the General Standard for the Labelling of Food Additives When Sold as Such

- Status of the Proposed Draft Amendment
- Proposed Draft List of Class Titles for Food Additives
- Proposals Concerning the Endorsement of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards
- Proposals for Amendments to the Codex Guidelines on Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards
- Proposed Draft Standard for Labelling of and Claims for Low-Energy and Reduced-Energy Foods
- Endorsement of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards
- Recommended Nutrient Reference Values for Labelling Purposes
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants**

- Consideration at Steps 5 and 8 of Draft Guidelines for Simple Evaluation of Food Additive Intake
- Status of the Guidelines
- Consideration at Step 5 of Proposed Draft Guideline Levels for Vinylchloride
   Monomer and Acrylonitrile in Foods and Food Packaging Material and for Methyl
   Mercury in Fish
  - <u>Draft Guideline Levels for Vinylchloride Monomer (VCM) and Acrylonitrile</u> (ACN) in Foods and Food Packaging Materials
  - Status of the Guideline Levels
  - Draft Guideline Levels for Methyl Mercury in Fish
  - Status of the Guideline Levels
- Consideration at Step 5 of Draft Specifications of Identity and Purity of Food Additives
  - Status of the Specifications
- Publication of JECFA/Codex Specifications
- Other Matters Arising from the Reports of the 20th and 21st Sessions of the Committee
  - Statement on the Use of Food Additives in Food
  - Status of Statement on the Use of Food Additives in Food
  - International Numbering System
  - Status of the International Numbering System
  - Inventory of Processing Aids Status of the Inventory of Processing Aids
  - Sampling Plans for Mercury, Cadmium and Lead
  - Status of the Sampling Plans for Mercury, Cadmium and Lead
  - Guideline Levels for Aflatoxin B1 in Peanuts
  - Status of the Guideline Levels
  - Guideline Levels for Aflatoxins in Feed
  - Status of the Guideline Levels
  - Guideline Levels for Cadmium and Lead in Food
  - Status of the Guideline Levels
  - Consideration of New Foods and Other Foods of Biotechnological Origin

- Proposals for General Provisions for the Use of Food Additives in Standardized and Non-Standardized Food
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Food Hygiene**

- Revised Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Low Acid and Acidified Low Acid
   Canned Foods at Step 8
- Status of the Revised Code of Hygienic Practice
- Amendments to the Recommended International Code of Hygienic Practice for Dried Milk Definition of Pasteurization
- Status of the Amendment
- <u>Draft Guidelines for the Salvage of Canned Foods Exposed to Adverse Conditions</u>
- Proposed Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Pre-Cooked and Cooked Foods in Mass Catering (Step 5)
- Guideline Procedures to Establish Causes of Microbiological Spoilage in Canned Foods
- Proposed Draft [Code/Guidelines] of Hygienic Practice for the Preservation of Raw Milk by Use of the Lactoperoxidase System [where refrigeration is virtually impossible]. Comments at Step 3
- Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Aseptic Food Processing and Packaging Systems
- Proposed Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Spices and Condiments
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling**

- Matters Arising from the Report of the 16th Session of the Committee
  - Codex Guidelines on Sampling
  - Sampling for Net Contents in Packages
  - Sampling Plan for Food Grade Salt
  - General Methods of Analysis for Contaminants
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses**

- <u>Draft Guidelines on Formulated Supplementary Foods for Older Infants and Young</u> Children
- Status of the Guidelines
- Proposed Draft Standard for the Labelling of and Claims for Foods for Special Medical Purposes
- Status of the Standard
- <u>Proposed Draft Standard for the Nutritionally Complete Formula Foods for Use in</u> Weight Control Diets
- Status of the Standard

- Amendment of the Labelling Sections of the Codex Standards for Canned Baby Foods, Cereal-Based Foods for Infants and Children and Follow-up Formula
- Amendment of the General Principles for the Addition of Essential Nutrients to Foods
- Amendment of the Maximum Level for Use of Cocoa in the Codex Standard for Processed Cereal-based Foods for Infants and Children
- Other Matters Arising from the 16th Session of the Committee
  - <u>Tabel-top Sweeteners</u>
  - Review of Methods of Analysis
  - Criteria for Amendment of Advisory Lists of Mineral Salts and Vitamin Compounds
  - Vitamin and Mineral Supplements
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### Joint UN/ECE Codex Alimentarius Group of Experts on Standardization of Fruit Juices

- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Nectars Preserved exclusively by Physical Means
- Status of the General Standard for Fruit Nectars Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Juices Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means
- Status of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Juices Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means
- Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft General Standard for Vegetable Juices
- Consideration of Guidelines for Mixed Fruit Juices and Guidelines for Mixed Fruit Nectars
- Methods of Analysis for Fruit Juices
- Revision of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards for Fruit Juices and Fruit Nectars

#### **Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables**

- Format for Standards for Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables
- <u>Elaboration Procedures</u>
- Acceptance Procedures (Point of Application)
- Collaboration with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD)
- Collaboration with the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE)
- <u>Definition of "Tropical Zone"</u>
- Establishment of Worldwide Codex Standards for Pineapple, Papaya and Mango
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products**

• Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Blocks of Fish Fillet, Minced Fish Flesh and Mixtures of Fillets and Minced Fish Flesh

- Status of the Standard
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Fish Sticks (Fish Fingers) and Fish Portions Breaded or in Batter
- Status of the Standard
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Dried Salted Fish (Klippfish) of the Gadidae Fish Family
- Status of the Standard
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Code of Practice for Cephalopods
- Status of the Code
- Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft General Standard for Quick Frozen Fish Fillets
- Status of the Draft Standard
- Consideration of Proposed Draft Amendments to the Recommended International Code of Practice for Salted Fish
- Status of Proposed Draft Amendments
- Proposed Draft Amendment to the Codex Standard for Sardines and Sardine Type
  Products
- Status of the Proposed Amendment
- Revision of Labelling Provisions for Fish and Fishery Products
- Additional Item Concerning Supplement 1 of the Recommended International Code of Practice for Shrimps and Prawns
- <u>Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee</u>

#### **Codex Committee on Processed Meat and Poultry Products**

- Consideration at Step 5 of Annex D to the International Code of Hygienic Practice for Processed Meat Products
- Consideration at Step 5 of the Revision of Codex Standards for Processed Meat and Poultry Products
- Consideration at Step 8 of Draft Guidelines for the Use of Standardized Non-Meat Protein Products in Processed Meat and Poultry Products
- <u>Status of the Guidelines</u>
- <u>Draft Guide for the Microbiological Quality of Spices and Herbs used in Processed</u> <u>Meat and Poultry Products</u>
- Proposal to Change the Name of the Committee in Spanish
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Cereals, Pulses and Legumes**

- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Certain Pulses
- Status of the Standard for Certain Pulses
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Sorghum Grains
- Status of the Standard for Sorghum Grains
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Sorghum Flour
- Status of the Standard for Sorghum Flour

- Consideration at Step 5 of the Draft Standard for Durum Wheat Semolina and Durum Wheat
- Sampling Plans Cited in the Standards for Maize, Maize Grits and Maize Meal
- Consideration of Food Additive Provisions in the Standard for Wheat Flour
- Amendment to Increase the Fat Acidity in the Codex Standard for Wheat Flour from 30 mg to 50 mg KOH/100g
- Guideline Levels for Contaminants in Cereals, Pulses and Legumes
- Elaboration of a World-Wide Standard for Rice Including Milled Rice
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins**

- <u>Update of the Report on Vegetable Protein Production and Utilization</u>
- Protein Quality Measurement
- Quantitative differentiation of Vegetable and Animal Protein
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Guidelines for the Utilization of Vegetable Protein Products
- Status of the Guidelines
- Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Vegetable Protein Products and Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Soy Protein Products
- Status of the Standards
- Adjournment of the Committee sine die
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Sugars**

- Methods of Analysis Provisions in Codex Standards for Sugars
- Codex Sugar Standard Contaminant Levels
- High Fructose Glucose Syrup
- Proposed Draft Standard for Raw Sugar
- Endorsement of Labelling Provisions for Sugar
- Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Processed Fruits and Vegetables**

• Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

#### **Codex Committee on Fats and Oils**

- Consideration at Step 8 of Amendments to Codex Standards for Individual Fats and Oils to include Fatty Acid Ranges as Determined by Gas-Liquid Chromatography
- Status of the Draft Amendments
- Proposed Draft Amendments to the Standards for Palm Oil and Palm Kernel Oil
- Elaboration of Standards for Palm Olein and Palm Stearin
- Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Meat Hygiene**

• Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Cocoa Products and Chocolate**

• Confirmation of Chairmanship

#### **Codex Committee on Soups and Broths**

• Confirmation of Chairmanship

**Codex Committee on Edible Ices** 

**Codex Committee on Natural Mineral Waters** 

**Future Work** 

**Provisional Timetable of Codex Sessions 1990–1991** 

**Other Business** 

#### **APPENDICES**

Appendix I List of Participants

<u>Appendix II Opening Remarks by Dr. Hiroshi Nakajima Director-General, World Health Organization</u>

Appendix III Reply by the Chairman of the Codex Alimentarius Commission to the Opening Address by the Director-General of WHO

Appendix IV List of Member Countries

#### JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME

# REPORT OF THE EIGHTEENTH SESSION OF THE

# JOINT FAO/WHO CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION Geneva, 3-12 July 1989

#### INTRODUCTION

- 1. The 18th Session of the Joint FAO/WHO Codex Alimentarius Commission was held at the International Conference Centre, Geneva, from 3 to 12 July 1989. The Session was attended by 281 participants including the representatives and observers of 56 countries and observers from 29 international organizations (see Appendix 1 for List of Participants).
- 2. The Commission was presided over by its Chairman, Dr. E.R. Mendez, Mexico, and for certain items of the Agenda by Dr. N.Tape, Canada, and Professor F.G. Winarno, Indonesia, two of its Vice-Chairmen. The Joint Secretaries were Dr. A.W. Randell, FAO, and Dr. F. Käferstein, WHO.
- 3. The Session was opened by the Director-General of WHO, Dr. H. Nakajima, the text of whose address is contained in Appendix 2 to this Report. The response of the Chairman is contained in Appendix 3.

#### **ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND TIMETABLE** (Agenda Item 1)

4. The Commission adopted the Provisional Agenda ALINORM 89/1 and Addendum 1 as the Agenda for its Session with a slight change in the order of discussion of certain items.

#### **ELECTION OF OFFICERS OF THE COMMISSION** (Agenda Item 4)

5. During the Session, the Commission re-elected Dr. E.R. Mendez, Mexico, as Chairman of the Commission to serve from the end of the 18th Session to the end of the 19th Session. The Commission also elected Dr. C.Kane, Senegal; Dr. N. Tape, Canada; and Prof. F. G. Winarno, Indonesia, as Vice-Chairmen of the Commission to serve from the end of the 18th Session to the end of the 19th Session.

#### Appointment of Regional Coordinators

6. The following persons were appointed as Regional Coordinators for:

Africa - Mr. Tawfic Zagloul (Egypt)

Asia - Dr. Pakdee Pothisiri (Thailand)

Europe - Dr. Herbert Woidich (Austria)

Latin America and the Caribbean - Lic. Maria Eugenia Chacon Moroux (Costa Rica)

North America and South West Pacific - Dr. Lester Crawford (USA)

#### **IN MEMORIAM**

- 7. The Commission observed one minute's silence in memory of its former friends and colleagues who had passed away since its previous session:
  - Prof. G. Weill (France), former Chairman of the Commission, 1971–72, and Vice-Chairman
  - Dr. Alfredo Dovat (Uruguay), former Coordinator for the Region of Latin America and the Caribbean
  - Dr. Mrs. Anne Brincker (Denmark), former Vice-Chairman of the Commission and Chairman of the Codex Committee on Processed Meat and Poultry Products
  - Dr. Bob Weik (USA), Member of the US Delegation on many occasions, and former Chairman of the Joint FAO/WHO Committee of Government Experts on the Code of Principles concerning Milk and Milk Products.
  - Dr. Donald Houston (USA), Leader of the US Delegation and a strong supporter of the Commission and its work.

## REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN ON THE 35th and 36th SESSIONS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (Agenda Item 2)

8. In introducing the reports of the 35th and 36th Sessions of the Executive Committee contained in documents ALINORM 89/3 and ALINORM 89/4, respectively, the Chairman indicated that all items considered by the Executive Committee should be dealt with by the Commission under the agenda items relating to the matters concerned.

#### MEMBERSHIP OF THE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION (Agenda Item 3)

9. The Chairman informed the Commission that following the 17th Session, the Deputy Director-General of FAO had contacted all non-members of the Commission informing them of the benefits of membership and inviting them to join the Commission. At the same time the Director-General of WHO transmitted the 40th World Health Assembly's Resolution on the Commission inviting member states which had not yet done so to join. As a result eight countries have joined the Commission: Antigua and Barbuda; Equatorial Guinea; German

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Secretariat regrets to note the sudden passing away of Dr. J. C. Jaisant, a member of the Indian delegation, during his return to India from the Commission's session.

Democratic Republic; Honduras; Papua New Guinea; Rwanda; Viet Nam; Yemen Arab Republic. The total membership of the Commission was now 137 countries and is set out in Appendix 4 to this Report.

10. The Commission expressed its appreciation for the efforts of the parent organization and requested that these efforts be continued so as to increase the membership of the Commission.

## REPORT OF THE REVISED PUBLICATION OF THE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS AND ON DISTRIBUTION ARRANGEMENTS (Agenda Item 5)

- 11. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/2, a paper prepared by the Secretariat on the basis of discussions which took place during the 35th Session of the Executive Committee (ALINORM 89/3, paras. 13-17). The paper described the presentation of the revised Codex Alimentarius in loose-leaf international A-4 format in 14 volumes together with a new abridged version containing the substantive contents of the Codex Alimentarius in a single volume.
- 12. The Commission noted that the revised publications would be distributed through the world-wide sales networks of FAO and WHO as had been recommended by the 36th Session of the Executive Committee, ALINORM 89/4 paras. 7-10. A sufficient number of copies would be distributed without charge to Codex Contact Points and Ministries of Agriculture and Health and libraries which have reciprocal arrangements with FAO and WHO. The Commission welcomed these proposals.
- 13. The Commission was also informed that the Secretariat was actively seeking ways in which the Codex Alimentarius would become available in a computerized form possibly through readily accessible data bases, and by title through the FAO World Agricultural Information Centre, WAICENT. A small expert group would be invited to advise on techniques available for storage and retrieval of Codex texts in this manner.
- 14. The delegation of Sweden, referring to the discussions of the Executive Committee concerning the issuance of the Codex Alimentarius as a sales document, drew attention to the need to assure that Codex Standards should be widely available, if necessary through the use of photocopies, or, in future, through the use of electronic data transfer. The Delegation of the United Kingdom requested that the problems which might be encountered in this regard should be carefully studied and that Contact Points should be consulted concerning their distribution needs.

# PROGRESS REPORT ON ACCEPTANCES OF CODEX STANDARDS AND CODEX MAXIMUM LIMITS FOR PESTICIDE RESIDUE LEVELS AND ON ACTION TAKEN IN MEMBER COUNTRIES CONCERNING THEIR IMPLEMENTATION (Agenda Item 6)

15. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/3 containing detailed information on replies received since the 17th Session up to shortly before the current session of the Commission. It was noted that this document was based on replies received from Argentina, Brazil, Bulgaria,

Canada, Cuba, Finland, Iran, Madagascar, Malaysia, New Zealand, Portugal, Switzerland, Thailand and USA. In addition, the Commission was informed that Cuba had notified its position of full acceptance for four Codex Standards and free circulation for one other Codex Standard.

- 16. The delegation of Argentina stated that a number of Codex Standards had been considered and used such as those of Sugars, Processed Meat and Poultry Products, Fish and Fishery Products, Labelling, Cocoa, Fruit Juices, Fats and Oils and Methods of Analysis and Sampling. A significant number of Recommended International Codes of Hygienic and/or Technological Practice were also adopted as guidelines in the country.
- 17. The Delegation of Thailand stated that Codex Standards served as guidelines for its food industry and it had accepted, with specified deviation, the General Standard for Irradiated Foods. The recommended Codes of Hygienic Practice were also implemented in this country.
- 18. The Delegation of Brazil stated that the Codex Standards were being studied in Brazil. Limited acceptance had been given to 23 Codex Standards and full acceptance to 28 Codex Standards. The Delegation stated that 40 Codex Maximum Limits for Pesticide Residues had been accepted. Implementation of the Codes for Canned Fish and Frozen Fish were also adopted.
- 19. The Delegation of Switzerland stated that the list of acceptances referenced in document ALINORM 89/5 should be considered in the context of Point 4.B of the Procedural Manual, which provided for free distribution of prtoducts within the country's territorial jurisdiction.
- 20. The Delegation of Iran provided details on the acceptances of many Codex Standards and of proposed levels for radionuclide contamination of foods. The Delegation also noted that it was currently considering recommendations for Maximum Residue Levels for Veterinary Drugs.
- 21. The Commission expressed its appreciation for the information provided and stressed that countries should continue to give favourable consideration to notifying the Secretariat that products in conformity with Codex standards will be permitted free entry into and distribution within their territorial jurisdictions. If this presented a problem then the Secretariat would take up the matter at its intersecretariat discussions with economic groupings, such as the EEC and the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance (CMEA) and maintain its efforts to have Codex standards accepted by individual countries.

## REPORT ON THE FINANCIAL SITUATION OF THE JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME FOR 1988/89 AND 1990/91 (Agenda Item 7)

22. The Commission received a report on the budgets of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme for the biennia 1986/87, 1988/89 and 1990/91 (ALINORM 89/6 and paras. 3–6, ALINORM 89/4).

- 23. In introducing the report, the Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme indicated that the Codex budget continued to be maintained on a "zero growth" basis, although a small additional amount (US\$ 10 000) had been provided by FAO for the 1990/91 biennium to cover the cost of new computer services. During the 1986/87 biennium unexpected fluctuations in the Italian lira/US dollar exchange rate had created budgetary problems but the resulting deficit of \$ 250 000 was paid from an extraordinary contribution from FAO. However, the budget for 1988/89 would enable the Programme to proceed satisfactorily throughout the biennium. In addition, tighter control of Codex documentation and printing costs would make it possible to publish all Codex standards and other final texts delayed since 1986/87.
- 24. The cost sharing arrangements between FAO and WHO had not changed and still reflected a contribution by FAO of 75 percent and by WHO of 25 percent to the Joint FAO/WHO Standards Programme budget. However, additional costs met by FAO covering documents and contractual services, reflected an actual cost sharing at a level which resulted in FAO paying 83 percent and WHO 17 percent of total Codex costs. Some countries attending the June 1989 FAO Council Session had expressed the view that the share borne by FAO was unduly heavy, calling for a more equitable sharing of Codex costs.
- 25. The Commission noted the 1988/89 and 1990/91 budgets of the Programme and also noted the high cost of documentation. It expressed its appreciation to FAO for its strong financial support of the Programme and to the Secretariat for its efforts in carrying out the work of the Commission within the available budgetary provision. The Commission looked forward to the issue of the revised version of the Codex Alimentarius. It urged Chairmen of Codex committees to economize with reports, circulars and other documents, in order to allow more resources for the publication of final texts.

## REPORT ON ACTIVITIES WITHIN FAO AND WHO RELEVANT TO THE WORK OF THE COMMISSION (Agenda Item 8)

26. The Commission had before it document ALINORM 89/7 which reported very extensively on Joint FAO/WHO Activities; FAO Activities; and WHO Activities separately.

#### REPORT ON JOINT FAO/WHO ACTIVITIES

#### Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR)

27. Two Joint FAO/WHO Meetings on Pesticide Residues have been held since the Seventeenth Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission. These were held in September 1987 and September 1988. Forty-five pesticides were included on the agenda for toxicological evaluation and/or maximum residue levels for various commodities in 1987, and 42 pesticides were evaluated in 1988. The recommendations of JMPR are used by FAO and WHO Member States in the establishment of national regulations and by the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues in establishing Codex MRLs.

#### Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA)

- 28. The FAO Joint Secretary informed the Commission that three meetings of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) had been held since the Commission's last session. These were:
  - the 33rd Meeting held in Geneva, March 1988, to evaluate food additives;
  - the 34th Meeting also held in Geneva, February 1989, to evaluate veterinary drug residues in food;
  - the 35th Meeting held in Rome, June 1989, to evaluate food additives.
- 29. The two meetings devoted to food additives (33rd and 35th) evaluated a total of 34 substances including antioxidants, colours, emulsifiers, flavouring agents and various miscellaneous additives which included solvents and processing aids. These meetings also evaluated nine food contaminants including metals, a plasticizer, a mycotoxin (patulin) and two environmental contaminants (methyl mercury and polychlorinated biphenyls). In addition, the specifications for purity and identity for a total of 18 food additives were revised.
- 30. The Commission was informed that the 34th Meeting of JECFA was devoted exclusively to the safety evaluation of veterinary drug residues in foods. This was the second such meeting and a total of 10 drug substances was considered. These included 4 nitroimidazoles, an anthelmintic, 2 sulfonamides, a growth promoter (trenbolone acetate) and 2 trypanosides. Acceptable Daily Intake (ADI) levels could be established for only 4 drug substances. Of these, 3 were given a recommended Maximum Residue Level (MRL). There was insufficient information to establish an MRL for the fourth substance given an ADI.
- 31. The Commission was advised that much of the difficulty in the safety evaluation of veterinary drug residues was due to characterizing and determining the bioavailability of "bound residues". These represent non-extractable residues with varying toxicological significance.
- 32. In addition to the regular JECFA reports, the Commission was informed that an additional publication had been issued recently as a result of a JECFA Meeting. This was FAO Food and Nutrition Paper Number 45 entitled "Exposure of Infants and Children to Lead" which was initially a working paper prepared for the 30th meeting of JECFA, but was considered of sufficient interest and importance to be published as a separate document.
- 33. The Commission was advised that FAO was consolidating all current JECFA specifications into one volume. This was being done with the support of the Japan Food Additives Association which had provided a food additives expert to review, edit and assemble the combined volume. This effort would include updating the present FAO/WHO food additives data system. The JECFA Secretariat had kept a record of corrections presented at previous CCFAC meetings, and these would be included in the final consolidated volume. No firm decision had been made concerning whether the combined volume would be in bound or loose-leaf binder format.

- 34. The Commission was further advised that FAO was updating and revising the Guide to JECFA Specifications (FAO Food and Nutrition Paper Number 5) which was last revised in 1983.
- 35. Finally, the Commission was informed that two JECFA meetings had been planned for 1990. These were the 36th meeting on veterinary drug residues in foods, scheduled for Rome in February 1990; and the 37th meeting on food additives scheduled for Geneva in June 1990.

#### Joint FAO/WHO Contamination Monitoring Programme

36. The Joint FAO/WHO Food Contamination Monitoring Programme had been established under the Global Environmental Monitoring System (GEMS) of the United Nations Environment Programme to coordinate and stimulate monitoring activities at national, regional and global levels for the early detection and control of Pollution in the environment. A description of the Programme's activities was contained in ALINORM 89/7. The Commission was informed of the work on monitoring levels of certain pesticides, PCBs, heavy metals and aflatoxins. It was noted in particular that the data collected under the programme were available to the subsidiary bodies of the Commission for use in establishing maximum levels of contaminants in commodity standards. The Commission was informed of the valuable assistance provided by the Governments of Sweden and the United Kingdom and WHO's International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) in Lyon, France, in the provision of support of the laboratory quality assurance aspects of the programme. It was pointed out that the results of these studies to date indicate that large differences exist between laboratories with regard to analytical capability. As a result, training and other assistance was being provided to improve on the quality of the data produced. The Commission was advised that a joint FAO/WHO/UNEP review meeting was to be held in late July 1989 to review the joint programme and determine the future role of the programme. The Commission recommended that this review meeting be informed of the Commission's concern about the quality of data being generated by the Joint Programme and that urgent action be taken under the Programme to improve the quality of data submitted by countries.

## Second Joint FAO/WHO/UNEP International Conference on Mycotoxins, Bangkok, Thailand, 28 September to 2 October 1987

37. The Commission was informed of the results of the Second Joint FAO/WHO/UNEP International Conference on Mycotoxins and the recommendations made. The Conference in particular, supported the work of the Codex Alimentarius leading to international harmonization of approaches to regulatory control measures. The Conference adopted 16 specific recommendations addressed to the prevention of mycotoxin development, monitoring and control of mycotoxin contamination, training, information and research. The report of the Conference had been widely distributed among countries and provided policy makers with a basis for decision-making in respect of the control of mycotoxin in foods.

#### Joint FAO/WHO Regional Workshops

38. The Commission was informed concerning the holding of Joint FAO/WHO Regional Workshops in Indonesia, Egypt, Costa Rica and Mexico, and which included the topics of food safety, control of food export and imports, and food legislation and standardization.

#### <u>Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Recommended Allowances of Nutrients for Food</u> Labelling Purposes

- 39. The Commission was informed that the Consultation had been organized in response to the request of the Commission at its 17th Session. The Consultation was held in Helsinki, Finland, in September 1988, and was made possible by the support of the Ministry of Trade and Industry of Finland. The Consultation reviewed the current recommended intakes of nutrients established at national and international levels and discussed available data on RDI/RDAs as well as the Reference RDAs of the Codex Guidelines on Nutrition Labelling. The Consultation recommended that a "Nutrient Reference Value" be used for nutrition labelling to clearly indicate to consumers that the references served only as a standard for comparison of nutrient content of foods and did not relate to individual nutrient needs. The Consultation had established a list of 15 nutrients with their respective Nutrient Reference Values. The Consultation report had been published and presented to both the 16th Session of the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses, and the 20th Session of the Codex Committee on Food Labelling.
- 40. The Commission expressed its appreciation and support to FAO and WHO for the joint efforts being taken to support national food control activities. The Commission noted with keen interest the joint activities of the two organizations and requested to be kept fully informed on these issues.

#### <u>Joint FAO/IAEA/WHO/ITC(UNCTAD/GATT) International Conference on the Acceptance,</u> <u>Control of and Trade in Irradiated Food, Geneva, 12–16 December 1988</u>

- 41. The Commission was informed that the Conference proceedings had been published by IAEA, on behalf of the sponsoring Organizations, in June 1989. The proceedings contained the following: (i) opening statements made by, or on behalf of, the executive heads of the four sponsoring organizations, (ii) opening speeches made by the Chairman of the Codex Alimentarius Commission and by the Chairman of the International Consultative Group on Food Irradiation, (iii) the keynote papers presented at the Conference together with the discussions that followed them, (iv) the Document on Food Irradiation being the "outcome" of the Conference in English, French, Spanish and Russian, and (v) the list of participants.
- 42. In addition, the Commission was informed that WHO, under cover of a Note Verbale (C.L. 13-1989) of 20 June 1989, had distributed to its Member States a document containing questions raised by the International Organization of Consumer Unions (IOCU) regarding the safety of irradiated food, together with an authoritative WHO reply to these questions (document No. WHO/EHE/FOS/89.1).
- 43. The Commission requested WHO to distribute this document to all Codex Contact Points.

#### **REPORT ON FAO ACTIVITIES**

44. The Commission was informed of specific activities relating to cooperation with member governments, particularly those of developing countries, which were described in detail in Part B of ALINORM 89/7 and which were carried out by the FAO Food Control and Consumer Protection Group in the Food Quality and Standards Service.

<u>Food Control Assistance to Developing Countries</u> including promotion of coherent national food quality control systems and the organization of national food control strategy workshops remained high priority. Increased attention was being paid to programmes dealing with export and import certification of food and agriculture products and where applicable Codex Standards were being recommended.

<u>Food Contamination Surveys and Training in Food Contamination Control</u> were carried out within the overall efforts to strengthen food control systems in developing countries. They also supported the activities of the FAO/WHO Food Contamination Monitoring Programme. Regional activities had been supplemented by additional activities in specific developing countries.

<u>Training</u> continued to receive high priority. A regional network of training centres has been established in the Asian Region to strengthen various food laboratory and inspection activities. Establishment of a similar network of training centres in Latin America was planned in the near future. The countries of Canada, Federal Republic of Germany, the Netherlands, Sweden and the USA were cited for their excellent cooperation and assistance in providing training to individuals from FAO projects.

<u>Food Control laboratories</u> in several countries had received assistance in strengthening their national capabilities and programme. An Asian regional workshop on laboratory management was held in late 1988 in Bangkok.

<u>Street Foods</u> - FAO has continued supporting activities to determine the types and levels of contaminants found in street foods which in some countries was the major source of food intake for some of the populations. Work to improve the conditions under which these foods were being sold was being undertaken. The problems appear to be national rather than international. Regional workshops have been held so as to coordinate the activities on a regional basis. An Expert Consultation on Street Foods was held in Indonesia in late 1988 and the report was made available to the Commission delegates. Follow-up activities are planned so as to improve the quality and safety of these foods.

45. The Delegations of India and Indonesia expressed their appreciation for the training activities conducted by FAO in the context of the regional network of training centres for food control. The Delegation of China also expressed its appreciation to FAO for the training activities offered, and welcomed the possibility for the establishment of further training centres by FAO or other international bodies. The Delegation stressed the importance of training in the field of import and export inspection of food commodities.

#### Radionuclides

46. The Commission was informed about the Regional Training Programmes for analysis of foods for determination of radionuclide contamination. An Asian Regional Workshop was held in early 1989, and similar programmes were scheduled in late 1989 in Kuwait for the countries of the Middle East, in 1990 in Mexico for the Latin American countries, and Ghana for the countries of Africa.

#### **Mycotoxins**

47. As a follow-up to the 2nd International Conference on Mycotoxins, sub-regional training workshops on aflatoxin analysis had been held in Malawi and Trinidad. A similar workshop was scheduled to be held in late 1989 in Francophone Africa. The Commission was informed concerning the establishment of a network of training institutions utilizing existing institutes in Asia for mycotoxin control. The joint FAO/UNEP/UNEPCOM project was scheduled to commence in mid-1990 and is to include training centres in India, the Philippines, Thailand and the USSR, and would concentrate on sampling and analysis for aflatoxin, providing advice and guidance regarding prevention of mycotoxins and analytical methodology for mycotoxins other than aflatoxins.

#### International Code of Conduct on the Distribution and Use of Pesticides

48. The Commission was informed of the work of FAO in promoting the International Code of Conduct on the Distribution and Use of Pesticides and especially the provision of prior consent which is being actively pursued. Dissemination of the Code was widely made and regional and sub-regional workshops arranged to harmonize potential registration requirements.

#### **Export Control**

49. The Commission was informed of the assistance being provided to upgrade national food export programmes. Workshops were held in Asia, Africa and Latin America to discuss problems associated with the exports of foods. In addition, Finland had provided funds to FAO to assist in conducting a global review of problems associated with food imports. An international meeting on food export/import problems was planned to be held in late 1990 at FAO, Rome, to harmonize national activities.

#### **Publications**

50. The Commission was informed regarding recent FAO publications which included a food sampling manual, the Report of the 1988 Expert Consultation on Street Foods, and a manual on Management of Food Control Programmes prepared under the Regional Project Network of Training Centres for Food Inspectors in Asia. The Commission was advised that work was proceeding on the preparation of a Manual on Quality Assurance for the Food Control Laboratory with publication planned for mid-1990.

#### WHO ACTIVITIES

- 51. The Commission was informed that WHO's work included in ALINORM 89/7 would only refer to global and interregional activities and not to country level and regional activities which were the responsibility of WHO's six Regional Offices. The country level and regional activities would be reported on by the responsible regional staff to the Regional Coordinating Committees.
- 52. Concerning health education in food safety, the Commission learned of an interregional seminar on this topic for Muslim countries of Africa and Asia to be convened in Amman, Jordan, in 1990.
- 53. The Commission was also informed that the report on the WHO Consultation on Health Surveillance and Management Procedures for Food Handling Personnel would be available in 1–2 months as part of WHO's Technical Report Series. This consultation had concluded that routine medical and laboratory examination was very costly but ineffective in preventing food contamination and thus food-borne diseases, and governments and industry were advised to discontinue this practice. Instead, it was recommended to adopt more cost-effective measures such as health education, staff self-reporting of illness, implementation of HACCP and strengthening of food-borne disease surveillance. Since these recommendations would have consequences for several Codex Codes of Hygienic Practice, the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene would be thoroughly briefed on the outcome of this consultation.
- 54. Concerning the exchange of information on drugs, a plea was made to the participants to inform WHO's Pharmaceutical Programme on regulatory decisions, at the national level, regarding safety and efficacy of veterinary drugs and other relevant information. This information would then be published in WHO's Pharmaceuticals Newsletter and/or in other relevant WHO journals which were regularly distributed to public health authorities of WHO Member States.

## Activities of the Joint FAO/IAEA/WHO International Consultative Group on Food Irradiation (ICGFI)

- 55. The Commission learned that the ICGFI Consultation on Microbiological Criteria for Foods to be Irradiated had recommended, for several food commodities, microbiological guidelines as indicators of Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP), regardless of whether these foods were intended to be irradiated or processed in any other way. The report on this consultation would be available from WHO in late 1989, and the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene would also receive an extensive report on this consultation.
- 56. The Commission congratulated FAO and WHO for their work in strengthening national food control infrastructures, including the emphasis placed on training, and requested that this work continue to receive high priority.

## **REPORT OF ACTIVITIES OF OTHER INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS** (Agenda Item 9)

57. The Commission had before it document ALINORM 89/8 containing a summary of activities of the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UN/ECE).

#### ISO activities of interest to the Commission

- 58. The Representative of the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) drew the attention of the Commission to Section II of document ALINORM 89/8 which contained a short summary of the work of ISO/TC 34 "Agricultural Food Products" and referred to the existing cooperation between the sub-committees of ISO/TC 34 and the Codex Alimantarius Commission. He reminded the Commission that the policy adopted by ISO in the field of agricultural products had been recognized by the Commission as a basis of its cooperation with ISO.
- 59. The Commission noted that the ISO Central Secretariat had, in response to requests by ISO member bodies and international organizations, published a selective list of ISO standards for food technology. This list, published in both English and French, included the reference numbers and titles of about 450 ISO standards covering various aspects such as terminology, methods of analysis and sampling, and in a few cases also specifications.

#### United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UN/ECE)

- 60. The observer from the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UN/ECE) brought to the attention of the Commission the work recently completed by the Group of Experts on Coordination of Standardization for Fresh Fruit and Vegetables, on the harmonization of its standards with the revised standard layout for UN/ECE standards, and the active role taken by the Group in discussing in depth the various aspects of the work of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables, and expressing its views to the relevant Codex Committees. The attention of the Commission was also drawn to the establishment of a new group of experts on standardization of porcine and bovine meat which is expected to begin work in 1990 to harmonize national standards for porcine carcasses and port cuts, and extend it later to bovine meat.
- 61. Many delegations expressed concern about the duplication of work on food standardization by the UN/ECE and cited as examples the work on tropical fruits and vegetables and harmonization of national standards for porcine and bovine carcasses and cuts. The Commission expressed the view that duplication of work on food standards by Regional bodies should be avoided. The Secretariat informed the Commission of the steps it was taking to avoid duplication and cited as an example its efforts to elicit comments from all Codex Contact Points on the draft standard on mangoes elaborated by OECD.

62. The Delegation of Tanzania drew attention to the work of the International Organization for Standardization which had considerted commercial standards for cashew nuts and noted that similar work was presently being undertaken by UN/ECE. In its view, the position of UN/ECE, which is of a very limited membership of countries in Europe, could prove unfair to many developing countries which have a significant interest in cashew nuts.

#### International Trade Centre (ITC/UNCTAD/GATT)

63. The Representative of the International Trade Centre reported briefly on the work of the Centre. The Commission noted that the International Trade Centre was not a food standardization body but supported food standardization work by cooperating with different bodies active in food standardization, dissemination of information on food standards and creation of awareness among the countries on the need for food standardization. It also noted that the Trade Centre has established a system for quality inspection of foods.

#### **European Committee for Standardization (CEN)**

64. The delegation of Norway drew the attention of the Commission to the work on elaboration of standards on fruit juices by the European Committee for Standardization (CEN). The observer from EEC stated that the standards on fruit juices originally envisaged by the European Committee for Standardization encompass (i) Standards of Identity and (ii) Methods of Analysis. However, CEN had since agreed not to proceed with work on standards of identity. The observer expressed the view that there would be no incompatibility between the activities of the EEC, CEN and the UNECE/Codex Group of Experts on Fruit Juices. He also expressed the view that there was no cause for alarm with regard to activities undertaken by CEN on standardization of fruit juices.

## PROGRESS REPORT ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CODE OF ETHICS FOR INTERNATIONAL TRADE IN FOOD (Agenda Item 10)

- 65. The Secretariat introduced document ALINORM 89/9 which contained a summary report of the statements made by governments in regard to the implementation of the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food (CAC/RCP 20-1979, Rev. 1 1985) both at previous sessions of the Commission and also at sessions of the Coordinating Committees.
- 66. The Commission noted that the Secretariat was taking active interest in promoting the Code of Ethics. Several communications had been sent to member nations of FAO and WHO during the past few years, the last one being Communication G/CX 2, March 1988, urging implementation of the Code by governments, especially by governments of exporting countries, and all those concerned with international trade in food.
- 67. The Delegation of the United States of America informed the Commission of its fullest support to the principles contained in the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food and had encouraged other countries to accept the Code.

- 68. The Delegation of Hungary stated that the current Hungarian Food Act fulfilled all the principles and requirements of the Code of Ethics and that there were no clauses in the Code which could cause problems in trade. Based on the proposal of the Group of Experts who reviewed the Hungarian Food Act, all the interested ministries of Hungary conveyed their approval to accept the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food. The Commission noted that a formal communication would shortly be sent to this effect.
- 69. The Delegation of India recognized the importance of the Code of Ethics in maintaining the quality of food moving in international trade and in establishing good trade relationships among all the trading countries. Using the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food as the basis, the industrial sector in India has developed a national code for control of trade in food within the country, which would go a long way in improving not only food trade but the ethical aspects involved in the production and marketing of quality food.
- 70. The Delegation of Algeria stated that the principles contained in the Code of Ethics were taken into consideration in the 1989 Algerian Law on General Rules relating to the Protection of Consumers, and related texts for its application. In its view, such a Code constituted only a moral obligation for the countries which adopted it and did not guarantee the quality of the food moving in trade. This guarantee can be provided only by the strengthening of national legislation and food control systems. The delegation expressed a wish that all Codex Commodity Standards should contain in the same document: (i) Compositional requirements; (ii) List of defects; (iii) Possible adulterants; (iv) Inspection methods (critical points to be checked); (v) Sampling methods, and (vi) Analytical methods. This could then be used as an easy reference and would prove useful to many of the developing countries.
- 71. The Delegation of Switzerland also stressed the need for the setting up of an infrastructure in all countries for the control of the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food.
- 72. The Commission noted the importance of the Code of Ethics in export and import trade and stressed the need for all countries to set up the required infrastructure for the control of the Code. It asked the Secretariat to continue to monitor implementation of the Code and to report on further progress to its next session.

## RELATIONS WITH GATT AND ITS COMMITTEE ON TECHNICAL BARRIERS TO TRADE AND NEGOTIATING GROUP ON AGRICULTURE (Agenda Item 11)

- 73. The Secretariat introduced ALINORM 89/10, concerning Relations with GATT and its Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade (Part A) and the Negotiating Group on Agriculture (Part B). The Commission welcomed the participation of representatives from the GATT Agriculture Division and the Technical and Other Barriers to Trade Division during its deliberations.
- 74. The Commission noted that the working paper summarized the current status of the ongoing relationship between the Commission and GATT, and included discussions

concerning this issue during the 9th Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles (paras. 18–30, ALINORM 89/33). The Commission also noted discussions concerning this issue at the 36th Session of the Executive Committee (paras. 25 to 29, ALINORM 89/4).

- 75. The Secretariat informed the Commission of its attendance at the GATT Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade meetings in September 1988 and May 1989 as well as the Uruguay Round Negotiating Group on Agriculture, Working Group on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Regulations and Barriers meeting in November 1988, where information was presented conerning the general activities of Codex, including reports on current GATT/Codex cooperation. In its presentation to the Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade, the Observer from the Codex secretariat had stressed the importance of the avoidance of duplication of effort with the Committee and had noted that the procedures established for the exchange of notifications would be continued so as to keep national Codex Contact Points and parties to the TBT Agreement informed of standardization activities within Codex and at the national level. Following the presentation of the document ALINORM 89/10 to the Committee at its meeting on 16 June 1989, the delegation of the European Economic Community had stated that there was need for further careful consideration of this document and that this delegation reserved its position with respect to it.
- 76. The Secretariat also informed the Commission of activities of GATT which had endorsed the harmonization of national sanitary and phytosanitary regulations as a long-term goal through a work programme embodying seven objectives (Annex III, ALINORM 89/10). The Secretariat especially noted objective number 2, which seeks to ensure that measures taken to protect human, animal or plant life or health are consistent with sound scientific evidence and use suitable principles of equivalency as well as objective number 6, concerning the need for technical assistance for developing countries regarding sanitary and phytosanitary measures. The Commission was informed that the implementation of these obejctives, although endorsed in principle, were still subject to development within GATT.
- 77. The Secretariat assured the Commission that attendance as observers at each other's meetings to facilitate the exchange of information would continue in the future.
- 78. The GATT representatives informed the Commission that GATT was not a standards setting body, but facilitated international trade through a set of rules and forums for dispute settlement. It was noted that the current GATT agricultural negotiations were meant to tighten loopholes in disciplines on agricultural trade, and a Working Group on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Regulations and Barriers had been established to reduce the use of sanitary and phytosanitary regulations as unnecessary barriers to trade. In discussing the seven objectives of the working group, it was indicated that the objectives would encourage GATT member countries to use internationally accepted standards and would allow GATT to seek the expert advice and assistance of international organizations such as Codex in agricultural dispute situations.

- 79. The Commission was also informed that the Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade, which entered into force in 1980, had 38 members. It was the only inter-governmental agreement that addressed matters regarding the prevention of technical obstacles to trade.
- 80. The Agreement also promoted the use of international standards by parties as a basis for their national standards and encouraged the participation of Parties in international standardization activities. The Agreement included procedures for dissemination of information and notifications.
- 81. The GATT representative explained that the dispute settlement procedures under the Agreement provided for consultations, investigation by the Committee and the establishment of a panel and/or a technical expert group. The Agreement also included provisions which allowed the Committee to have recourse to appropriate advice and assistance from competent bodies and experts during dispute settlement procedures. It was indicated further that negotiations were currently being held in the Uruguay Round in order to improve, clarify and expand the Agreement in the area of testing, inspection and approval procedures; transparency; second level obligations; processes and production methods.
- 82. The Delegation of the United States supported all four proposals of the Codex Committee on General Principles (CCGP), for continuing and strengthening the relationship between Codex and GATT, as they were consistent with current Uruguay Round negotiations concerning the harmonization of sanitary and phytosanitary measures making use of the work of Codex, the International Office of Epizootics and the International Plant Protection Convention. The Delegations of Argentina, Australia, Canada, Malaysia and New Zealand also supported the adoption of all four CCGP proposals, as they could assist in the elimination of unnecessary sanitary and phytosanitary barriers to trade.
- 83. The support of technical bodies in the elimination of arbitrary barriers to trade in the fields of health and consumer protection was also felt to be desirable, as was the increased visibility of Codex as a result of its relationship with GATT.
- 84. The Delegations of Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Federal Republic of Germany, India, Ireland, Japan, Netherlands, Norway, Singapore, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and Thailand, and the observer from IOCU, supported the efforts towards strengthened cooperation and coordination with GATT as well as the first three proposals of CCGP. Support for the fourth proposal of CCGP concerning the amendment of the Codex Procedural Manual to include a reference to GATT was felt to be premature, as the long-term objectives of the GATT Working Group had yet to be finalized. The Delegation of France also stated that the Procedural Manual already copntained provisions for interaction with international organizations and did not prevent Codex/GATT collaboration. The significance and recognition of consumers in the development of national regulations was also stressed by the Delegation of the United Kingdom and supported by several of these Delegations. It was, however, pointed out by the Delegations of Norway and Spain that the interests of consumers were already taken into account by Codex and national governments, and in turn would be also by GATT if GATT were to recognize the work of Codex. The importance of maintaining

the optional and flexible characteristics of Codex standards was pointed out as an integral part of any Codex/GATT agreement. The Delegation of Egypt also indicated that the dietary intake and habits of consumers should be considered in addition to safety aspects, and also stated that whereas the primary objective of GATT was the improvement of trade, the improvement of public health was one of the major objectives of the Codex Alimentarius Commission. The Delegation of Switzerland also emphasized the importance of coordination between Codex national delegates and national GATT representatives in the harmonization process. The Delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany also suggested the dissemination of reports concerning relevant GATT deliberations to Codex Contact Points, especially in view of the complexity of issues involved.

- 85. The Commission expressed its support concerning cooperative efforts with GATT, and noted that the mechanisms of this relationship were subject to further development. It was also stressed that consumer concerns were always taken into account by the Commission and GATT through the participation of national representatives. The Commission also emphasized that the flexibility of Codex standards should be maintained, unless changed by the Commission through the revision of acceptance procedures or by other means. The Secretariat indicated that information on progress in the GATT negotiations would be circulated to Codex Contact Points, and also highlighted the importance of communication between GATT and Codex representatives.
- 86. The GATT representatives agreed that the objectives of the GATT Working Group were subject to further study and that the mechanisms for cooperation between GATT and Codex were under development. The Commission was also assured that GATT would not be judging Codex Standards, nor be creating international standards during any of its deliberations.
- 87. The Commission thanked the GATT representatives for attending and participating at the Session, and agreed to the need to avoid duplication of work with GATT, while emphasizing Codex goals of consumer protection, health and the facilitation of trade. It was further agreed that the flexibility of Codex standards would also be maintained. The Commission also noted that the Uruguay Round discussions agreed with the principles and objectives of Codex, and that the cooperation between Codex and GATT would benefit both organizations.
- 88. The Committee adopted the following recommendations of the Codex Committee on General Principles:
  - The Commission should continue to assure that possible areas of conflict are harmonized and duplication of effort is avoided with the GATT Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade.
  - The CAC Secretariat should make every effort, in collaboration with the GATT
     Secretariat, to ensure the participation of the CAC Secretariat at sessions of the GATT
     Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade and of the GATT Secretariat at sessions of
     CAC when matters of mutual concern are under consideration.
  - 3. The existing notification mechanism for the exchange of information should be examined for possible revision and use by the Codex Alimentarius Commission.

89. It further agreed that the proposal to amend the Elaboration Procedures to make specific reference to GATT would continue to be kept under review and would be examined by the next session of the Codex Committee on General Principles.

## CONSIDERATION OF PROPOSALS FOR ACTION IN RELATION TO RADIONUCLIDE CONTAMINATION OF FOODS (Agenda Item 12)

- 90. The Commission had before it document ALINORM 89/11, prepared jointly by FAO and WHO following the recommendations of the 21st Session of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants, and Conference Room Document LIM 3 containing the written comments of Austria, Canada and the United Kingdom. The paper was introduced by Dr. P. Waight (WHO) who drew the Commission's attention to the extremely conservative assumption contained in the methodology used in deriving the recommended guideline levels, the simplicity of their use and application, and their flexibility in that they could be used in any accident situation with any mixture of contaminating radionuclides.
- 91. All of the delegations which spoke expressed their appreciation to FAO and WHO for the rapid response to the wish expressed at its 17th Session for quick action to be taken jointly by the Organizations in preparing proposals for the Commission's consideration.
- 92. The Delegation of India expressed its view that limits for radionuclides contamination should take into account factors such as national food consumption habits, nutritional status, and the difficulties of analytical determination of the level of contamination especially in developing countries. The Delegation also stated that the basic level of intervention, 5 milliSieverts, was high and preferred the use of a basic level of 1 milliSievert. In addition, the Delegation stated that the levels used should take into account trade in skim milk powder, butter and butter oil, cereals and meat products individually; provide for additivity between all isotopes; and that the isotopes in each class should be listed individually. The Delegation also stated that limits should be established for normal years as well.
- 93. The Delegation of Singapore stated that the levels seemed to have been derived exclusively in the interest of international trade, and that health and safety seemed not to be taken into account. The delegation added that the basis of 5 milliSieverts for calculation was too high, and that a risk of 10<sup>-4</sup> was not acceptable.
- 94. The opinions of these two Delegations were shared by the Delegations of Argentina, Brazil, Malaysia and Thailand.
- 95. The Delegations of Belgium, Canada, Finland, Hungary, Norway, Poland, Sweden and Switzerland generally supported the proposals contained in the document. Several of these Delegations expressed the view that there was a need to define the emergency period during which the guideline levels would apply and also to establish levels for non-accident situations, a view which was also shared by some of the delegations which did not support the proposals. The Delegations of Finland, Sweden and Norway expressed minor reservations concerning the establishment of separate levels of milk and infant foods. The Delegation of Belgium

noted that the levels proposed were compatible with similar levels proposed for adoption by the EEC. The Delegation of Canada drew attention to its written comments which it stated could be useful as a technical annex to aid in the interpretation of the proposed levels. The Delegation of Austria, although supporting the basis of 5 milliSieverts, stated that it could not support the levels derived from this basis.

- 96. The Delegation of Japan, whilst not opposing the adoption of the proposals, drew attention to the procedures followed in that country, whereby the dose from radionuclide contamination from food was calculated on the basis of a distribution of one-third of the total reference dose taking into consideration other sources of contamination such as air and water.
- 97. The Observer of the EEC drew attention to the maximum limits established within the framework of the EEC for foods and animal feeds for use after a nuclear accident or in any other radiological emergency. The emergency limits which would be adopted by the EEC would remain in effect for a certain period following an accident, during which time the situation could be evaluated more completely. Notwithstanding this approach, the permitted levels adopted by the EEC following the Chernobyl accident would remain in force until the end of 1989.
- 98. The Chairman of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants provided the Commission with a summary of the discussion which took place at the Committee's 21st session, and stated that the proposals recommended by the Committee represented a carefully agreed compromise between the many points of view of the delegation present.
- 99. The Delegation of the United Kingdom expressed its dissatisfaction with the proposed levels, stating that they were unrealistically conservative. It further stated that it would prefer higher levels similar to those under consideration by the EEC.
- 100. In reply to many of the questions raised, the representative of WHO (Dr. Waight) stated that the proposed levels were indeed based on health and safety criteria, but represented the use of very conservative assumptions to assure their acceptability for use in international trade. He stated that intervention levels calculated on a public health basis alone would be many times higher. Referring to the question of additivity, Dr. Waight stressed that the very conservative approach used meant that the principle of additivity was insignificant, and that using these levels, the average dose to the population was likely to be less than 0.1 milliSievert.
- 101. The Secretariat noted that the guideline level had not been defined, and proposed that the following definition, taken with appropriate amendments from Appendix X of ALINORM 89/12A should be adopted by the Commission as an interim measure for the purpose of these Guideline levels:

"Guideline levels are intended for use in regulating foods moving in international trade. When the Guideline levels are exceeded, governments should decide whether and under what circumstances, the food should be distributed within their territory or jurisdiction."

#### Status of the Proposed Guideline Levels

102. The Commission noted the views of the delegations which were not in favour of adopting the proposed Guideline levels, but nevertheless <u>adopted</u> them as Codex Guideline Levels for Use in International Trade following Accidental Nuclear Contamination of Food and noted that the Guideline levels would remain applicable for one year following a nuclear accident. It also <u>adopted</u>, as an interim measure, the definition of Guideline level as proposed by the Secretariat. Noting the views of the 36th Session of the Executive Committee, it also <u>agreed</u> that the question of applying dilution factors and the treatment of minor dietary components (ALINORM 89/11, paras. 29 and 30) should remain under review. It also recommended the relevant international organizations (FAO, WHO, IAEA) to continue to work together in developing methods of sampling and analysis which would meet the requirements of food control authorities, especially in developing countries. Finally, the Commission congratulated FAO and WHO for their efforts in preparing the detailed proposals put before it.

## **ESTABLISHMENT OF A NEW REGIONAL CODEX COORDINATING COMMITTEE**(Agenda Item 13)

103. The Commission had before it the three basic documents pertinent to this item: ALINORM 89/37, a formal paper describing the background to the establishment of the new Coordinating Committee for North America and South West Pacific, ALINORM 89/33, the report of the Codex Committee on General Principles, and ALINORM 89/4 (Annex II), the report of the 36th Session of the Executive Committee.

104. At the 17th Session of the Commission, the Delegation of the USA had proposed that consideration be given to establishing a new Codex Coordinating Committee for North America. The matter was referred to the 35th Session of the Executive Committee which proposed that all countries not currently members of one of the established Coordinating Committees should be contacted to determine whether or not a single new Coordinating Committee for the Regions of North America and the South-West Pacific should be established, and that an administrative and financial statement should be prepared by the Secretariat on the basis of the replies received. The Secretariat informed the Commission that four of the six countries of the region had replied positively to the proposed establishment of the new Coordinating Committee. The new Committee would cause no administrative or financial problems since the hosting country would cover organizational expenses; staff inputs and travel expenses should be equal to those for other coordinating committees, and publication costs would be minimal since working documents would be prepared only in one language. The Secretariat then referred to the general harmonized terms of reference for the Codex Committee on General Principles and suggested that the terms of reference of the new Committee be discussed under the corresponding agenda item 20.

105. The Delegations of the Netherlands, the United Kingdom and Indonesia welcomed the idea of the Coordinating Committee for North America and the South West Pacific.

106. The Commission <u>decided</u> to establish a new Codex Coordinating Committee for North America and the South West Pacific. The Australian Delegation expressed its appreciation of the support given to the new Committee which would increase the interest in the region for the work of the Codex Alimentarius Commission and would help the food trade. The Delegation proposed Dr. Lester Crawford, USA, as the Coordinator of the newly created Committee. Dr. Crawford expressed his gratitude for the nomination and his willingness to take up the assignment. The Delegation of New Zealand thanked the Commission for the endorsement of the new Committee which would bring together far flung countries but which have many common interests. The Canadian Delegation noted that the new Committee would be very useful in promoting and coordinating Codex work in the region.

107. The Commission <u>decided</u> to appoint Dr. Lestor Crawford (USA) as the Coordinator of the newly established Committee and asked him to submit, in consultation with countries present at the session a proposal for the place and date of the first session of the Committee.

## FORMAL ADOPTION BY THE COMMISSION OF REPORTS OF ITS SUBSIDIARY BODIES (Agenda Item 14)

108. In introducing the working paper for this item, ALINORM 89/38, and the Report of the 35th Session of the Executive Committee (ALINORM 89/3), the Secretariat summarized the status of reporting and adoption of documents of the subsidiary bodies of the CAC. This problem was raised by the Delegations of Norway and the United Kingdom during the discussion of future work at the 17th Session of the Commission. The Executive Committee at its 35th Session noted that in addition to standards and codes of practice, the subsidiary bodies of the Commission had prepared other documents, such as guidelines which were not elaborated through the Codex step procedures. The Executive Committee felt that close scrutiny was necessary on these types of texts (ALINORM 89/3 para. 31–34). It also recommended that decisions and recommendations of these bodies addressed to FAO, WHO and other organizations should be reviewed and endorsed by the Commission.

109. The Commission was asked to endorse the recommendations of the Executive Committee that:

- guidelines and other text of a non-mandatory nature should be elaborated through the Step Procedure unless there is justification for not doing so;
- all such work should be approved by the Commission (or in the interim by the Executive Committee) at an early stage;
- all conclusions or recommendations which Committees may wish to address to FAO, WHO or member governments should be subject to the Commission's review and endorsement.

110. The Delegation of Norway expressed its great satisfaction with the paper presented to the Commission, and stated its support for the recommendations of the Executive Committee on that subject. The Delegation of the United Kingdom congratulated the Secretariat and the Executive Committee on the very satisfactory solution presented to the Commission and expressed its full support to the recommendations of the Executive Committee.

111. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the recommendations of the Executive Committee on that subject.

## IMPLICATIONS OF BIOTECHNOLOGY ON INTERNATIONAL FOOD STANDARDS AND CODES OF PRACTICE (Agenda Item 15)

- 112. The Commission had for its consideration document ALINORM 89/39, a paper prepared on this topic for the Secretariat by Drs. J. Maryanski and D. Berkowitz (USA). The paper had been prepared at the request of the 35th Session of the Executive Committee (ALINORM 89/3, paras. 59, 60) and had been briefly discussed at the Executive Committee's 36th Session.
- 113. Dr. Maryanski introduced the paper, and drew attention to its principal conclusions: that safety evaluations of foods prepared with the aid of biotechnology should concentrate on the finished product rather than on the process used; that changes to existing foods through the use of transgenic techniques were likely to be incremental and that therefore the safety assessment should focus on the inserted traits and their stability in the food product rather than on the product per se; and finally, that the applications of new biotechnology could be evaluated under the existing Codex system as are other foods, food additives, food ingredients, pesticide and veterinary drug residues and animal feeds.
- 114. Many delegations expressed their appreciation of the document and its timely presentation to the Commission. The document was considered to provide an excellent basis for future debate in this area. The Delegation of Belgium, supported by that of the United Kingdom, however, drew attention to the problem of the assessment of novel foods, which were described as foods not necessarily produced by biotechnology but which could also be produced through these processes. The Delegation of Switzerland drew attention to a contradiction in the paper which left a doubt as to whether only the final product or also the process of its elaboration should be subject to evaluation. In discussing novel foods, these delegations stated that there should be a separate type of evaluation in which a novel food should be examined to determine whether or not it was appropriate for food use, and whether or not it should be considered as a food ingredient or an additive. There were already established procedures for the evaluation of food additives by JECFA, and parallel arrangements for novel foods and novel food ingredients might be required.
- 115. These delegations believed that an <u>ad hoc</u> evaluation procedure may be justified, on a case-by-case basis, to determine the type of evaluation which would be necessary. It was also noted that nutritional evaluation should be identified in the document as an important aspect of the safety assessment. The Delegation of Denmark pointed out that, in the case of

plant products, consideration should be given not only to the inserted genes but also to the interaction between the product of the inserted gene and the metabolism of the plant.

- 116. The Delegation of Sweden also drew attention to an area of application which had not been included in the paper, namely, the use of biotechnology in methods of analysis of foodstuffs. Several other delegations, including that of Iraq, drew attention to the use of biotechnologies in the preparation of feedstuffs, such as single cell protein and related foods. The Commission agreed with the points raised by the paper and by the comments of delegates, indicated that further study of the paper and its implications was needed and that the paper should be circulated to Codex Contact Points for comment. The paper should also be brought to the attention of JECFA and JMPR for their comments. These comments would be considered by the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants and the Codex Committees on Pesticide Residues and Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods as appropriate. The Commission also agreed that the matter should be retained on the agenda of its next session.
- 117. The Commission was informed that WHO, together with FAO, were considering the convening of a Joint Expert Consultation on the Safety Evaluation of Foods Prepared through Biotechnological Techniques. A planning meeting to prepare for this expert consultation would be held in Washington, D.C., towards the end of 1989. Several delegations welcomed this approach and requested that the report of the expert consultation would also be sent to governments for comments and that these comments should also be referred to the appropriate Codex committees. The Delegation of France informed the Commission that there was available a series of documents in French on terminology used in relation to biotechnology which would be useful for specialists in the field and also for those persons wishing to understand or to translate documents on this subject.
- 118. In conclusion, the Delegation of Belgium expressed its disappointment that novel foods had been excluded from the topic under discussion as such foods were becoming ever more important.

#### **CODEX COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR AFRICA** (Agenda Item 16)

- 119. The Commission had before it the Report of the Eighth Session of the Coordinating Committee for Africa (ALINORM 89/28) which had been held in Cairo, Egypt, from 29 November to 3 December 1988.
- 120. The report was introduced by Mr. Tawfic Zaglool Mourad Aballa, Coordinator for Africa, drawing attention to all matters discussed at the Session and to the status of work of the Committee. Mr. Zaglool thanked the FAO and the WHO personnel attending the Session for their assistance.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft African Regional Standards for Whole and Decorticated Pearl Millet Grains and Pearl Millet Flour (Appendices III and IV, ALINORM 89/28)

121. The Commission noted that the section on hygiene included in these standards differed from that endorsed by the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene and agreed that the endorsed text be inserted in the draft standards. It also agreed that the methods of analysis and sampling which were still pending endorsement should be referred to the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling. Concerning the method for the analysis of crude fibre, the Commission noted that the ISO method proposed was intended for verifying a quality criterion (e.g. presence of husk and other such matter) and was not related to the issue of "dietary fibre" discussed by the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses.

#### Status of the Standards

122. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the two standards at Step 8 of the procedure as Codex Regional African Standards.

Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft African Regional Standards for Edible Cassava Flour and Grated Desiccated Coconut (Appendices V and VI ALINORM 89/28)

- 123. The Commission noted that the situation in respect of the section on hygiene was the same as with the standards for pearl millet grains and flour, and also noted that some sections still required endorsement by the appropriate committees.
- 124. Regarding grated desiccated coconut, the Commission was informed that trade outside Africa in this commodity was significant. Several delegations representing importing and exporting countries expressed the opinion that the standard be further elaborated as a world-wide standard.

#### Status of the Standards

125. The Commission advanced the two draft standards to Step 6 of the procedure. However, the Commission agreed that the Draft Standard for Grated Desiccated Coconut should be elaborated as a world-wide standard by the Codex Committee on Processed Fruits and Vegetables in accordance with the procedure for developing standards where Codex Committees had adjourned sine die.

#### Amendment of the Codex African Regional Standard for Gari

126. The Commission noted that the Coordinating Committee had (a) recommended a practical sampling procedure based on the Codex Sampling Instructions, to replace the methods included in the Standard; (b) recommended the deletion of the method for the determination of extraneous vegetable matter (EVM), since the provision in the standard did not specify a limit for this defect, and (c) revised the section on labelling on the basis of the Codex General Standard for the Labelling of Prepackaged Foods.

127. The Commission adopted the proposed changes to the section on sampling and labelling as consequential changes reflecting the corresponding sections in the standards for pearl millet grain and flour adopted at the current session. It also agreed to delete the method for EVM.

## Collaboration between the African Regional Organization for Standardization (ARSO) and Codex

- 128. The Commission was informed that the Coordinating Committee had discussed ways of cooperation between ARSO and Codex in order to promote food standards work in Africa and avoid duplication of work. The Secretariat had been requested to arrange a bilateral meeting in order to discuss and resolve the question of collaboration.
- 129. The Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme informed the Commission of the outcome of such a meeting while attending the ARSO conference in Nairobi held during early 1989. He expressed the opinion that the continued activities of ARSO in the field of food standards could cause difficulties in the future. However, at the present stage, ARSO standards reflected Codex standards and differed only in format. ARSO had been provided with full Codex documentation and the Codex Secretariat was awaiting a response from ARSO concerning the question of collaboration, including collaboration in the field of training of technical personnel in food inspection and control.

#### Appointment of Coordinator for Africa

130. The Commission re-appointed Mr. Tawfic Zaglool Mourad Aballa of Egypt as Coordinator for Africa to serve from the end of the 18th to the end of the 19th Session. The Delegation of Egypt indicated that Egypt would be willing to host the 9th Session of the Coordinating Committee for Africa.

#### **CODEX COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR ASIA** (Agenda Item 17)

- 131. The Commission had before it the Report of the Sixth Session of the Coordinating Committee for Asia (ALINORM 89/15) which had been held in Denpasar, Indonesia, from 26 January 1 February 1988.
- 132. The Report was introduced by Professor F.G. Winarno from Indonesia, who had chaired the Session. He emphasized the interest of the countries of the Codex Region of Asia, in the work of the Coordinating Committee and reviewed the topics which had been dealt with by the Committee.
- 133. The main topics discussed by the Coordinating Committee for Asia were: (a) review of acceptances of Codex Standards, (b) status of the existing food control infrastructures in the region, and ways and means to develop a strategy for increasing awareness at a high level of the need to strengthen the infrastructures in the interest of increasing food availability and promoting food exports, (c) regional food export and import, certification and inspection

programmes, (d) the role of the Committee in promoting the integration of food safety into primmary health care delivery systems, (e) report on Codex activities generally and on those aspects of Codex work of particular interest to the region, including work in the area of international standards for coffee and pesticide residues in food.

134. The Commission noted that the Committee had requested the Codex Secretariat to gather the views of the countries in the Codex Region of Asia on benefits, trade implications and problems accrued by them through acceptance of Codex Standards by a circular letter, and prepare a document containing such views as well as views of the Secretariat for discussion at its next session. The Commission also noted that the Committee unanimously expressed its appreciation and continued support for the training network concept and recommended that such projects containing the training concept be extended and expanded so that more people could be trained.

135. The Committee considered that the current Joint FAO/WHO activities in the field of food safety and food control were very important for the countries of the region, and proposed that the various proposals for integrating food safety into primary health care delivery systems should be acted upon. The Committee endorsed the concept that in designing export/import food control programmes, countries should utilize, where possible, existing institutions and personnel so as to reduce financial burdens.

## Other matters arising from the report of the 6th Session of the Committee

## i) International Standards for Coffee

136. The Commission was informed of the discussions on the subject at the 6th Session of the Codex Coordinating Committee for Asia (ALINORM 89/15, paras. 200-203). It noted that the proposals of the Coordinating Committee were considered by the 35th and 36th Sessions of the Executive Committee. The 35th Session of the Executive Committee expressed the view that, since standards for coffee were currently being handled by ISO, it was essential to clarify that there would be no duplication of effort (ALINORM 89/3, para. 39). The 36th Session of the Executive Committee was of the opinion that the elaboration of standards for coffee and coffee products met the criteria of the Commission and that the Commission should consider either (i) the establishment of a Codex Commodity Committee which could be entrusted with the work on elaboration of standards for coffee and coffee products, or (ii) assigning the work to an existing subsidiary body.

137. The Commission noted that ISO had recognized the need for the establishment of an internationally acceptable system for defect scoring and had agreed to continue the standardization work in this respect in reference to green coffee and green decaffeinated coffee, keeping it informed of the progress, and through its Technical Committee ISO TC/34, cooperate with the Commission on work related to standardization of coffee and coffee products.

- 138. The Delegation of Switzerland informed the Commission that its Government would be prepared to host a Codex Committee on Coffee and Coffee Products if agreement was reached by the Commission to set up such a committee.
- 139. The proposal for elaboration of standards for coffee and coffee products was supported by the delegations of Cameroun and Brazil. Other delegations, however, expressed the view that elaboration of world-wide standards for coffee and coffee products was not necessary since the preparation and consumption of coffee differed significantly with the geographic region and that the International Coffee Organization and related organizations might be active in the standardization of coffee and coffee products.
- 140. The Commission asked the Secretariat to prepare a paper on current status of international standards for coffee for discussion at its next session, and to send a circular letter to governments asking their opinion on the need for the elaboration of standards for coffee and coffee products.
- ii) Amendments to the Standards for Palm Oil and Palm Kernel Oil
- 141. The Commission discussed this under Agenda Item 36 (see paras. 519–520).
- iii) Elaboration of Standards for Palm Olein and Palm Steerin
- 142. The Commission discussed this under Agenda Item 36 (see paras. 521–522).

## Estimation and Identification of Individual Fats in Mixtures of Oils

143. The Delegation of Egypt drew the attention of the Committee to its country's urgent need to develop Codex methods for estimation and identification of individual oils or fats in mixtures of oils. The Commission noted that the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling and the Codex Committee on Fats and Oils had considered this matter in detail, but that they had not been able to identify methods of analysis for this purpose. It, however, expressed the view that the matter was important and should be pursued.

# Code of Practice for Street Foods

144. The Delegation of China stated that a Code of Practice for Street Foods applicable to the Asian Region should be elaborated. The Commission noted that the 36th Session of the Executive Committee recommended that the core elements presently under elaboration in the different regional Codes of Practice for Street Foods should be examined by the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene and that individual Coordinating Committees should add to this core material the information that was specifically relevant to regional practice. It also noted that elaboration of Code of Practice for Street Foods will be an agenda item for consideration by the next session of the Coordinating Committee for Asia.

# Appointment of Coordinator for Asia

- 145. The Commission was informed that the Coordinating Committee for Asia had unanimously nominated Dr. Pakdee Pothisiri (Thailand) for appointment as Coordinator for Asia by the Commission at its 18th Session, and that this nomination had the support of the Thai authorities.
- 146. In accordance with Rule II.4(b) of the rules of procedure of the Commission and on the unanimous proposal of the Coordinating Committee for Asia, the Commission appointed Dr. Pakdee Pothisiri (Thailand) as Coordinator for Asia from the end of the 18th Session to the end of the 19th Session of the Commission.
- 147. The Commission was informed by the Delegation of Thailand, that the Government of Thailand had officially agreed to host the Seventh Session of the Coordinating Committee for Asia in Chiangmai, Thailand, in February 1990.

# **CODEX COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR EUROPE** (Agenda Item 18)

- 148. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/19, the Report of the 16th Session of the Committee. The Report was introduced by Professor Herbert Woidich, the Coordinator for Europe and the Chairman of the Committee.
- 149. Professor Woidich informed the Commission of the most important points and activities which included the elaboration of regional standards.

## Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft European Regional Standard for Mayonnaise

- 150. The Coordinator informed the Commission that the Committee, after a lengthy and detailed discussion, had arrived at the final elaboration of this standard while giving specific consideration to certain sections regarding methods of analysis and food additives.
- 151. The Delegation of Canada stated that it could not support the adoption of the Standard at Step 8 by the Commission, since these products were not traded exclusively or almost exclusively within the European Region. This position was supported by the delegation of the United States which stated its concern regarding the negative trading effects of regional standards if these products were not limited to a particular region. These products represent an important part of United States exports.
- 152. The Commission recalled that the procedure for the elaboration of regional Codex standards defined that when a draft standard was submitted to the Commission with a view towards adoption as a Codex Regional Standard, all members may present their comments, take part in the debate and propose amendments, but only the majority of members of the region concerned attending the Session could decide to amend and adopt the draft.
- 153. The Commission also recalled that it had requested the Secretariat to prepare a paper explaining the possibility of enlarging the scope and territorial application of its regional standards, and noted that the Procedural Manual recognized that regionally elaborated Codex

standards could be applied outside the region for which they were intended, and in this case could be converted into world-wide standards by a process of review by the full membership of the Commission.

# Status of the Standard

154. The Commission adopted the Regional European Standard for Mayonnaise at Step 8 of the Procedure.

<u>Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Amendments to the Codex Regional European</u> Standard for Natural Mineral Waters - Methods of Microbiological and Chemical Analysis

155. The Coordinator informed the Commission that the working group for microbiological and chemical methods for natural mineral waters should have prepared a final text on methods of analysis, based on the Second Progress Report on the collaborative study organized by GESEM (ALINORM 87/19, Appendix VI), taking into consideration all available government comments and information received. The final revised text was not produced, and for this reason it was impossible to submit the paper on Methods on Analysis to the Commission at Step 5. The Commission was also informed that a meeting on this matter had been organized by GESEM in Geneva, but the final text of methods of analysis was not yet available. The Coordinator proposed that GESEM should make the final text of the Methods of Analysis available to the Codex Secretariat in September to allow for comments from governments and interested international organizations before the 17th Session of the Coordinating Committee for Europe. These methods would then be submitted to the Commission in 1991 at Step 5.

156. This proposed procedure was accepted by the Commission, and the representative of GESEM confirmed that the final revised text of microbiological and chemical methods of analysis should be sent to the Codex Secretariat at the end of September.

### Other matters arising from the Report of the 16th Session of the Committee

157. The Coordinator informed the Commission that the Committee had discussed the problems related to the dissemination of misleading information concerning the use of food additives, and on the basis of government comments, and of a draft proposal provided by the Government of Belgium. The statement adopted by the Committee concerning the work of Codex on food additives was transmitted to the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants (see also paras. 291–293 below).

158. The Coordinator referred to the Commission the revised labelling sections as adopted for natural mineral waters and fresh fungus "chanterelle", with the request for adoption by the Commission. In this regard, the Delegation of Spain expressed its opposition to the section on Additional Labelling Requirements for natural mineral waters which, in its opinion, lead to confusion, since in Spanish legislation there was a clear distinction between natural mineral water and spring water.

159. The Commission agreed with the proposals presented by the Coordinator for Europe.

## Appointment of Coordinator for Europe

160. On the proposal of the Coordinating Committee for Europe, the Commission re-appointed Professor H. Woidich (Austria) as Coordinator for Europe, to serve a second term from the end of the 18th Session to the end of the 19th Session of the Commission.

161. The Commission was informed by the Delegation of Austria that the Government of Austria had officially agreed to host the Seventeenth Session of the Coordinating Committee for Europe in Vienna from 28 May to 1 June 1990.

# CODEX COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN (Agenda Item 19)

162. For this agenda item the Commission had before it two main documents: ALINORM 89/36, the Report of the 6th Session of the Codex Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean, and ALINORM 89/4, the Report of the 36th Session of the Executive Committee.

163. In presenting the documents, the Secretariat highlighted the main topics of the Session which was held on 20-26 February 1989 in San Jose, Costa Rica.

- The Session was attended by delegations from 17 countries of the Region: Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Barbados, Brazil, Colombia, Cuba, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Guatemala, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Peru, Dominican Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, and many observers. The Session was opened by the President of the Republic of Costa Rica, Dr. Oscar Arias Sanchez, who pointed out the role of Codex in the development of the economies of, and the cooperation between, the countries of the Region.
- A second extended and improved draft of a Code of Hygienic Practice for Street-Vended Foods was discussed and adopted for circulation.
- The Committee decided to redraft and update the World Standard for Raw Sugar.
- Great support was expressed for the strengthening of export/import food control and consumer protection programmes. The Committee adopted the recommendations of an FAO/PAHO Workshop on that subject held immediately before the Session.
- Real efforts had been made since the 5th Session of the Committee in harmonizing regional standards with those of Codex. Work in this area continued, with the involvement of the coordinating Secretariat, the two Regional Organizations (ICAITI and COPANT) and Member Countries.
- The communication between the national Codex Committee of the Region was an important feature. A paper on Guidelines on Establishing National Codex Committees prepared by an FAO Consultant received wide support and was approved as a basis for a similar document to be adapted to the situation in the Region. On the initiative of

the Regional Coordinator Lic. Maria Eugenia Chacón, a programme for sharing information between the national Codex Committees of the Region had been started.

# Improvement of the Working Mechanism of the Codex Alimentarius Commission

164. As a follow-up on the decisions of the Commission on that matter at its 17th Session, the Committee was informed about the information provided by the Secretariat in the form of Summary of Conclusions and Recommendations and the Summary Status of Work which now accompany every Report of the Committees. The Committee did not agree with this format and requested the Secretariat to summarize the status of work and distribute it to Codex Contact Points as a separate document.

165. Since, in the opinion of the Secretariat, this would mean a duplication of work, and since the present system provides flexibility and a sure way of constant updating, the matter was referred to the Executive Committee. At its 36th Session, the Executive Committee noted that a "Work Programme" on the model of ISO was not appropriate to the Codex Programme, and agreed that only if there appeared to be a widespread problem in understanding the status of work by the existing arrangements, would there be need for further action.

166. The Delegation of Cuba pointed out that the decision of the Executive Committee at its 36th session to request the opinions of other Regional Coordinating Committees on the proposed "Work Programme" would be taken up by the CCLAC.

167. The Commission <u>noted</u> the comments of CCLAC and <u>agreed</u> with the decision of the Executive Committee.

# World-wide Specification for Rice

168. The Committee supported the decision of the Codex Committee on Cereals, Pulses and Legumes that a world-wide Codex Standard for Rice should be prepared using the ISO specification as a base. The Committee decided to inform the Commission and the CCCPL.

169. The Delegation of Thailand recalled the decision taken at the 6th Session of the Coordinating Committee for Asia that there was no need for the elaboration of a separate Codex standard. The observer from ISO also raised the issue of duplication of efforts and pointed out that ISO would be willing to receive inputs from other organizations, including the Commission.

170. The Delegation of Cuba, supported by the Delegation of Brazil, stressed that the central agreement at both CCCLP and CCLAC had been that the ISO specification was not complete and that the Codex Standard would be more comprehensive.

## Proposed Draft Standard for Raw Sugar (at Step 3)

- 171. The Commission had agreed at its 17th Session that Steps 1, 2 and 3 of the elaboration of a World-wide Standard for Raw Sugar would commence under the auspices of the Codex Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean, and that the Secretariat of the Codex Committee on Sugars would continue working on the proposed draft standard at Step 4 of the procedure. At its 6th Session, the Committee agreed to retain the draft at Step 3, to have a new updated draft prepared by Cuba in consultation with the Codex Committee on Sugar.
- 172. The Executive Committee at its 36th Session confirmed that the principal responsibility for elaborating this standard should rest with the World-wide Committee on Sugars. It <u>agreed</u> that the present draft standard should be returned to Step 2, redrafted and recirculated at Step 3 as the Coordinating Committee had proposed.
- 173. The Commission <u>decided</u> to refer the comments and views of the coordinating committees on the Rice Standard for consideration by the CCCPL and agreed with the decision of the Executive Committee concerning the Draft Standard for Raw Sugar.

## Code of Hygienic Practice for Street-Vended Foods

- 174. The CCLAC considered a second draft of the Code completely revised by the delegation of Peru on the basis of discussions which took place at a World-wide FAO Expert Consultation organized in Indonesia in December 1988. The Committee decided to circulate the revised draft Code for comments at Step 3.
- 175. The Executive Committee at its 36th Session noted that both the Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean and the Coordinating Committee for Asia had initiated work in this area. Noting that certain core elements of the Code would be common to similar codes prepared by other regional Coordinating Committees, the Executive Committee recommended that these core elements should be examined by the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene and that the individual coordinating committees should add to this core material the information that was specifically relevant to regional practices.
- 176. The Commission <u>decided</u> (a) that the proposed draft Code should be circulated at Step 3, (b) that the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene should be responsible for elaborating common core elements of a Code of Hygienioc Practice for Street-Vended Foods and coordinating the work on the regional versions of this Code.
- 177. The Commission <u>noted</u> the recommendations adopted by the Committee concerning the strengthening of import/export food control and consumer protection systems that might be useful for other Coordinating Committees in their work.
- 178. The Commission took note that the future work of the Committee would include:
  - follow-up on the Proposed Standard for Raw Sugar at Step 3 (Cuba in consultation with the UK Secretariat for the Codex Committee on Sugars);

- Proposed Draft Code of Practice for Street-Vended Foods at Step 3 (Peru) (see also the report of the 36th Executive Committee);
- Guidelines for the Establishment of National Codex Committees (Cuba in cooperation with the Secretariat);
- Report on the progress of measures taken to harmonize regional food standards and Codex Standards (Cuba, COPANT, ICAITI and the Regional Coordinator).

179. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to refer for consideration by the corresponding Codex Committees the following proposals for elaboration of world-wide standards:

- live lobsters/langoustines (CCFFP)
- fresh-frozen gonads of the sea-urchin (CCFFP)
- sausages, cooked and uncooked (CCPMPP)
- review of maximum residue limits for pesticides in tropical products (CCPR)
- establishment of microbiological specifications and sampling plans for non-stable meat products thermally treated before packaging (CCPMPP)

Governments proposing new work were urged to provide relevant background material and justification to the appropriate Committees so that the criteria for the initiation of new standards could be established.

## **Appointment of Coordinator**

180. The Commission noted the nomination of Lic. María Eugenia Chacón Moroux of Costa Rica by the Coordinating Committee, suspended Rule II.4(a), and appointed Lic. Chacón as Coordinator for the Region of Latin America and the Caribbean to serve until the end of the Nineteenth Session of the Commission.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON GENERAL PRINCIPLES** (Agenda Item 20)

181. The report of the Ninth Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles (ALINORM 89/33) was introduced by the Committee's Chairman, Prof. J.J. Bernier (France).

Composition of the Executive Committee (paras. 13-17, ALINORM 89/33)

182. The Commission recalled that it had, at its previous session, requested the Committee on General Principles to examine the composition and procedures of the Executive Committee, particularly with regard to regional representation (para 149, ALINORM 87/39). The CCGP, in studying the question, had concluded that there was no need to change the Rules of Procedure, but indicated that the practices of the CCEXEC had evolved, especially over recent years, such that its members which were the Representatives of geographical regions were more frequently accompanied by advisors at the Executive Committee's sessions. This was seen as a positive trend allowing more senior officials to take part in the Executive Committee's work.

- 183. The Commission <u>concurred</u> with this point of view and <u>adopted</u> the following understanding in respect of Rule III. 1, recommended to it by the Committee:
  - Except for the Chairman and the three Vice-Chairmen, the six further members of the Executive Committee elected by the Commission to represent the geographic locations are countries not individuals.
  - ii. The delegate of a Member may be accompanied by not more than two advisors from the same geographic location.
  - iii. Regional Coordinators shall be invited to attend meetings of the Executive Committee as observers.
  - iv. Only members or, with the permission of the Chairman, observers, may take part in the discussions.
- 184. The Commission expressed its appreciation for the advice of the CCGP and agreed that the matter had been effectively resolved.

# Matters Relating to the Acceptance of Codex Standards and Maximum Residue Limits

- Guidelines for the Acceptance of Codex Standards (ALINORM 89/33, Appendix III)
- 185. The Commission recalled that the Guidelines had been endorsed at its Seventeenth Session, but at that time the Commission also agreed that they should be sent to governments for comments and resubmitted to the present session of the Commission for adoption (paras. 142-143, ALINORM 87/39). The Committee on General Principles had made some minor changes, but more importantly it stated that Sections (b) through (d) of the section dealing with methods of analysis seemed to be overly restrictive. A footnote had been included to explain this, and to say that this section was subject to review by the Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling.
- 186. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the revised Guidelines for the Acceptance of Codex Standards for publication in the Procedural Manual.
- Acceptance of Standards by Regional Economic Groupings (ALINORM 89/33, Appendix II)
- 187. The Commission was informed that the Committee on General Principles had agreed on a text to be included in the Procedural Manual in the sections dealing with the Elaboration of Codex Standards, where follow-up procedures in relation to acceptance were described. The proposal of the Committee would allow regional economic groupings to accept in those cases where competence to accept had been transferred to them by their Member States.
- 188. The Observer from the EEC noted that the proposal as contained in document LIM. 8 before the Commission was a more precise statement of the Committee's intention and expressed his Organization's strong support for the proposals. He stated that this would strengthen the impact of Codex standards and be of great benefit to world trade to which the

European Community was very much committed. The observer hoped to be able to notify the acceptance of some 30 Codex standards under the provisions contained in the proposals.

189. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the following texts for inclusion in the Procedural Manual, replacing the former corresponding texts:

The two last sentences in paragraph 1 of the Introduction to the Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Standards and Codes of Practice, Codex Maximum Limits for Pesticide Residues to read as follows:

"The Codex Standard is published and is sent for acceptance to governments. It is also sent to international organizations to which competence in the matter has been transferred by their Member States. Details of acceptances are published periodically by the Commission's Secretariat".

The second sentence of the first paragraph of "Subsequent Procedure Concerning Publication and Acceptance of Codex Standards" to read as follows:

"Members of the Commission and international organizations to which competence in the matter has been transferred by their Member States notify the Secretariat of the acceptance of the Codex standards in accordance with the acceptance procedure laid down in paragraph 4, paragraph 5, or in paragraph 6 of the General Principles of the Codex Alimentarius, whichever is appropriate."

The second paragraph of "Subsequent Procedure Concerning Publication and Acceptance of Codex Standards" to read as follows:

"The Secretariat publishes periodically details of notifications received from governments and from international organizations to which competence in the matter has been transferred by their Member States with respect to the acceptance or otherwise of Codex Standards and in addition to this information in an appendix for each Codex Standard:

- a. listing the countries in which products conforming with such standards may be freely distributed, and
- b. where applicable, stating in detail all specified deviations which may have been declared in respect to the acceptance."
- <u>Procedures for Accelerated Elaboration of Standards and other Codex Texts</u> (paras. 51–55, ALINORM 89/33)

190. The Commission recalled that the Executive Committee had, at its 34th Session (para. 28, ALINORM 87/4), asked the Committee on General Principles to determine what, if any, new procedures should be established or changes needed to be made, so that the Commission could respond to requests for guidance on standards or guidelines in an emergency situation.

191. The Committee had concluded that the Commission was not well-suited to providing immediate emergency advice, and that joint or coordinated expert advice from FAO and WHO was the essential starting point, following which the Executive Committee could take appropriate action. The Committee prepared the following Statement of Policy which the Commission adopted for future guidance should the need arise;

"Unforeseen emergency situations which may adversely affect health or international trade in foods are, by their very nature, unpredictable. However, FAO and WHO should respond with appropriate advice in the event of such emergencies. Both Organizations should act together to convene expert consultations, if necessary, to provide such advice and to disseminate quickly this information to member countries and interested international organizations.

At the request of any Member of the FAO/WHO Codex Alimentarius Commission for information or assistance concerning an emergency situation, the FAO/WHO Codex Secretariat will seek the opinion of Members of the Codex Executive Committee as to the appropriate action needed; this could include rapid dissemination of available information or calling an expert consultation, and initiating discussions within the Codex framework."

- 192. The Delegation of Poland stated that it was opposed to the accelerated procedures as proposed, and stated its preference for the presently-used procedures.
- <u>Types of Acceptance for Maximum Limits for Pesticide Residues</u> (paras. 88-94, ALINORM 89/33)
- 193. The Commission was informed that the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues at its 20th Session (para 29, ALINORM 89/24), had considered a report on acceptances of Codex Maximum Residue Limits and noted that the notification of "free entry" to be granted to foods in conformity with the MRL's was being increasingly favoured by countries which responded. The Committee had agreed that a re-orientation of the different types of acceptance was timely, and the matter was taken up by the Ninth Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles. This Committee had recommended that the forms of acceptance for maximum limits for pesticide residues should be limited to the following:

### Full acceptance as currently defined; and

<u>Free distribution</u>, meaning that the country concerned undertakes that the products conforming to Codex MRL's may be freely distributed within its territorial jurisdiction insofar as matters covered by the MRL's are concerned.

194. In response to a question from the Delegation of Thailand, the Secretariat explained that a declaration of <u>free distribution</u> obliged countries to permit the entry of commodities in conformity with the MRL, provided that they met all other requirements of the national food law. The decision to indicate acceptance under these conditions rested with the country concerned following an examination of its own national food law provisions and the Codex MRL's.

195. The Committee also recommended that the use of Limited and Target acceptance in respect of MRL's be discontinued, and that the Procedural Manual should be amended accordingly. The Delegation of India stated that this recommendation could pose problems, as Indian MRL's tended to be more stringent than those of Codex.

196. The Commission <u>adopted</u> these recommendations of the Committee, and concurred with the Committee that declarations of non-acceptance contained valuable information for the use of governments and the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues and therefore requested the Secretariat to continue to invite governments to provide such information even if they could not accept the MRL. The Commission also <u>agreed</u> that the same procedures should apply to the acceptance of Codex MRL's for residues of veterinary drugs in foods.

Status of Codex Regional Standards and their Application (para. 48, ALINORM 89/33)

197. The Commission welcomed the recommendation of the Committee that a paper should be prepared, for the Commission's next session, outlining the possibility of enlarging the territorial scope and application of the regional standards adopted by the Commission.

Terms of Reference of Regional Coordinating Committees (paras. 44-50, ALINORM 89/33)

198. The Commission <u>concurred</u> with the views of the Committee that the terms of reference of Coordinating Committees should be aligned and that they should also include the mandate "to promote the acceptance of Codex standards and maximum residue limits by countries of the region". It also agreed with the Executive Committee's proposals to align point (b) of the existing terms of reference.

199. The Delegations of Austria and Sweden noted the special situation within Europe, where the original idea of a Codex Alimentarius Europeus had pre-dated the establishment of the Commission, and the long legal traditions which would mean that adapting to a uniform system would be difficult. These Delegations stated that they would have difficulties in accepting point (d) of the proposed Terms of Reference.

200. The Commission, noting the opinions of several other delegations, agreed to <u>adopt</u> the following common terms of reference applicable to all Regional Coordinating Committees.

# **Functions**

- a. defines the problems and needs of the region(s) concerning food standards and food control
- b. promotes within the committee contacts for the mutual exchange of information on proposed regulatory initiatives and problems arising from food control and stimulates the strengthening of food control infrastructures
- c. recommends to the Commission the development of world-wide standards for products of interest to the region(s) including products considered by the committee to have an international market potential in the future

- d. develops regional standards for food products moving exclusively or almost exclusively in intra-regional trade
- e. draws the attention of the Commission to any aspects of the Commission's work of particular significance to the region(s)
- f. promotes coordination of all regional food standards work undertaken by international governmental and non-governmental organizations within the region(s)
- g. exercises a general coordinating role for the region(s) and such other functions as may be entrusted to it by the Commission
- h. promotes the acceptance of Codex standards and maximum limits for residues by member countries.

# <u>Procedures for the Elaboration of Standards for Tropical Fresh Fruit and Vegetables</u> (ALINORM 89/33, paras 56–73)

201. Prof. Bernier reported that the Codex Committee on General Principles had discussed in detail various aspects of procedures for the elaboration of Codex Standards for Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables.

202. The Representative of the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE) drew attention to the work of the UNECE in harmonizing commercial quality standards for perishable produce. He noted that trade in such commodities, previously only between neighbouring countries, was now world-wide, with 80 per cent of the trade being absorbed by the countries of the UNECE region (Europe, USA and Canada). He stated that commercial operators were concerned at the possibility of having more than one standard applicable to each type of product, and that this could inhibit trade.

203. The Representative presented a number of proposals for additional activities relating to the development of rapid and transportable measuring devices for use by inspectors to check the quality characteristics of fruits and vegetables, such as acidity, or sugar content, and suggested that this should be the main work of the Codex Alimentarius Commission in this regard. He also proposed the use of Codex funds to ensure the participation of the Mexican Secretariat of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables at meetings of the UNECE, and the role of the Mexican Secretariat in organizing regional training courses on inspection procedures.

204. The Delegation of Switzerland supported the views of the Representative of the UNECE and drew attention to the two different forms of acceptance in the standards under preparation by Codex and UNECE. The Delegation called for close cooperation between the two groups. The Delegation of Poland also called for close cooperation, and drew attention to the need to avoid duplication.

205. The Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme pointed out that the role of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables had been discussed over a long period of time, and that it had been approved and was now in progress. He also pointed out that the use of the Programme's resources for the types of activities proposed by the

Representative of the UNECE was not possible, although FAO, through its Regular Programme continued to sponsor training activities and the development of inspection programmes in many countries. He also drew attention to the fact that the Rules of Procedure of the Commission prevented the use of the Programme's funds for the travel of national delegations. Finally, he pointed out that the Programme had ensured the widest possible distribution of relevant UNECE and OECD draft standards and related documents in order to ensure that all countries would be informed of the work of these two bodies, and encouraged active UNECE participation in the work of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables.

206. The Delegation of the USA expressed its concern at the work of a regional organization in preparing standards which were intended for international application. The Delegation stated that standards should be developed with the participation of both importing and exporting countries and that the global Codex Alimentarius Commission was the appropriate forum for this. The Delegation furthermore stated that the role of the Commission was to facilitate trade as well as to protect health and consumers and required the coordinated work of government departments for agriculture, health, industry, trade, standards, all of which were represented in Codex delegations, working closely with consumers and the food industry.

207. The Delegation of Cuba expressed its opposition to the resolution of the 43rd Session of the UNECE specifically the part where the Commission was requested to ensure "that standards for fruits and vegetables considered as "exclusively" tropical be established without mention, either in the definition nor in any chapter of the standards, of this fact." This request had been noted, but not agreed to, by the Codex Committee on General Principles.

208. The Commission noted the points raised in the above discussion and <u>agreed</u> to refer them to the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables.

# <u>Endorsement of Matters Arising from the Third Session of the Codex Committee on Residues</u> of Veterinary Drugs in Foods (CCRVDF)

209. The Commission noted that matters for endorsement arising from the CCRVDF Session were discussed at the Ninth Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles (CCGP), (paragraphs 74–87, ALINORM 89/3), and at the 36th Executive Committee Session (para. 36 ALINORM 89/4).

# <u>Proposed Definitions for "Maximum Residue Level" (MRL) and "Good Practices in the Use of Veterinary Drugs" (GPVD)</u>

210. The Commission noted that the definition for MRL had been considered by the Second and Third Session of the CCRVDF, as well as at the recent sessions of the CCGP and the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee had agreed that the different approaches used by the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues and the CCRVDF in establishing maximum residue limits was justified, and recommended that the two different definitions be

maintained. The Executive Committee had also noted the difference in terminology (maximum residue level/maximum residue limit) between the two Committees, and agreed that the same acronym for these terms (i.e. MRL) might possibly lead to confusion.

- 211. The Delegation of the Netherlands expressed the opinion that the methodology for the determination of residue levels should be coordinated between CCRVDF and CCPR, and that the CCRVDF definition should take good veterinary practice into account. The Delegations of Sweden and New Zealand stated that the different approaches used in establishing these limits were acceptable, but could not accept the use of identical acronyms. The use of the previous term proposed by CCRVDF, "Acceptable Residue Level", was also suggested by the Delegation of New Zealand.
- 212. The Delegations of Iraq, Nigeria, Singapore and Belgium also expressed support for the use of the same terms (i.e. limits) for pesticide and veterinary drug residues in order to prevent confusion. The Delegation of Switzerland noted that different methodology made no difference to consumers, as the CCRVDF and consumers would only be concerned with establishing "maximums" for purposes of regulatory control. The Delegation of Denmark proposed that the question be referred back to the CCRVDF, or at least discussed within the context of the Agenda Item dedicated to the reports of that Committee.
- 213. The Delegation of the United States summarized the history of this issue, and noted that the 17th Commission Session rejected use of the term "Acceptable Residue Level" and had decided to propose a definition different from that promulgated by CCPR only after detailed discussion on methodology. The United States suggested the terms "Maximum Residue Limit for Pesticides" (MRLP) and "Maximum Residue Limit for Veterinary Drugs" (MRLVD) as a compromise solution. The Delegations of New Zealand, Norway, Thailand, Canada and the United Kingdom supported this suggestion.
- 214. The Commission decided to <u>adopt</u> the proposed definition for "maximum residue level" (Appendix III, ALINORM 89/31A) with the understanding that the name of the definition will be changed to read "Maximum Residue Limit for Veterinary Drugs". The Commission also <u>adopted</u> the proposed definition for "Good Practices in the Use of Veterinary Drugs", (Appendix III, ALINORM 89/31A).

Proposed Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary

<u>Drugs</u>

215. The Commission decided to <u>adopt</u> the elaboration procedures as proposed (Appendix IVA, ALINORM 89/31A), with the understanding that Steps 6 and 7 may be omitted on the basis of a two-thirds majority of votes cast in the Commission.

<u>Proposed Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs -Introductory Section</u>

216. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the elaboration procedures - introductory section as proposed (Appendix IVB, ALINORM 89/31A), with the understanding that steps 6 and 7 may be omitted on the basis of a two-thirds majority of votes cast in the Commission. The Commission also noted that this Section had previously been revised (see paras. 187-189) with regard to the acceptance of standards by regional economic groupings.

Proposed Procedure for the Acceptance of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary

<u>Drugs</u>

217. The Commission agreed to endorse the acceptance procedures as proposed (Appendix V, ALINORM 89/31), with the understanding that the changes adopted by the Commission regarding the types of acceptance for maximum limits for pesticide residues (see paras. 193-196) would also be applied to the acceptance procedures for veterinary drug residues.

Strengthening the Activities of the Codex Alimentarius Commission to Coordinate Work on Food Standards Undertaken by Other International Organizations (ALINORM 89/33, paras. 98–102)

218. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the following recommendations of the Codex Committee on General Principles:

- to encourage regional standardizing bodies which find it necessary to work in the field of foods to adopt international Codex standards and to modify existing standards to bring them into conformity with Codex standards;
- to authorize the Secretariat to enter into agreements with such standardizing bodies so as to allow them to publish Codex standards as joint standards, provided that the texts are identical:
- to request all international and regional standardizing bodies to notify the Secretariat of all activities related to the elaboration of food standards, so that this information could be summarized and transmitted to Codex Contact Points on a regular basis.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

219. In accordance with Rule IX.10, the Commission confirmed that the Government of France should continue as Chairman and host government of the Codex Committee on General Principles.

### **CODEX COMMITTEE ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES** (Agenda Item 21)

220. The Commission had before it the reports of the 20th and 21st Sessions of the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues (ALINORM 89/24 and 24A and Addenda)

221. The reports were introduced by the new Chairman of the Committee, Dr. J.van der Kolk, who took over chairmanship of the Committee from the 21st Session. The Commission accepted the suggestion to deal with general issues first (see also ALINORM 89/21).

## The Work of the Committee and Health Protection

- 222. The Commission was informed that the Committee had stated firmly that its work in recommending maximum residue limits (MRLs) took fully into account questions relating to health (paras 6-7, 10 ALINORM 89/24). For example, over the years, results of national and international monitoring programmes placed before the Committee had indicated that actual residue intakes were significantly below ADIs. The Guidelines for Predicting Dietary Intake of Pesticide Residues developed by UNEP/FAO/WHO Food Contamination Monitoring Programme and WHO's collaboration in providing estimates of pesticide residue intakes were intended to provide additional assurance concerning safety to consumers. The seminar on good agricultural practice (GAP) held prior to the 20th Session of the Committee, had resulted in new proposed Codex definitions of Good Agricultural Practice and Maximum Residue Limit embodying health considerations. Furthermore, the Committee had initiated a review of all pesticides evaluated ten or more years ago.
- 223. The Delegation of Finland welcomed these activities which served to take health questions better into account, and hoped that they could continue.
- 224. The Commission agreed with the views of the Committee that Codex MRLs represented safe limits and that health considerations played an important role in setting MRLs. It stressed the need for providing estimates of residue intake on the basis of the Guidelines in collaboration with FAO and WHO.

## Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds

- 225. The Commission noted that the Committee had finalized the above Classification in consultation with the Joint FAO/WHO Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR) as an essential reference document which should be published. The Committee had expressed the view that the Classification might also be useful to other Codex Committees in dealing with contaminants or residues of veterinary drugs (para 57, ALINORM 89/24; paras 72-76, ALINORM 89/24A).
- 226. The Commission noted the purpose and function of the Classification in defining food and feed commodities and classes of such commodities and in providing instructions on the setting and application of MRLs to commodities. It agreed that the Classification should be published as part of the revised Codex Alimentarius.

# Methods of Sampling for Determination of Pesticide Residues

227. On the recommendation of the 20th Session of the CCPR (para 216, ALINORM 89/24), the Commission <u>adopted</u> the following changes to the Recommended Method of Sampling included in Part VI of the Codex Alimentarius Volume XIII.

In the paragraph dealing with taking of 'primary sample' - replace the phrase 'as far as possible' with 'as far as practicable';

In the definition of 'lot' - add the following footnote: "The identification of a lot would be greatly facilitated by the use of farmer and packer codes".

228. The Commission also advanced the Draft Method of Sampling for the Determination of Pesticide Residues in Meat and Poultry Products (App. II, ALINORM 89/24A) to Step 6 of the Procedure. The opinion was expressed that the sampling plans might also be suitable for other committees dealing with contaminants and residues in animal products.

# Guidelines for Predicting Dietary Intakes of Pesticide Residues

229. The Commission was informed that the "Guidelines for Predicting Dietary Intake of Pesticide Residues" had been published by WHO in English and that the French and Spanish versions would be available later in 1989. (see also para 222 above). It agreed that no further publication as a Codex document was necessary (para 243, ALINORM 89/24A and para 48, ALINORM 89/3).

### Industrial and Environmental Contaminants

230. The Commission noted that the CCPR had agreed to continue to provide advice on methods of analysis and, possibly, monitoring data to the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants, to which responsibility for all environmental contaminants had been transferred by the Commission (paras. 260–261, ALINORM 89/24).

## Definitions of 'Good Agricultural Practice' (GAP) and 'Maximum Residue Limit' (MRL)

231. The Commission recalled its conclusions concerning the question of consumer safety in relation to setting Codex MRLs (see paras. 222–224 above), and also its conclusions concerning the definition of maximum residue limit for veterinary drug residues in food (see para. 214 above). It endorsed the definitions proposed by the CCPR for inclusion in the Codex Alimentarius (see paras. 69–71, ALINORM 89/24A).

## Recommendations concerning Pesticide Residue Problems in Developing Countries

232. In introducing this item the Chairman of the CCPR indicated that often appropriate information on residues from developing countries were either not generated or, if available, not supplied to the Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues. The purpose of the recommendations included in paras. 252-268 and Appendix IV, ALINORM 89/24A were intended to redress this situation and to encourage discussions on pesticide residue questions in Codex Coordinating Committees and other appropriate regional meetings. The Netherlands intended to continue providing Spanish interpretation at sessions of the Committee. The Chairman of the Commission noted that FAO and other UN Agencies and International Organizations had many programmes aimed at providing technical assistance to developing countries in the field of pesticides and their residues.

233. The Commission noted the recommendations of the CCPR contained in Appendix IV, ALINORM 89/24A and also noted the multitude of programmes providing technical assistance to developing countries mentioned above. It encouraged discussion of pesticide residue problems together with other issues related to food control by Codex Coordinating Committees.

## Recommendations for Methods of Analysis

- 234. The Commission noted that the Committee had prepared an up-dated list of methods of residue analysis and authorized its publication as a Codex document.
- 235. The Delegation of China referred to para 211 of the report of the 20th Session of the Committee (ALINORM 89/24) in which reference was made to the need for simple, rapid, multiresidue methods. The Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme informed the Commission of a project in China in which, among others, appropriate simplified residue methods would be developed in cooperation with interested bodies, including industry. A consultation was also being planned on this subject.
- 236. The Delegation of China also referred to a previous request that Codex MRLs for low-fat meat products (eg. rabbit meat) should be expressed on a whole product, rather than fat basis. The Secretariat pointed out that the Codex Classification of Foods and Feeds reflected the suggestion of China. However, the Codex document dealing with the portion of commodities to which Codex MRLs applied (Vol. XIII of the Codex Alimentarius) had to be brought into line with the Classification. Furthermore, existing Codex MRLs for meat products expressed on a fat basis had not been reviewed in relation to lean meat products.

# <u>Collaboration between Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues (CCPR) and Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR)</u>

237. The Chairman of the CCPR stressed the importance of this collaboration which facilitated the work of the CCPR considerably. He thanked FAO and WHO for their continued support of the Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues.

# <u>Draft Maximum Residue Limits at Steps 5 and 8 of the Codex Procedure</u>

- 238. The Commission had before it draft MRLs at Steps 5 and 8 of the procedure, including uncontroversial MRLs at Step 5 where the CCPR had recommended the omission of Steps 6 and 7 (ALINORM 89/24 Add 1 and Add 3; ALINORM 89/24A Add 1). The Commission also had before it comments from some Governments included in ALINORM 89/32 Part V and in Conference Room Documents LIM 1 and LIM 15.
- 239. The Chairman of the CCPR indicated that the nature of the comments received were not such as to prevent advancing the MRLs in the Codex Procedure, but that they should be referred to the CCPR and JMPR for information.

240. The Delegation of France was of the opinion that those draft MRLs which were based on data older than ten years should be reconsidered. The Chairman of the CCPR recalled that a review of pesticides evaluated ten or more years ago was in progress in collaboration with the JMPR.

# Status of Draft MRLs

241. The Commission (a) adopted MRLs at Step 8 as Codex MRLs; (b) agreed to the omission of Steps 6 and 7 where this had been recommended by the CCPR for proposed Draft MRLs at Step 5 and adopted them at Step 8 as Codex MRLs; and (c) Advanced Proposed Draft MRLs at Step 5 to Step 6 of the Procedure as Draft MRLs.

# Proposed substantive and non-substantive Amendments to Codex Maximum Residue Limits

242. The Commission had before it proposed amendments to Codex MRLs contained in ALINORM 89/24 - Add 2 and in ALINORM 89/24A (identified by means of notes). A correction was made to document ALINORM 89/24 - Add 2 by adding carbaryl to paragraph 1.

243. The Commission noted that all changes were non-substantial except for the withdrawal of the MRLs for chlordimeform as a result of the withdrawal of the ADI of this pesticide by the JMPR. It adopted the proposed amendments and agreed to withdraw all Codex MRLs for chlordimeform. On the suggestion of the Chairman of the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues, it also agreed to change the commodity description 'chicory' to chicory leaves' for thiometon.

#### Other Business

244. The Delegation of Switzerland was of the opinion that the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues should examine modern trends in agriculture involving minimal use of pesticides. The Chairman of the Commission expressed the view that a paper might be prepared for the Committee on the subject of integrated pest management insofar as residues are concerned. The Chairman of the Committee stated that Good Practices in Agriculture were continuously changing, and that the Committee would not be in a position to influence practices in individual countries. The Committee could only consider changing or withdrawing MRLs in the light of changes in Good Agricultural Practices. The Delegate from Austria indicated that the question of current practices in the use of pesticides would be discussed by the Coordinating Committee for Europe in relation to the question of 'organically produced foods' (para 111, ALINORM 89/19). A report would be submitted to the next session of the Commission.

245. The commission noted that the Committee would continue to monitor changes in Good Agricultural Practices as part of its ongoing review and would consider any reports on the subject from governments and various organization on this subject.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

246. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of the Netherlands.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON RESIDUES OF VETERINARY DRUGS IN FOODS** (Agenda Item 22)

- 247. The Commission had before it working papers ALINORM 89/31 and 89/31A, which summarized matters of interest arising from the second and third sessions of CCRVDF. These reports were introduced by the Committee's Chairman, Dr. Gerald B. Guest (USA).
- 248. The Commission reconfirmed its adoption of the definitions for "Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs" (MRLVD) and "Good Practice in the Use of Veterinary Drugs" (GPVD), (see paras. 210-214 above). The Commission also reconfirmed the adoption of both the elaboration procedures (see paras. 215-216 above) and the acceptance procedure (see para. 217 above) for the establishment of maximum residue limits for veterinary drugs. The Chairman of the Committee thanked the Commission for its efforts and cooperation in approving these items.

Consideration of Recommended Maximum Residue Limits for Veterinary Drugs at Step 5 (paras. 66–81 and Appendix V, ALINORM 89/31A)

- 249. The Chairman of CCRVDF indicated that the Committee, at its third session, had agreed to advance the recommended MRLs for Chloramphenicol, Estradiol 17-beta, Progesterone, Testosterone, and Zeranol to step 5 of the Codex Procedure for consideration by the Commission. The Commission noted that no action was required concerning trenbolone acetate, as it was re-evaluated at the 34th JECFA Session and was currently being circulated for comments at Step 3.
- 250. The Commission also noted that the member states of the EEC present at the third session of the CCRVDF did not find it appropriate to examine further in the Codex system recommendations for proposed draft Codex MRLs for residues resulting from the use of those substances used for fattening purposes. The Committee had noted the position of the EEC member states, but had also recognized the use of these substances in other Codex member countries and therefore, decided to advance the MRLs to step 5 for the Commission's consideration.
- 251. The Delegations of Tanzania and France sought clarification concerning the significance of the ADI and MRL evaluation of "not allocated" for Chloramphenicol. The WHO Joint Secretary of JECFA noted that these levels were established as not allocated because it was not possible to give an assurance that residues of this substance would be safe for sensitive subjects who could develop aplastic anaemia. However, it was recognized that new and relevant data could be considered in the future. The Delegation of Norway was also reassured that CCRVDF concerns regarding the use of the term "unnecessary" when establishing MRLs was thoroughly discussed at the 34th JECFA Session, where it was decided that the current

footnote explaining the definition of this term was thought to be appropriate for clarification purposes.

252. The Commission also agreed with the Delegation of Nigeria, who stressed the importance of providing training to developing countries in the establishment of methods for the determination and detection of these residues. The Delegation also drew attention to the interaction of residues of pharmacologically-active substances in foods with the same or similar substances being taken by humans for therapeutic or prophylactic purposes. It was noted that these were important ongoing activities of FAO, WHO and the Committee.

253. The Committee adopted the proposed recommended maximum residue limits as submitted by the Committee at Step 5 of the Codex procedure.

# Confirmation of the Chairmanship of the Committee

254. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of the United States of America.

### **CODEX COMMITTEE ON FOOD LABELLING** (Agenda Item 23)

255. The Chairman of the Codex Committee on Food Labelling Mr. R.H. McKay (Canada), introduced the report of the Twentieth Session of the Committee (ALINORM 89/22) which had been held in Ottawa, in April 1989.

Consideration of the Draft Revised General Guidelines on Claims at Step 5 (ALINORM 89/22, Appendix V)

256. The Chairman of the Committee recalled that in the Committee's discussion of this topic, attention had been drawn to the Commission's decision at its 16th and 18th sessions that there was no need to initiate work on a Code of Practice on Advertising. The Commission had, however, concurred with the opinion of the Legal Counsels of FAO and WHO that problems related to advertising could be discussed by the Committee.

257. The Delegation of the United States reaffirmed its opinion that references to advertising should not be included in the Guidelines on Claims, as the opinion of the Legal Counsels did not extend to the Committee the authority to elaborate standards or other texts related to advertising.

# Status of the Draft Revised Guidelines

258. The Commission adopted the Draft Revised Guidelines at Step 5.

<u>Proposed Amendment, at Step 5, of Section 5.2.1 (Irradiated Foods) of the General Labelling Standard and Section 7.2 (Irradiated Food Additives) of the General Standard for the Labelling of Food Additives when Sold as Such (ALINORM 89/22, paras. 15–24)</u>

259. The Commission was informed that the Committee had debated, at considerable length, proposals to amend the General Standard for the Labelling of Prepackaged Foods (CODEX STAN 1-1985) to provide for the use of clear text to indicate whether or not a food had been irradiated, and the optional additional use of a logo if desired. The Committee had advanced the Amendment to Step 5 and had proposed the omission of Steps 6 and 7.

260. The Delegation of India stated that the use of a logo or symbol should be compulsory in the labelling of irradiated foods.

261. The Delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany, supported by those of Austria, Denmark and Sweden, and the Representative of IOCU, stated that the amendment required further discussion, especially in the light of Section 4.2.1.3 of the General Standard which allowed that the ingredients of composite foods need not be specifically listed where the composite food itself was an ingredient of the final food at a level less than 25 per cent. The Representative of IOCU stated that this section required reexamination, not only in relation to irradiated foods. The Delegation of the United Kingdom expressed the view that the proposed amendment represented a pragmatic solution to a long-standing problem. Contrary to this view, the Delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany expressed the view that the "25 per cent rule" did not provide full information and therefore could mislead the consumer.

# Status of the Proposed Draft Amendments

262. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Amendments at Step 5 only.

Proposed Draft List of Class Titles for Food Additives (ALINORM 89/22, paras. 9–11)

263. The Committee had proposed that the List of Class Titles for Food Additives, prepared at the 21st Session of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants should be used to replace the present list contained in Section 4.2.2.3 of the General Standard.

264. The Commission <u>approved</u> the initiation of the amendment procedure as requested by the Committee.

<u>Proposals Concerning the Endorsement of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards</u> (ALINORM 89/22, paras. 25–30)

265. The Committee had recommended that the proposals of the Executive Committee (ALINORM 89/3, para. 29) to simplify and facilitate the endorsement procedures used by the Committee, should be adopted by the Commission. These procedures requested Commodity Committees to:

 incorporate, by reference, the general texts adopted by the Commission in relation to food labelling and food hygiene into Codex standards, and consider only requests for exemptions or exclusions on an <u>ad hoc</u> basis;

- b. establish comprehensive, general texts which also could be incorporated by reference in other areas, in preference to endorsing provisions on an individual basis;
- c. make exclusions or exemptions to the general requirements only where adequately justified.

266. The Commission approved the revised endorsement procedures.

<u>Proposals for Amendments to the Codex Guidelines on Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards</u> (ALINORM 89/22, Appendix IV)

267. The Committee had agreed that most sections of the current Guidelines repeated those contained in the General Standard and in only a few cases provided additional relevant guidance to the Codex Committees. The Committee agreed to withdraw the majority of current labelling guidelines and to retain relevant sections for inclusion into the section of the Procedural Manual addressing relations between other Codex Committees and CCFL. This proposal was intended to replace the current "Guidelines on Food Labelling" in the Procedural Manual. The proposal had been transmitted to the Ninth Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles, which had noted these proposals (paras. 103-104 of ALINORM 89/33) and had agreed that the revision of the Procedural Manual section dealing with relations between Codex Commodity Committees and General Subject Committees should also include a reference to the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses in regard to endorsement.

268. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the amended Procedural Manual Section concerning "Relations Between Commodity Committees and General Committees", and <u>agreed</u> that they should include a reference to the CCNFSDU.

# <u>Proposed Draft Standard for Labelling of and Claims for Low-Energy and Reduced-Energy</u> Foods

269. The Commission endorsed the decision of the Executive Committee (paras. 37 and 38, ALINORM 89/4) with respect to the Proposed Draft Standard for the Labelling of and Claims for Low-Energy and Reduced-Energy Foods, which stated that the Codex Committee on Food Labelling should be entrusted with the future elaboration of this standard and emphasized that the CCFL held the primary responsibility for consideration of nutritional claims. It also stated that the Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses should retain the responsibility of advising the CCFL on what levels for reduction or increase of a nutritional component should qualify for the use of an appropriate nutrient descriptor.

### Endorsement of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards

270. The Commission noted, with approval, the endorsement of the Labelling Provisions of 42 Standards by the Committee, in conformity with the revised procedures for endorsement.

Recommended Nutrient Reference Values for Labelling Purposes (ALINORM 89/22, paras. 84–95, Appendix VI)

- 271. The Committee had received the report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Recommended Dietary Intakes for Labelling Purposes, which had been held in Helsinki in September 1988 (see para. 39 above). The Committee had agreed with the principal conclusions of this report, and had also agreed to amend Section 3.3.4 of the Codex Guidelines on Nutrition Labelling to include the Nutrient Reference Values recommended by the consultation. The Commission noted that this Section had not been finalized at the time when the Guidelines were adopted, but remained under review.
- 272. Several Delegations including those of Belgium, Federal Republic of Germany, New Zealand and the United Kingdom, were of the opinion that amendment of the Guidelines to incorporate the Nutrient Reference Values was premature, as Governments had not had time to comment fully on the Expert Consultation's report. Other delegations, including those of Denmark, Finland and Switzerland, supported the amendment of the Guidelines as proposed, stating that it was always the intention of the Commission to keep Section 3.3.4 up-to-date by use of the most recent FAO/WHO recommended values, and strongly supported the inclusion of the Nutrient Reference Values in the Guidelines.
- 273. The Commission, noting that governments had been invited to comment on the report of the Expert Consultation, decided on the one hand to send a Circular Letter to Governments to determine their views on the recommendations of the Expert Consultation, and on the other hand <u>agreed</u> to refer the matter back to the Committee for further consideration.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

- 274. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> the Government of Canada as Chairman of the Committee under Rule IX.10 of the Rules of Procedure.
- 275. Following the intervention of several delegations, the Delegation of Canada undertook to examine the possibility of convening a full session of the Committee in the period between the present session of the Commission and the Commission's 19th Session. The Delegation of Canada stated that it would advise the Secretariat as soon as possible of the date and venue of the Committee's next session.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON FOOD ADDITIVES AND CONTAMINANTS** (Agenda Item 24)

- 276. The Commission had before it the reports of the 20th and 21st Sessions of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants (ALINORM 89/12 and 89/12A). The reports were introduced by Mr. Feberwee (Netherlands), Chairman of the Committee.
- 277. Mr. Feberwee informed the Commission that the Committee in addition to endorsement of provisions for food additives and contaminants in commodity standards was carrying out work on the following subjects:

- Food Additive Intake
- International Numbering System of Food Additives
- Specifications for Food Additives
- Consideration of Processing Aids
- Industrial and Environmental Contaminants in Food
- Migrants from Packaging Materials
- Radionuclide Contamination of Food

and introduced the matters arising from the two reports of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants that were of interest to the Commission.

Consideration at Steps 5 and 8 of Draft Guidelines for Simple Evaluation of Food Additive Intake (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix IV)

278. The Committee at its 21st Session had finalized the text of the Guidelines for Simple Evaluation of Food Additive Intake. The Guidelines which proposed the use of food consumption data as the basis for determining food additive intake, were prepared in response to requests from governments for simple and inexpensive methods for estimating intakes of food additives.

279. The Commission noted that the Committee did not follow the Codex Step Procedure while elaborating the guidelines. The text had however been submitted twice to governments for their comments and the 21st Sessions of CCFAC considered these as comments at Step 3 and advanced the guidelines to step 5 with a recommendation for omission of Steps 6 and 7.

# Status of the Guidelines

280. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Guidelines for Simple Evaluation of Food Additive Intake at Step 8 as an advisory text and expressed the view that the Guidelines would prove useful to all Member Countries for estimations of food additive intake among their populations.

Consideration at Step 5 of Proposed Draft Guideline Levels for Vinychloride Monomer and Acrylonitrile in Foods and Food Packaging Material and for Methyl Mercury in Fish (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix X)

<u>Draft Guideline Levels for Vinylchloride Monomer (VCM) and Acrylonitrile (ACN) in Foods and Food Packaging Materials</u>

281. The Delegation of USA informed the Commission that while it had no opposition for the advancement of the guideline levels for VCM and ACN in the Codex Step Procedure, it would not be in a position to accept the guideline levels without suitable sampling plans and validated methods of analysis.

282. The Commission noted that methods for estimation of VCM in packaging material and in food and accepted by the European Economic Community were available in the EEC

Directive 80/766/CEE and 81/432/CEE and that the Committee was seeking information on sampling plans as well as alternate methodology for estimation of migrants (ALINORM 89/12A, para. 138) by a circular letter.

# Status of the Guideline Levels

283. The Commission adopted the draft guideline levels for VCM and ACN in food and food packaging materials at Step 5 and advanced them to Step 6.

## Draft Guideline Levels for Methyl Mercury in Fish

284. The Commission recalled the discussion it had had on the subject at its 17th Session (ALINORM 87/39, paras. 223-224) and noted that the 35th Session of the Executive Committee proposed that guideline levels for total methyl mercury rather than for total mercury in fish should be elaborated (ALINORM 89/3, para. 43).

285. The Committee at its 21st Session noted that most of the mercury in fish was present in the organic form and proposed the same guideline levels that it had proposed at its 19th Session, i.e. 0.5 mg/kg methyl mercury for fish in general and 1.0 mg/kg methyl mercury for predatory fish and advanced the guideline levels to Step 5 of the Codex Procedure (ALINORM 89/12A, para. 134).

286. The Delegation of the USA informed the Commission of the need for a review of the practicality and the scientific basis of the guidelines levels by the Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products (CCFFP). The Chairman of CCFFP reminded the Commission of the views of the Committee as contained in ALINORM 87/18 (paras 263–270) and ALINORM 89/18 (paras.18–22) and expressed his view that it would be desirable for CCFFP to consider whether there was a need to establish guideline levels for methyl mercury in fish.

# Status of the Guideline Levels

287. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the draft guideline levels for Methyl Mercury in Fish at Steps 5 and advanced them to Step 6 and agreed that these should be reviewed by the Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products at its next session.

Consideration at Step 5 of Draft Specifications of Identity and Purity of Food Additives

### Status of Specifications

288. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Specifications of Identity and Purity of Food Additives in Categories I and II of Appendix VII to ALINORM 89/12 as advisory texts not subject to acceptance.

# Publication of JECFA/Codex Specifications

289. The Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme informed the Commission that efforts were being made to avoid duplication of work and the expense of publishing two different sets of specifications. He informed the Commission that efforts were presently underway which would bring together all JECFA specifications into one single publication. It was proposed to have this publication in a loose leaf format which is expected to be available for circulation before the end of 1990. All JECFA Specifications which have been adopted by the Commission as Codex advisory specifications will be so indicated in the publication. Comments from governments and industry as well as from the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants would be considered by JECFA expeditiously while undertaking revision of specifications which had not been adopted by the CAC. By following such a procedure it was hoped that over the next few years all JECFA specifications would be adopted as Codex Advisory Specifications.

290. The Chairman of CCFAC appreciated the very constructive proposals put forward by the Chief of the Joint Food Standards Programme and proposed that these should be discussed further at the next session of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants.

Other Matters Arising from the Reports of the 20th and 21st Sessions of the Committee

# Statement on the Use of Food Additives in Food (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix II)

291. The Commission recalled the discussions on the subject at its 17th Session, at which it requested the Coordinating Committee for Europe to study the various documentation on misleading information on food additives submitted by several governments and to consider a coordinated approach (ALINORM 87/39, paras. 199-201). The Committee at its 21st Session, revised the statement prepared by the Coordinating Committee for Europe and agreed that member governments would be free to use it as an official statement from the Commission, following its adoption.

292. The Delegation of the USA brought the attention of the Commission to (e) of the General Principles for the Use of Food Additives contained in the statement and took the position that the justification for the use of a food additive needed only to be based on justification of technological need and the establishment of its safety. The Delegation of Belgium stated that this was, in fact, already provided for in the General Principles for the Use of Food Additives.

293. The WHO Joint Secretary proposed the addition to the text under General Principles for the Use of Food Additives of (e) "to maintain the safety of food by inhibiting the growth of bacteria or other organisms that may cause disease".

### Status of Statement on the use of Food Additives in Food

294. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the statement on the use of Food Additives in Food with the modifications as proposed by WHO. It agreed that member governments would be free to use it and could interpret or modify the text to suit their national legislation. It stated that every government has the right to modify the text to suit its legislation.

# International Numbering System (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix VI)

295. The Committee, at its 21st Session, agreed to bring to the attention of the Commission the progress that it had made in developing an International Numbering System, the purpose of which was to provide internationally agreed numbers that could be used on food labels to identify food additives in compliance with the Codex General Standard for the Labelling of Prepackaged Foods (CODEX STAN 1-1985). Columns 1 and 2 of the system were final and Column 3 which referred to the technical functions of the food additive was still subject to review. The list will be an open one and proposals for inclusion of further food additives into the system will be considered. A foreword to the system which would also contain definition for functional classes would be prepared.

296. The Delegation of USA informed the Commission that the numbering system should include food additives approved for use by all countries and that the flexibility of the system should be maintained. In its view the numbering system should not become a barrier to trade under any circumstances.

## Status of the International Numbering System

297. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the International Numbering System as a Codex Advisory Text noting that the text would be an open one and proposals for inclusion of further food additives into the system would continue to be considered.

Inventory of Processing Aids(ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix VIII)

#### Status of the Inventory of Processing Aids

298. The Commission adopted the current Inventory of Processing Aids as a Codex Advisory Text bearing in mind that additions to the Inventory would always be possible.

# Sampling Plans for Mercury, Cadmium and Lead(ALINORM 89/12, para. 125)

299. The Committee, at its 20th Session, considered that the composite sampling plan adopted for pesticide residues (CAC/PR 5-1984) was appropriate for the environmental contaminants, Mercury, Cadmium and Lead. The Committee agreed to submit the above sampling plan to the Commission for adoption.

### Status of the Sampling Plans for Mercury, Cadmium and Lead

300. The Commission adopted the sampling plans for Mercury, Cadmium and Lead, pending its endorsement by the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling.

# Guideline Levels for Aflatoxin B1 in Peanuts(ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix IX)

301. The Committee at its 21st Session, had proposed Guideline Levels for aflatoxin B1 (5 ug/kg) for peanuts for human consumption.

302. Many delegations held the view that while establishing guideline levels for aflatoxins, consideration should be given to the agricultural practices and storage conditions prevailing, especially in the developing countries. They expressed the view that if the guideline levels are too low, it would result in loss of food supply and proposed an increase in the guideline levels for aflatoxin. An equal number of delegations referred to their national tolerances which were lower than the proposed guideline levels and expressed the view that the guideline levels should not be increased especially in view of consumer protection.

303. The Commission also noted the request of the 22nd Session of the Intergovernmental Group on Oilseeds, Oils and Fats held at FAO Headquarters in Rome, 20–23 March 1989 and asked the Committee to hasten its work to establish guideline levels for aflatoxin in food and feed.

# Status of the Guideline Levels

304. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the action of the Committee to submit the guideline levels for aflatoxin B1 for peanuts for human consumption to the governments for comments at Step 3 and stated that the member governments would have many occasions to express their views on the guideline levels while advancing them through the Codex Step procedure.

Guideline Levels for Aflatoxins in Feed (ALINORM 89/12, Appendix VIII)

305. The Committee at its 20th Session proposed guideline levels for aflatoxins in feed.

### Status of the Guideline Levels

306. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the action of the Committee to submit the guideline levels for feed to the governments for comments at Step 3.

Guideline Levels for Cadmium and Lead in Food (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix IX)

307. The Committee, at its 21st Session, proposed guideline levels for cadmium and lead in food.

# Status of Guideline Levels

308. The Commission agreed with the action of the Committee to submit the guideline levels for cadmium and lead in food to the governments for comments at Step 3

Consideration of New Foods and Other Foods of Biotechnological Origin (ALINORM 89/12A, paras. 155–159)

309. The Committee, at its 21st Session, Considered how it should deal with new foods and other foods of biotechnological origin and agreed to seek the advice of the Commission on how to proceed in this area.

310. The Commission discussed the subject under Agenda Item 15 (see paras. 112–118).

Proposals for General Provisions for the Use of Food Additives in Standardized and Non-Standardized Foods (ALINORM 89/12A, Appendix III)

- 311. Dr. W.H.B. Denner, as a Codex Consultant, introduced his paper (CX/FAC 89/16) which contained recommendations (Recommendations 1, 2, 3, and 7) presented to the Commission for consideration (ALINORM 89/12A Appendix III). He felt that the Codex vision of the free circulation of safe and properly labelled foods was not being fully achieved as judged by the relatively low number of acceptances of Codex Standards. There seemed to be a paradox in that Member Nations who drew up the standards were not apparently prepared to accept them after adoption by the Commission. Hopefully, the special conference included in Recommendation 1 would provide an opportunity to resolve these issues for the future. Recommendation 2 would greatly assist the Codex Secretariat in finding the best way forward.
- 312. He urged Member Nations to accept Recommendation 3 in order to ensure that everyone was working from a common safety evaluation. Furthermore, Codex should ensure that more, good, varied, safe and wholesome food should be available to more people in more countries. This would require greater recognition of technological needs of individual countries (Recommendation 7). In conclusion Dr. Denner stressed that his paper was a genuine and constructive attempt to improve the operation of Codex.
- 313. The Commission expressed its high appreciation of Dr. Denner's outstanding and thought-provoking paper.
- 314. Many delegations stated that they would be unable to support Recommendations 3 and 7 contained in Dr. Denner's paper and put forward before the Commission for adoption. They stated that in their opinion the text of Recommendation 7 as presently worded proposes the liberalization of regulation of additives to promote freer trade and could not be reconciled with the current Codex general principles for the use of food additives in food. On the other hand, the Delegation of the United Kingdom stated that there had to be a flexible approach by all concerned to this issue, if solutions to the problem were ever to be found.
- 315. There was unanimous support from the delegations for the convening of an international food standards conference as contained in Recommendation 1, at an early date. In the view of the delegations that participated in the discussions, the conference should not only deal with the future of the Codex Food Standards Programme in respect of compositional food standards but should also take into account: i) changing attitudes towards compositional food standards, ii) changing food technology, and iii) changing consumer expectations but also deal with novel foods, philosophy of consumer protection and review of definition of technological need<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Commission later decided that such a Conference should also consider the matter of risk assessment and risk management associated with contamination of food; see para. 530.

316. The Commission noted that Codex should meet the new challenges and that this could be achieved to a large extent by convening an international food standards conference. The Commission accepted Recommendations 1 and 2 contained in CX/FAC 89/16¹ and recommended to FAO and WHO to initiate negotiations with Member Nations with a view to obtaining additional resources for a considerable expansion of the role of JECFA and a major acceleration in the rate of safety evaluations made by the Committee each year. In this respect the Delegation of Egypt informed the Commission that JECFA should in the coming years adapt itself to meet more fully the needs of Codex member nations and proposed that this could be attained by i) a more representative, and therefore larger, Committee, ii) a wider scope of studies, evaluating more additives and contaminants in the world market, which would mean that the Committee may need to meet more often; iii) using existing scientific facilities in developing countries and encouraging them to carry out evaluation studies; iv) taking into account differences in nutritional status, the changing attitude to nutritional requirements, consumption patterns, compositional food standards and health profiles.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

317. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants should continue under the Chairmanship of the Government of the Netherlands.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON FOOD HYGIENE** (Agenda Item 25)

318. The Chairman of the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene, Dr. D.L. Archer introduced the working papers for this Agenda Item (ALINORM 89/13 the Report of the 23rd Session of the Committee and ALINORM 89/32 Part I-FH containing Government comments on draft codes and amendments at Step 8) and presented the Report.

Revised Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Low Acid and Acidified Low Acid Canned Foods at Step 8 (ALINORM 89/13, Appendix IV)

319. Dr. Archer informed the Commission that the Delegations of France, Canada and Spain had provided new versions of the draft in French and Spanish which accurately reflect the meaning of the original English version.

### Recommendation 1 (to FAO)

FAO should arrange for the Commission at its next Session to consider the future of the Codex Food Standards Programme in respect of compositional food standards taking into account:

- i. changing attitudes towards compositional food standards
- ii. changing food technology

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> These recommendations are as follows:

# iii. changing consumer expectations

it may be that a special conference should be convened to allow a more wide-ranging debate outside the constraints of a formal Commission session.

## Recommendation 2 (to governments)

All Member Nations should give comprehensive and constructive responses to requests for comments from FAO. Codex will serve Member Nations best if FAO is in a position to understand fully the various national positions. It is particularly important to identify changes in national food policies or shifts in government thinking so that FAO can plan ahead accordingly.

## Status of the Revised Code of Hygienic Practice

320. The Commission adopted the revised draft Code at Step 8.

Amendments to the Recommended International Code of Hygienic Practice for Dried Milk-Definition of Pasteurization (ALINORM 89/13 App.VIII)

321. The Delegation of Denmark referring to the comments in ALINORM 89/32 Part I-FH pointed out that the proposal of the USA concerning heat resistant spores of pathogenic microflora and competitive microflora could lead to misinterpretation, and stated that the Delegation supports the original amendment to the definition as given in Appendix VIII to ALINORM 89/13. The Chairman of the Committee on Food Hygiene stressed the difficulties of defining pasteurization which had been discussed at length both by the Committee on Food Hygiene and IDF. The Delegation of New Zealand agreed with Dr. Archer and stated that the definitions as proposed by the Committee and the USA were equally acceptable to it.

# Status of the Amendment

322. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the amendments to the definition of pasteurization as contained in ALINORM 89/13 Appendix VIII at Step 8 with the detailed references supplied by IDF in their written comments, as an editorial amendment.

<u>Draft Guidelines for the Salvage of Canned Foods Exposed to Adverse Conditions</u> (ALINORM 89/13 Appendix V) (Step 5)

323. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Guidelines at Step 5 and advanced them to Step 6 of the procedure.

<u>Proposed Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Pre-Cooked and Cooked Foods in Mass</u>
<u>Catering (Step 5)</u>(ALINORM 89/13 Appendix IV)

324. The Secretariat recalled that the Code had been prepared by the Delegation of Belgium and discussed over two sessions of the Committee. At the 23rd Session it was decided that

the Code is in sufficiently good form to be proposed for clearance by the Commission. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the proposal of the Committee on Food Hygiene to move the draft Code to Step 5.

Guideline Procedures to Establish Causes of Microbiological Spoilage in Canned Foods(ALINORM 89/13 Appendix VI)

325. The Executive Committee at its 35th Session (ALINORM 89/3 page 45) approved the proposal of the Committee to elaborate this Guideline through the Codex procedure at Step 3. The Delegation of the United States of America supported the elaboration of the Guideline and suggested that the Committee on Food Hygiene consider starting work on a new Code on thermally processed food containers other than metallic.

326. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the decision of the Executive Committee concerning the elaboration of the Guideline, and requested the Committee on Food Hygiene to consider the proposal of the Delegation of the United States.

<u>Proposed Draft [Code/Guidelines] of Hygienic Practice for the Preservation of Raw Milk by Use of the Lactoperoxidase System [where refrigeration is virtually impossible]. Comments at Step 3 (ALINORM 89/13, paras. 78–79)</u>

327. The Executive Committee at its 35th Session recommended a timetable for further review of the Code/Guidelines by the Committee on Food Hygiene in 1989 (24th Session), 1991 (25th Session) and by the Milk Committee in 1990 with a view to presenting the document for adoption by the Commission at its 19th Session in mid 1991. The Commission noted that the Steering Group established by the Milk Committee to act on its behalf between sessions had examined the proposed draft Code in May 1989 and had agreed with the proposals of the Executive Committee for the joint elaboration of the Code by both the Committee on Food Hygiene and Milk Committee.

328. The Delegation of India noted that paragraph 77 of the Report of the 23rd Session of the Committee on Food Hygiene be corrected since it implied that the lactoperoxidase method had been introduced in India, which the Delegation confirmed is not correct.

329. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the recommendations of the Executive Committee concerning the further elaboration of the Code/Guidelines with the possible input of the IDF to speed up the adoption of the document. It also <u>noted</u> the statement of India that the lactoperoxidase process had not been implemented in the country.

<u>Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Aseptic Food Processing and Packaging Systems</u>(ALINORM 89/13 Appendix VII)

330. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the submission of this Code to Governments and interested International Organizations for their comments at Step 3.

## Proposed Draft Code of Hygienic Practice for Spices and Condiments

- 331. Introducing the item Dr. Archer pointed out that such a Code had been discussed by the Committee several times and that some countries still consider that the elaboration of a Code of Hygienic Practice for Spices and Herbs would be useful. A proposed draft would be presented at the 24th Session of the CCFH in October 1989. This draft was based on a document initiated in one of the ISO Technical Committees. The Commission was requested to approve the elaboration of a Code within the CCFH. The Delegation of Denmark stressed the need for serious consideration of such a Code.
- 332. The Observer from ISO informed the Commission that although responsibility for the elaboration of Codes of Hygienic Practice was with the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene at the request of member bodies of ISO Subcommittee 7 of Technical Committee 34, had elaborated a Code of Hygienic.

Practice for Spices. The Observer stated that ISO would continue to cooperate in the further elaboration of the Code.

333. The Commission <u>approved</u> the elaboration of a Code within the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

334. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of the USA.

## **CODEX COMMITTEE ON METHODS OF ANALYSIS AND SAMPLING** (Agenda Item 26)

- 335. The Commission had before it the report of the 16th Session of the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling (ALINORM 89/23).
- 336. The report was introduced by Dr. I. Olah (Hungary). He informed the Commission that the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling at its eighteenth session endorsed several sampling plans included in draft Codex standards and several methods of analysis for sugars and mayonnaise.
- 337. The Committee reconsidered several methods of endorsement which had been postponed or not previously considered and reviewed methods elaborated by the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses.
- 338. Dr Olah emphasized the interest of all Codex Commodity Committee in the work of the CCMAS and reviewed the topics which had been dealt with by the Committee. The CCMAS agreed that the needs of Codex for methods of analysis should be studied and priorities determined, decided to develop guidelines for the classification of Codex methods of analysis and considered the report of the Inter-Agency Meeting (IAM).

# Matters Arising from the Report of the 16th Session of the Committee Codex Guidelines on Sampling (ALINORM 89/23 Appendix II)

339. The CCMAS analysed the task of Codex Committee in the elaboration of sampling plans and other recommendations related to sampling and considered that the General Principles required the development of detailed sampling procedures and that this appeared to be potentially very extensive for the various Codex Standards. The Committee agreed that a single document on sampling should be developed rather than including sampling provisions in individual Codex standards.

340. The list of contents of the proposed Codex Guidelines on sampling, included in Appendix II of ALINORM 89/23 was agreed by the Committee and the Commission was requested by Dr Olah to give consideration to the approach which involved the development of a single advisory Codex document on sampling.

341. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to the advisory nature of the Codex document and approved the development of Codex Guidelines on Sampling.

# Sampling for Net Contents in Packages

342. The Committee decided that the International Recommendations on Sampling for Net Contents in Packages prepared by the International Organization for Legal Metrology represented a good basis for discussions on the control of net contents in lots moving in international trade.

343. Dr Olah submitted the OIML sampling plans to the Commission with the request to approve its circulation to governments and International Organizations for comments in accordance with an appropriate procedure.

344. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the recommendation of the Committee.

# Sampling Plan for Food Grade Salt

345. After some technical and editorial changes, the Committee endorsed the sampling plan for food grade salt for the determination of essential composition and quality factors in Section 3 of the Standard and requested the Commission to adopt this sampling plan for incorporation in the Codex Standard for Food Grade Salt or in a general Codex publication on sampling.

346. The Commission adopted the proposed sampling plan for Food Grade Salt.

# General Methods of Analysis for Contaminants

347. The Committee considered the suggestion that it was timely to review the Codex general methods for contaminants and decided that the general methods so far adopted by the Commission be circulated for comments and that the methods be reviewed at the next session. The Commission was invited to endorse this procedure.

348. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the views of the Committee and approved the proposed procedure.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

349. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling should continue under the Chairmanship of the Government of Hungary.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON NUTRITION AND FOODS FOR SPECIAL DIETARY USES** (Item 27)

350. The Commission had before it the report of the 16th Session of the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses (ALINORM 89/26). The report of the Committee was introduced by its Chairman Dr G. Pahlke (Federal Republic of Germany), who outlined the work of the Committee. The conclusions of the Committee are summarized in ALINORM 89/26.

# <u>Draft Guidelines on Formulated Supplementary Foods for Older Infants and Young Children</u> (ALINORM 89/26, Appendix III)

- 351. The Commission noted that the Committee had detailed discussion on the guidelines and had considered them ready for adoption. The use of local technology and local ingredients in developing countries had been taken into consideration. The written comments received from Thailand (LIM 2) suggested that reference to phosphorus should be maintained in the Guidelines in order to ensure that consumers in developing countries receive adequate amounts of this element. This was supported by the Delegation of Italy. However, the Committee had considered that phosphorus intake in all countries was usually adequate.
- 352. The Delegation of Switzerland, supported by several delegations, suggested that the Guidelines should be returned for a further round of comments as they had been extensively changed during the last session. The Delegations of Norway and Italy suggested that "older infant" should be defined as an infant from its 6th month of age.

# Status of the Guidelines

353. The Commission <u>returned</u> the Guidelines to Step 6 of the Procedure for another round of comments.

<u>Proposed Draft Standard for the Labelling of and Claims for Foods for Special Medical Purposes</u> (ALINORM 89/26 Appendix IV)

354. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission that the labelling of these foods represented a complex problem. The standards was intended to cover very special products intended for sick persons. In some countries these products were considered to be

medicines. The Committee had therefore recommended that these special dietary products be used only under medical supervision.

# Status of the Standard

355. The Commission advanced the draft standard to Step 6 of the Procedure.

Proposed Draft Standard for Nutritionally Complete Formula Foods for Use in Weight Control Diets (ALINORM 89/26 Appendix V)

356. The Delegation of the Netherlands expressed the opinion that work should also be done on very low calorie products and drew attention to the decision of the Committee that a working paper should be prepared on the subject by The Netherlands. It might, therefore, be premature to advance the draft standard in the Codex procedure. The Commission was informed that the Committee's intention was to develop a separate standard for such products and that, therefore, the standard under discussion need not be held up. This was supported by the Delegations of the Federal Republic of Germany and France. The Delegation of the United Kingdom was of the opinion that the section on food additives was far too general and should be either deleted or more specific provisions for food additives should be included.

# Status of the Standard

357. The Commission advanced the draft standard to Step 6 of the Procedure.

Amendment of the Labelling Sections of the Codex Standards for Canned Baby Foods,

Cereal-based Foods for Infants and Children and Follow-up Formula (CODEX STAN 73-1981,
74-1981 and 156-1987) (ALINORM 89/26, Appendix VIII, para. A)

358. The Commission agreed to add a requirement in these standards that these products should not be presented as breast-milk substitutes and <u>adopted</u> at Step 8 of the Procedure the following new section:

# "Additional Requirements"

The products covered by this Standard are not breast-milk substitutes and shall not be presented as such".

Amendment of the General Principles for the Addition of Essential Nutrients to Foods(Appendix V ALINORM 87/26)

359. The Commission recalled that, at its last session, it had requested the Committee to define "nutrient density" for inclusion in the General Principles, which had been developed outside the Codex procedure. The Commission was informed that the Committee had dealt with this subject and had also discussed new definitions for inclusion in the General Principles dealing with "fortification or enrichment" and "standardization". As no agreement could be

reached on the new definitions, the Committee had recommended that they be developed further in accordance with the Codex Procedure.

360. The Delegation of France was of the opinion that all of the definitions including "nutrient density", should be developed according to the Codex procedure and be submitted to governments at Step 3.

361. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the definition for nutrient density and <u>agreed</u> to submit the other definitions to governments at Step 3 (see Appendix VIII B. and C. (1)).

Amendment of the Maximum Level of Use for Cocoa in the Codex Standard for Processed Cereal-based Foods for Infants and Children (CODEX STAN 74-1981)

362. The Commission noted that expression of the maximum level for cocoa on a dry basis would lead to varying levels of cocoa in the ready-to-eat product, depending on whether the food had been diluted with water or milk. It therefore, <u>agreed</u> that it would be better to express the maximum level on the ready-to-eat product and referred the proposed amendment to governments at Step 3 of the Procedure (see Appendix V C. (2), ALINORM 89/26).

## Other Matters Arising from the 16th Session of the Committee

# **Table-top Sweeteners**

363. The Commission considered a request by the Committee to consider whether the elaboration of a Codex standard for table-top sweeteners would fall within its terms of reference. Governments had also been requested to indicate their opinion of this subject (CL 1988/56-NFSDU) (para 174–176 ALINORM 89/26). The Commission noted that written comments had been received from the Federal Republic of Germany, USA, Denmark and Thailand (ALINORM 89/32 - Part IV and ADD.1 and LIM 2). Replies had been negative.

364. The Delegation of the United Kingdom was of the opinion that there was no need to develop a standard for these products, but if work by Codex on table-top sweeteners was to be done, this should be the task of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants. The Delegation of Sweden indicated that it agreed with the written comments of Denmark, i.e. that no Codex Standard should be developed but that the question of labelling and the use of artificial sweeteners should be considered. The Delegation of Italy was of the opinion that this question should be once more considered by the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses.

365. The Commission <u>decided</u> that there was no need to consider the standardization of table-top sweeteners.

# Review of Methods of Analysis

366. The Commission was informed that the Committee had essentially completed the review of methods of analysis in Codex standards elaborated by it (paras 178–187 and Appendix VII ALINORM 89/26). As regards the method for the determination of "dietary fibre", the Committee would discuss this matter at a future session in the light of developments. However, the Committee did adopt a method for the determination of fibre for the purpose of calculating the energy content of certain special dietary foods. This was not to be confused with the analysis "dietary fibre" for the purposes of labelling. The Commission also noted that the methods of analysis proposed by the Committee had been, for the most part, endorsed by the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling (Part II, Appendix IV, ALINORM 89/23).

367. The Commission <u>agreed</u> that the revised methods of analysis be included in the appropriate part of the Codex Alimentarius.

# Criteria for Amendment of Advisory Lists of Mineral Salts and Vitamin Compounds

368. The Commission agreed to make slight amendments to the above informal criteria document as suggested by the Committee (para. 193, ALINORM 89/26). The purpose of the amendments was to indicate that biological activity of the vitamins and minerals need not derive exclusively from added substances and that such vitamin salts and mineral compounds be in conformity with internationally recognized specifications of identity and purity.

## Vitamin and Mineral Supplements

369. The Commission was informed that the Committee had considered the need for standardization of these products (para 37, ALINORM 89/26). However, the Committee had doubts as to whether vitamin or mineral supplements would fall within the terms of reference of the Commission and had requested the Commission to consider this matter. The Chairman of the Committee indicated that in some countries these products were considered foods, while in others they were considered to be pharmaceutical preparations. Furthermore, depending on composition and other factors, these products could be either regarded as foods or pharmaceuticals. In any case they were nutrient preparations serving a special dietary purpose.

370. Opinion was divided concerning the need to develop Codex standards for these products. Some delegations considered that trade in these products was considerable and that Codex standards or guidelines should be developed to control them. Other delegations were of the opinion that there was no need, at this time, to work in this area. The point was made that a clear definition should be developed as to which products were foods and which products were to be considered pharmaceuticals.

371. The Commission agreed that the Secretariat should send a circular to governments seeking their views on whether or not work on vitamin and mineral supplements should be undertaken and to provide appropriate information so that distinction could be made between products which are foods and those which are pharmaceuticals or medicines. The Codex

Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses was requested to consider information received and advise the Commission accordingly, without initiating the standardization of the products.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

372. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX. 10 that the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses should continue under the Chairmanship of the Government if the Federal Republic of Germany. The delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany indicated that Spanish interpretation would again be provided at the next Session and urged Spanish speaking countries to attend. The delegation expressed its thanks to the Secretariat for its assistance.

# JOINT UN/ECE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS GROUP OF EXPERTS ON STANDARDIZATION OF FRUIT JUICES (Agenda Item 28)

373. The report of the 18th Session of the Group of Experts (ALINORM 89/14) was presented by the Secretariat on behalf of Prof. W. Pilnik (The Netherlands), Chairman of the Joint Group of Experts.

# Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Nectars Preserved exclusively by Physical Means

374. The Commission noted that this was a general standard aimed at providing for any fruit nectars which were not covered by individual codex standards. It also noted that the standard provided for the compulsory addition of sugars and for the optional addition of lemon or lime juice.

375. The Delegation of Thailand re-stated its comment as contained in ALINORM 89/32 that in certain nectars where the fruit had high acidity or strong flavour the minimum fruit content could be less than 25% and the actual level governed by Good Manufacturing Practice. The Commission noted that this comment had previously been discussed by the Group of Experts which were of the opinion that such products would need to be considered as fruit juice beverages. The Delegation of Iraq referring to all of the standards under discussion indicated that the level of tin was too high and should be reduced to 150 mg per kg. This comment was supported by the delegation of Poland which referred similarly to the level of copper.

376. The delegations of Hungary, Norway and Sweden stated their opinions that the addition of sugars to these products should be optional and not mandatory. The Observer from the EEC pointed out that the mandatory addition of sugars was not necessary when nectars were produced from fruits with a very sweet or pronounced taste. The Observer also pointed out that reference to lemon or lime juice in the labelling should be as an ingredient and not in association with the name of the food.

Status of the General Standard for Fruit Nectars Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means

377. The Commission adopted the Standard at Step 8 of the procedure.

# Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Juices Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means

378. The Delegation of Iraq expressed the opinion that the ethanol content in the standard should be reduced to 3 g per kg equivalent to the level in the General Standard for Fruit Nectars. The Secretariat stated that ethanol was present in the fruit juice due to natural fermentation during processing and handling before the preservation treatment, and that as nectars were diluted fruit juices (with water and sugar added), the level of ethanol in nectars was reduced corresponding to the dilution. The delegations of Switzerland and Sweden expressed their reservations concerning the addition of sugars to fruit juices for sweetening purposes especially the level of 200 g per kg for highly acidic fruit juices. The Observer from the EEC informed the Commission that within the EEC the presence of sugars had to be declared quantitatively near the name of the food.

# Status of the Draft General Standard for Fruit Juices Preserved Exclusively by Physical Means

379. The Commission adopted the Draft Standard at Step 8 of the procedure.

# Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft General Standard for Vegetable Juices

380. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft General Standard at Step 5 of the procedure and advanced it to Step 6.

# Consideration of Guidelines for Mixed Fruit Juices and Guidelines for Mixed Fruit Nectars

381. The Commission <u>adopted</u> both guidelines at Step 5 of the procedure in accordance with its decision that guidelines should be elaborated in accordance with the Step procedure unless there was adequate justification for not doing so.

# Methods of Analysis for Fruit Juices

- 382. The Commission noted that the Joint Group of Experts had prepared a revised updated evaluation of the methods of analysis for Codex standards for fruit juices, concentrated fruit juices and fruit nectars.
- 383. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the revised general methods and noted that the methods for ethanol and lead had not yet been endorsed by the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling.
- 384. The Commission supported the opinion of the Delegation of Tanzania that efforts should be continued to elaborate methods for the determination of fruit content as an essential part of quality control procedures for fruit juices. It noted however that such methods did not appear to be immediately available.

# Revision of Labelling Provisions in Codex Standards for Fruit Juices and Fruit Nectars

385. The Commission noted that the Group of Experts had recommended that the labelling provisions in the individual Codex standards for fruit juices and fruit nectars should be aligned with the similar provisions in the draft general standards for fruit juices and fruit nectars.

386. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> these amendments as being consequential to the adoption of the general standards.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON TROPICAL FRESH FRUITS AND VEGETABLES** (Agenda Item 29)

387. The report of the First Session of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables (ALINORM 89/35, Parts I and II) was introduced by the Committee's Chairman, Lic. Javier Cuellar Hernandez (Mexico). The Commission noted that several matters arising from the CCTFFV Session were also discussed at the Ninth Session of the Codex Committee on General Principles (paras. 56-73, ALINORM 89/33).

388. The Secretariat of the UNECE Group of Experts on Coordination of Standardization of Fresh Fruits and Vegetables presented an oral statement to the Commission which was adopted at the Group's Thirty-fifth Session (Geneva, 3-6 July 1989). The Commission noted that the statement will be officially forwarded as a comment to the CCTFFV.

# Format for Standards for Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables

389. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the recommendation of the CCGP (paras. 57–60, ALINORM 89/33) and decided to refer issues concerning standard format back to CCTFFV with a request that the Codex format should be respected in regard to those matters not dealing exclusively with commercial quality, and the detailed format of the UNECE should be considered as a basis for the description of the section on quality characteristics.

# **Elaboration Procedures**

390. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> the opinion of the CCGP, in that the current Codex Procedures for the Elaboration of Worldwide Codex Standards did not need amendment, as they provided an adequate process for collaboration with interested international organizations (paras. 67–69, ALINORM 89/33). However, the Commission also <u>agreed</u> that the following provision relating to the role of the UNECE Working Party on Standardization of Perishable Produce be included as a note to the procedures:

# A. The UNECE Working Party on Perishable Produce:

 may recommend that a world-wide Codex standard for tropical fresh fruits and vegetables should be elaborated and submit its recommendation either to the CCTFFV for consideration or to the Commission for approval;

- 2. may prepare "proposed draft standards" for tropical fresh fruits or vegetables at the request of the CCTFFV or of the Commission for distribution by the Codex Secretariat at Step 3 of the Codex Procedure, and for further action by the CCTFFV;
- 3. may wish to consider "proposed draft standards" and "draft standards" for tropical fresh fruits and vegetables and transmit comments on them to CCTFFV at Step 3 and 6 of the Codex Procedure; and
- 4. may perform specific tasks in relation to the elaboration of standards for tropical fresh fruits and vegetables at the request of CCTFFV.
- B. Codex "proposed draft standards" and "draft standards" for tropical fresh fruits and vegetables at Steps 3 and 6 of the Codex Procedure should be submitted to the UNECE Secretariat for obtaining comments.

# Acceptance Procedures (Point of Application)

391. The Commission noted the opinion of the CCGP concerning the point of application (i.e.; export, import) and acceptance procedures for tropical fresh fruit and vegetable standards (paras. 61–66, ALINORM 89/33) and agreed that it was unnecessary to amend the current Acceptance Procedures for Worldwide Codex Standards. However, the Commission also agreed with the opinion of CCGP in that governments, when indicating the acceptance of a Codex standard for tropical fresh fruits or vegetables, should notify the Commission which provisions of the standard would be accepted for application at the point of import, and which provisions would be accepted for application at the point of export.

# Collaboration with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD)

392. The Commission noted that the CCGP (para 70, ALINORM 89/33) had welcomed the proposals of the CCTFFV concerning its collaboration with the OECD Scheme for the Application of International Standards for Fruit and Vegetables (paras. 39–41, ALINORM 89/35, Part I):

# Collaboration with the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE)

393. The Commission noted that it had discussed the following Resolution adopted by the 43rd Session of the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe in paras. 207–208 above:

- that the list of fresh fruits and vegetables which will be standardized by the new Codex Committee be established in agreement with the other standardizing intergovernmental organizations;
- 2. that the intergovernmental organizations involved in standardization, work in close relation so as to maintain a high methodological homogeneity in the elaboration of standards;

3. that the standards for fruits and vegetables considered as "exclusively" tropical be established without mention, neither in the definition nor in any other chapter of the standard, of this fact.

394. The Commission, while noting that it had agreed to include a note relating to the role of the UNECE Working Party on Standardization of Perishable Produce in the Elaboration Procedures for Worldwide Codex Standards (paras. 390 above), decided to adopt the opinion of the CCGP (paras. 70–73, ALINORM 89/33) regarding the UNECE resolution. As a result, the Commission only endorsed point number two of the above resolution, and decided that no further action was needed concerning this matter.

# <u>Definition of "Tropical Zone"</u>

395. The Commission noted that the CCTFFV adopted the following definition of "tropical zone", as outlined in paras. 13–16 of ALINORM 89/35 - Part I:

Tropical Zone: for the purposes and guidance of the Codex Alimentarius Commission, tropical fruits and vegetables are those that are cultivated in areas between the Tropic of Cancer and the Tropic of Capricorn, and/or in areas with similar natural climatic conditions.

396. The Delegation of Switzerland recommended that the definition should focus on defining "tropical fresh fruits and vegetables" which are <u>cultivated</u> in tropical zones, in order to more fully conform to the Committee's programme of work. The Delegation of the United Kingdom, with support from the Delegation of New Zealand, recommended that the definition refer to fruits and vegetables whose <u>origin</u> is in the tropics, as temperate crops are often grown in tropical areas. The Delegation of Finland could not justify the need for a definition of tropical zone, as the Committee's work was already defined through the establishment of a priority list.

397. The Delegation of Cuba reassured the Commission that an expert working group developed this definition at the CCTFFV Session only after careful deliberation and consideration of various issues. The delegations of Mexico, Brazil and Kenya supported this view and recommended adoption of the existing definition. The Delegation of Singapore, while recalling the opinion of Switzerland, encouraged the adoption of a definition entitled "Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables".

398. The Commission agreed to adopt the definition as forwarded by CCTFFV, with the understanding that the definition is changed to read "Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables".

# Establishment of Worldwide Codex Standards for Pineapple, Papaya and Mango

399. The Commission noted that the CCTFFV had circulated proposed draft worldwide Codex standards for pineapple, papaya and mango as contained in appendices V, VI, and VII, respectively of ALINORM 89/35 - Part II, (CL 1988/49-TFFV).

- 400. The Commission was also informed that a UNECE Recommended Standard for Mangoes, which has been used on a trial basis for over two years, was only recently officially communicated to the Codex Secretariat through the OECD Secretariat and is currently being circulated to Codex Contact Points for information, (CL 1989/23-TFFV).
- 401. The Delegation of Iraq suggested the comparison of Codex and UNECE standards for mangoes in order to develop a Codex worldwide standard based on international participation and trade. The delegations of India, Cuba, Mexico and Argentina supported this view. The Delegation of Tanzania also noted that the conversion of the UNECE standard into a Codex standard would more accurately reflect the needs of producing rather than consuming countries. The Delegation of the United States, with support of the Delegation of Australia, noted that the discrepancies between these standards and organizations must be addressed in order to eliminate duplicative efforts and to develop a standard based on the widest possible participation and acceptance.
- 402. The delegations of Egypt and Singapore noted that the Commission and its subsidiary bodies could easily take the views of other international organizations into account, as well as advice from the Codex Regional Coordinating Committees. The Delegation of Finland also noted the relevance of the Commission's earlier decision (para 218 above), in which it decided to adopt the proposals of the CCGP regarding the strengthening of Codex activities to coordinate work of other international and regional organizations. The Delegation requested the Codex Secretariat to develop an agreement with international and regional standards setting bodies in order to encourage the adoption of Codex standards.
- 403. The Delegation of Poland expressed its opinion against the elaboration of Codex standards for any products which were under development by other international organizations, as it created duplication of work, was a waste of resources and could possibly create trade barriers.
- 404. The Commission concluded and agreed that the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables should continue the elaboration of worldwide Codex standards for pineapple, papaya and mango. It also encouraged the Committee to consider the assistance and advice of the Regional Coordinating Committees when developing these standards. The Codex Secretariat was also requested to work with other international and regional standards setting bodies on these issues, as proposed by the CCGP.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

405. In accordance with Rule IX.10, the Commission confirmed that the Government of Mexico should continue as Chairman and host government of the Codex Committee on Tropical Fresh Fruits and Vegetables.

**CODEX COMMITTEE ON FISH AND FISHERY PRODUCTS** (Agenda Item 30)

406. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/18, the Report of the 18th Session of the Committee. Mr. John Race, the Chairman of the CCFFP, informed the Commission that good progress had been made on several matters as reflected by the fact that three important Standards and one Code of Practice were before the Commission for consideration at Step 8.

407. The Commission was informed that the Committee had discussed the guidelines for mercury in fish. In this connection, reference was made to the statement by JECFA, when evaluating methylmercury contamination of foods, that fish was a nutritious food and that any recommendations that implied that changes were needed to culturally entrenched dietary habits should be based on compelling arguments, and must not overlook possible implications. The Chairman of the CCFFP also raised the question of risk assessment in connection with contamination of food, and the management and alleviation of possible health risks and suggested that further in-depth discussion of these matters was desirable (see also para. 530).

408. The Commission was also informed that the Committee was currently undertaking the elaboration of a proposed Code of Practice for Aquaculture by means of a Circular Letter (CL 1989/13 FFP) and a questionnaire prepared by the FAO Fisheries Department. The replies will be considered at the next session of the CCFFP. It was underlined that the Committee was very dependent on the assistance of the FAO Fisheries Department when elaborating Codes of Practice for fish and fishery products and urged that FAO give high priority to this work. The Commission expressed its full appreciation to the FAO Fisheries Department in giving assistance to the Committee on the elaboration of Codes of Practice for fish and fishery products, and looked forward to continuing this cooperation.

409. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission of current and future work regarding the proposed draft standards for Quick Frozen Squid and Dried Shark Fins and important items such as the review of methods of analysis and guidelines on inspection techniques.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Blocks of Fish Fillet, Minced Fish Flesh and Mixtures of Fillets and Minced Fish Flesh

- 410. The Commission was informed that comments had been received from three countries i.e. Denmark, Mexico and the Netherlands, recorded in ALINORM 89/32 Part III.
- 411. The Delegation of the Netherlands expressed its objection to the development of a Codex standard for raw materials, and the Delegation of France, supported by the Delegations of Switzerland, Poland, Federal Republic of Germany and Belgium expressed reservations on the use of polyphosphates. The Delegation of France requested that methods for the estimation of added water absorbed in the quick-freezing process should be included in the standard. The Delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany referred to its earlier comments in respect to the defect tables included in the standard and reconfirmed its reservations in this regard.

412. At the request of the Federal Republic of Germany, the Chairman informed the Commission that the Committee had extensively discussed the need to introduce date marking requirements and had decided for all quick frozen products not to introduce date marking, but to include the storage instruction provisions, considering that the quality of quick frozen foods depends more on the initial product quality, processing, packaging and the temperature of storage.

413. The Observer of the EEC stated that the EEC had adopted rules for the date marking of all quick-frozen foods, including fish, which specified the use of the date of minimum durability.

## Status of the Standard

414. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Blocks of Fish Fillet, Minced Fish Flesh and Mixtures of Fillets and Minced Fish Flesh at Step 8 of the Procedure.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Fish Sticks (Fish Fingers) and Fish Portions Breaded or in Batter

415. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission that at its 21st Session the CCFAC had endorsed the provisions proposed for food additives, and that comments had been received from Denmark.

416. The Delegation of Sweden, supported by the Delegations of Austria, Denmark and the Federal Republic of Germany expressed reservations on section 4.3.4. on the use of colours for bread coating or batter. The Delegation of France proposed to increase the minimum requirements for fish to 60% from the currently included 50%. The Commission noted that these comments had been taken into account by the Committee during earlier discussions.

# Status of the Standard

417. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Standard for Quick Frozen Fish Portions Breaded or in Batter at Step 8 of the Procedure.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Dried Salted Fish (Klippfish) of the Gadidate Fish Family

418. The Commission was informed that the CCFAC had endorsed the provisions proposed for food additives, and that no comments had been received.

# Status of the Standard

419. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Standard for Dried Salted Fish (Klippfish) of the Gadidae Fish Family at Step 8 of the Procedure.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Code of Practice for Cephalopods

420. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission that comments had been received from Mexico and Thailand. The Government of Mexico had submitted several editorial comments to the Spanish version which were accepted by the Commission. However, a comment by Mexico on Section 5.4.4.3 was considered to be possibly of a substantive nature, and this was not adopted. Mexico was requested to submit the comments to the CCFFP for consideration at its next session. The position of Thailand concerning the fate of unused ice was considered to have relevance for several Codes of Practice for Fish and Fishery Products, and it was therefore agreed to refer this to the CCFFP, and, if agreed to, the proposed amendment would be introduced into all the relevant Codes.

# Status of the Code

421. The Commission adopted the Code of Practice at Step 8 of the Procedure.

# Consideration at Step 5 of the Proposed Draft General Standard for Quick Frozen Fish Fillets

- 422. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission that this General Standard was being elaborated as a result of efforts to combine the existing four standards for Quick Frozen Fillets of various species, referred to the favourable comments of Denmark and requested the Commission to advance it to Step 6 of the Procedure.
- 423. The Delegation of the United States, supported by the Netherlands stated that it did not object to approval by the Commission for advancing the Proposed Draft General Standard but believed that the CCFFP should re-examine the standard and consider:
  - broadening the scope to other species
  - · simplifying the level of detail in the standard
  - revising the defects table and retaining only those defects related to safety, public health and fraudulent practices, and
  - include simple product test methods.

## Status of the Draft Standard

424. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Standard at Step 5, <u>advanced</u> it to Step 6 of the Procedure, and requested the Committee to take into account the comments made.

# Consideration of Proposed Draft Amendments to the Recommended International Code of Practice for Salted Fish (CAC/RCP 26-1979)

425. The Committee had decided to propose the amendment of the Codes of Practice for Salted Fish by introducing recommended specifications for the salt to be used for salting fish into Section 5.4.2 instead of including such specifications in an annex to the Standard for Dried Salted Fish (Klippfish) of the <u>Gadideae</u> family.

# Status of Proposed Draft Amendments

426. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the amendments to the Recommended International Code of Practice for Salted Fish as in ALINORM 89/18, Appendix VII at Step 8 of the procedure.

# Proposed Draft Amendment to the Codex Standard for Sardines and Sardine Type Products

427. The Chairman of the Committee informed the Commission that studies had been carried out to fulfil the four conditions of the procedure for the incorporation of additional species of fish in a Codex Standard. The Committee agreed that Opisthonema oglinum should be included in Section 2.1 (a) of the Codex Standard for Sardines and Sardine-Type Products. The Commission was informed that the studies had been carried out by three laboratories in the Federal Republic of Germany, Finland and the United Kingdom. According to the procedure adopted by the Commission in 1979, the incorporation of the new species in the Standard, fulfilling the four conditions of the procedure, would be submitted to the Commission for immediate endorsement and incorporation into the Standard.

428. The Delegation of France, supported by the Delegations of Spain, Portugal and the United Kingdom, expressed reservations about the proposed inclusion of <u>Opisthonema oglinum</u> in the Codex Standard.

# Status of the Proposed Amendment

429. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the amendment under its procedure for amending Codex texts.

## Revision of Labelling provisions for Fish and Fishery Products

430. The Commission was informed that the proposal of the final amended labelling sections of the Codex Standard for Fish and Fishery Products had been endorsed by the Codex Committee on Food Labelling. In discussing this item the Commission was informed that the CCFFP had agreed not to include a requirement for drained weight in CODEX STAN 70-1981 - Canned Tuna and Bonito in Water or Oil, and this decision is clearly indicated in ALINORM 89/18 para. 46. Apparently an error had been made in Appendix XII on this point and it was this incorrect provision that had been endorsed.

431. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to adopt all the labelling provisions except the drained weight provision in the Standard for Canned Tuna and Bonito in Water or Oil. This specific matter would be discussed by CCFL in the light of information to be supplied by CCFFP.

# Additional Item concerning Supplement 1 of the Recommended International Code of Practice for Shrimps and Prawns (CAC/RCP 17-1978)

432. The Delegation of the United States brought to the attention of the Commission the fact that Supplement 1 to the Recommended Code of Practice for Shrimps and Prawns should be changed to inform the user that the "microbiological criteria" contained in the Supplement applied only to cooked frozen shrimps and prawns. The Supplement as currently written made

no distinction about the forms of presentation to which the criteria apply, and thus the criteria could be misapplied to all forms of presentation referred to in the Codex Standard for Quick Frozen Shrimps and Prawns.

433. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the amendment as an editorial correction.

434. The Delegation of Sweden referred to the statement on risk assessment made by the Chairman of the CCFFP (para. 407) and suggested that a discussion on risk assessment related to food safety be included as an item for the next session of the Commission. It was suggested that risks related to chemical as well as microbiological contamination should be discussed.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

435. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of Norway.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON PROCESSED MEAT AND POULTRY PRODUCTS** (Agenda Item 31)

436. The Report of the Fourteenth Session of the Codex Committee on Processed Meat and Poultry Products (ALINORM 89/16) was presented by the Chairman of the Committee, Dr Bent Simonsen (Denmark).

Consideration at Step 5 of Annex D to the International Code of Hygienic Practice for Processed Meat Products (paras. 40–51, ALINORM 89/16)

437. The Commission noted that the CCPMPP was currently elaborating Annex D to the subject Code (CAC-RCP 13 - 1976, Rev. 1) entitled "Preservation of Shelf-Stable Cured Meat Products in Consumers Size Hermetically Sealed Containers", (Appendix II, ALINORM 89/16). The 14th Session of the CCPMPP advanced Annex D to Step 5 for the Commission's consideration.

438. The Commission agreed to adopt Annex D at Step 5 of the Codex procedure.

Consideration at Step 5 of the Revision of Codex Standards for Processed Meat and Poultry Products (Paras 81–173, ALINORM 89/16)

439. The Commission noted that CCPMPP was currently revising the Codex standards for Canned Corned Beef, Luncheon Meat, Cooked Cured Ham, Cooked Cured Pork Shoulder and Cooked Cured Chopped Meat (Appendices V, VI, VII, VIII, IX, respectively, ALINORM 89/16). The CCPMPP advanced the standards to Step 5 of the Codex procedure for the Commission's consideration. The Commission, while noting the extensive revisions made to these standards, agreed to their adoption at Step 5 of the Codex procedure.

Consideration at Step 8 of Draft Guidelines for the Use of Standardized Non-Meat Protein Products in Processed Meat and Poultry Products(paras. 62–80, ALINORM 89/16)

- 440. The Commission noted that the draft guidelines (App IV, ALINORM 89/16) were being forwarded for consideration at Step 8. The Commission also had before it written comments concerning this issue from the Governments of Denmark (ALINORM 89/32 Part VII) and Thailand (LIM 13). The Commission was also informed that further discussion of this item would take place under Agenda Item 33 (Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins).
- 441. The Commission noted that document ALINORM 89/32 Part VII contained a proposed definition for non-meat protein products from the Government of Denmark for insertion into the draft guidelines. The Chairman of the CCPMPP indicated that the definition might be construed to exclude fish proteins as currently drafted, and emphasized that this was not the intent.
- 442. The Commission was also informed that the Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins had requested the CCPMPP to introduce a paragraph into the guidelines concerning the need for nutritional equivalency for a meat product containing vegetable proteins as compared with a similar product with no substitution. The Chairman of CCPMPP, while recognizing the significance and implications for the meat industry in this area, recommended that the request be discussed further at the next CCPMPP Session, and that the Guidelines be returned to Step 6. He also indicated that the CCVP had recommended the reintroduction of a paragraph concerning the name of the food into the guidelines, as this paragraph was removed at the last CCPMPP Session.

# Status of the Guidelines

443. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to return the Guidelines to Step 6 of the Codex procedure for further consideration.

<u>Draft Guide for the Microbiological Quality of Spices and Herbs used in Processed Meat and Poultry Products</u>

- 444. The Commission noted that the CCPMPP had agreed to elaborate the subject draft guide (App.III, ALINORM 89/16). The Delegation of the United Kingdom, while not objecting to the elaboration of such a guide, requested the Committee to consider the work of the International Spice Group in order to avoid duplication of efforts.
- 445. The Commission agreed to the continued elaboration of the Guide for submission to governments for comment at Step 3.

Proposal to Change the Name of the Committee in Spanish

446. The Commission agreed to change the Spanish title of the Committee to read as "El Comité del Codex sobre Productos Carnicos Elaborados" in order to provide a more accurate translation.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

447. The Commission, while noting that the Committee may wish to adjourn <u>sine die</u> at its next Session in October 1990, agreed to confirm under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Processed Meat and Poultry Products should continue under the Chairmanship of the Government of Denmark.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON CEREALS, PULSES AND LEGUMES** (Agenda Item 32)

448. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/29, the Report of the 6th Session of the Committee. In introducing the Report, the Chairman of the Committee, Mr. Steven Tanner informed the Commission that good progress had been made on the draft standards under discussion and several of these standards were being submitted to the Commission for adoption at Steps 5 and 8.

449. The Commission noted that the Committee, in view of the increasing expansion of world trade in oats, agreed to consider the need for elaboration of a world-wide standard for oats at its next Session on the basis of a working paper to be prepared by the Delegation of the USA assisted by the Delegation of Australia. It also noted that the Committee agreed to review the ISO Specification for Wheat before considering whether a separate Codex Standard for Wheat should be elaborated.

Consideration at step 8 of the Draft Standard for Certain Pulses (ALINORM 89/29, Appendix II)

- 450. Mr. Tanner pointed out that the Standard which had been returned by the Commission to Step 6 of the Procedure at its last (17th) Session had been thoroughly discussed by the Committee at its 6th Session. The Committee, in order to meet the wide range of proposals for maximum moisture content, proposed two maximum moisture levels to meet different climatic conditions and marketing practices. He informed the Committee that the various sections requiring endorsement had been endorsed by the respective committees.
- 451. The Commission was informed that Step 8 comments and proposals for amendments to the Standard had been submitted and were available in LIM 12 and in a paper presented by the International Pulse Trade and Industry Confederation.
- 452. Referring to the comments submitted to the Commission, the Chairman of the Committee stated that the section on defects was amended at the 6th Session of the Committee and that the Committee had taken into consideration the comments of the International Pulse Trade and Industry Confederation and that the Section on defects would not need further amendments. Argentina had, in LIM 12, affirmed its national position and the

comments of Argentina would not all for amendments of the world-wide standard. The Chairman of the Committee proposed that the Standard be adopted at Step 8 of the Procedure.

453. The Delegations of UK, India, Australia and Iraq expressed reservation for the moisture content as contained in 3.2.1.1 of the Standard. In their view the moisture levels were high and the figures were vague as regards their suitability at the point of application. The Delegation of Poland expressed reservation for clause 3.4.1 Foreign Matter, 4. Contaminants and 5.2.2 Hygiene. In its view tolerances should be established for heavy metals and the presence of mycotoxins should not be allowed to any extent.

454. To a question raised by the Delegation of Norway as regards the scientific basis for the footnote to clause 4. Contaminants, the Commission deleted the words "pending finalization of levels of heavy metal contaminants" from the footnote.

455. The Delegation of France brought the attention of the commission to certain errors in terminology in Section 2.2 and 3.4.3. The Commission also noted the comment of the Delegation of Brazil that there was an error in the Spanish text in clause 3.4.1 where 0.01% of dead insects should read as 0.1%

# Status of the Standard for Certain Pulses

456. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Standard for Certain Pulses at Step 8 and asked the Codex secretariat to correct the errors in terminology in the French and Spanish text and to inform UNECE that the Codex Standard for Certain Pulses had been adopted.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Sorghum Grains (ALINORM 89/29, Appendix III)

457. The Commission noted that the Committee had made some minor changes to Section 2. Description, and Sections 3.3 and 3.4 Definitions and Tolerances for Defects, reduced the maximum moisture content from 15% to 14.5%, the ash content from 1.6 to 1.5% on dry weight basis and the fat content from 4.7% to 4.0% and advanced the Standard to Step 8.

# Status of the Standard for Sorghum Grains

458. The Commission noted that the Step 8 Comments as contained in LIM 12 had already been discussed by the Committee at its earlier sessions and <u>adopted</u> the Standard for Sorghum Grains at Step 8.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Standard for Sorghum Flour (ALINORM 89/29, Appendix IV)

459. The Commission noted that the Committee had decided to specify a provision of 0.3% for tannin content on a dry basis which was the same as for decorticated sorghum grains,

agreed to delete the provision for degree of extraction since there was no methodology available to determine extraction rate of sorghum flour and advanced the Standard to Step 8.

# Status of the Standard for Sorghum Flour

460. The Commission noted that the Step 8 comments as contained in LIM 12 had already been discussed by the Committee at its earlier sessions and <u>adopted</u> the Standard for Sorghum Flour at step 8.

Consideration at Step 5 of the Draft Standard for Durum Wheat Semolina and Durum Wheat (ALINORM 89/29, Appendix V)

461. The Commission noted that Step 5 comments were received from the Federal Republic of Germany (ALINORM 89/32- Part VI-CPL) and from Thailand. Since these comments were of a technical nature, the Commission agreed that they should be considered by the Committee at its next session. It adopted the Draft Standard for Durum Wheat Semolina and Durum Wheat at Step 5 and advanced it to Step 6 of the Codex Procedure.

<u>Sampling Plans Cited in the Standards for Maize Grits and Maize Meal</u> (ALINORM 89/29, para. 16)

462. The Commission noted that the Committee had accepted that the sampling plans should exclude aflatoxins from the methods cited. The Committee had agreed to refer this to the Commission with a request to amend the reference to sampling plans included in the Standards accordingly. Sampling for aflatoxins was considered as a separate issue.

463. The Commission <u>approved</u> the proposed amendment.

Consideration of Food Additive Provisions in the Standard for Wheat Flour(ALINORM 89/29, paras. 18–23)

464. The Commission noted that provisions for chlorine, chlorine dioxide, benzoyl peroxide, azodicarbonamide, potassium bromate, have not been endorsed by the Codex committee on Food Additives and Contaminants. It also noted that the Committee on Cereals, Pulses and Legumes, at its 6th Session, had endorsed the statement of technological justification contained in CX/FAC 88/10-Part II and requested that this statement be re-submitted to the Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants. Noting that this matter had been under consideration over a number of sessions of both committees; that the additives in question had been evaluated and cleared by JECFA; and that in its opinion adequate technological justification had been provided, the Committee saw no impediment to the endorsement of the provisions by the Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants provided that the Standard clearly indicated that there would be certain restrictions on their use and countries would be able to indicate specified deviations from the Standard. In the event that CCFAC would be unable to endorse these provisions, the Committee requested the Executive Committee and the Commission to consider the matter in order to complete the standard for wheat flour.

465. The Commission noted that the subject was considered by the 36th Session of the Executive Committee (ALINORM 89/4, paras. 40–41) which recommended that the Commission endorse all the food additive provisions for wheat flour, which have not yet been endorsed by CCFAC.

466. The Delegation of the Federal Republic of Germany was unable to agree with the recommendation of the Executive Committee. In its view the need for bleaching agents in wheat flour was not technologically justified. The use of bleaching agents with its attached risk especially in staple foods should be viewed with caution especially in relation to the protection of health to the consumer. The views of the Federal Republic of Germany were shared by Egypt, France, Austria, Portugal, Spain, Nigeria and Belgium. All these Delegations supported the action of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants.

467. The Delegation of the UK brought the attention of the Commission to the fact that there was a principle involved which should be discussed. The real expertise on technological justification of the food additive in commodity standards lay with the Commodity Committee and not with CCFAC. The CCFAC is charged with examining, for the purpose of endorsement, the additive sections of the standard, the purpose of that examination and endorsement being essentially one of food safety. JECFA had evaluated all the treatment agents under consideration and given toxicological clearance for their use in food. In addition, the Committee on Cereals, Pulses and Legumes had restricted their use to flours for certain specific uses. The Delegation supported the views of the Executive Committee that all the food additive provisions should be endorsed. The views of the UK were shared by the USA and the Netherlands, although the Delegation of the Netherlands expressed itself against the use of these agents in such an important substance as wheat flour.

468. The Delegation of Switzerland informed the Commission that the difference in the views expressed above by the countries was due to a large extent to the differences in food habits and proposed that all the food additives in wheat flour should be endorsed. Those countries that were unable to accept certain food additive provisions could then accept the standard with specific deviations.

469. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with the views of the 36th Session of the Executive Committee and <u>endorsed</u> all those food additives in wheat flour which were not endorsed by CCFAC. The Delegation of Egypt expressed reservation on the decision of the Commission.

Amendment to Increase the Fat Acidity in the Codex Standard for Wheat Flour from 30 mg to 50 mg KOH/100 g (ALINORM 89/29, para.32)

470. The Committee advanced to Step 5 the amendment to increase the fat acidity in wheat flour from 30 mg to 50 mg KOH/100 g in white flours of extraction rates of 75% or less. The Committee, however, noted that there was no method for determination of extraction rates of wheat flour.

471. The Commission referred the Step 5 comments received from Brazil and Thailand to the Committee, <u>adopted</u> the amendment at Step 5 and <u>advanced</u> it to Step 6. While advancing the amendment to Step 6, the Commission noted that the limits of fat acidity should apply only to white flours of extraction rates up to 75%.

<u>Guideline Levels for Contaminants in Cereals, Pulses and Legumes</u> (ALINORM 89/29, paras. 33–38)

- 472. The Committee had proposed Guideline Levels for Arsenic, Cadmium, Mercury and Lead in Cereals, Pulses and Legumes.
- 473. The Delegation of Norway asked the Commission whether guideline levels for contaminants were set on the basis of levels found in food or on health risk to the consumer. The Commission noted that the subject was reviewed by the CCFAC which, through its Working Group on intake, monitors the contaminant intake and health protection of the consumer.
- 474. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to the proposal of the Committee for the submission of the guideline levels for certain contaminants in cereals, pulses and legumes to the governments for comments at Step 3.

<u>Elaboration of a World-Wide Standard for Rice including Milled Rice</u> (ALINORM 89/29, paras. 114–115)

- 475. The Commission noted that the Committee was of the opinion that an appropriate world-wide standard for rice, including milled rice would indeed facilitate world trade and agreed to request its approval to elaborate such a standard. It also noted that the Delegation of the United States assisted by the Delegations of France and the Netherlands, agreed to prepare a first draft proposal which would take into account the ISO Specification for Rice (ISO-7301), for discussion at the Committee's next session.
- 476. The Delegation of Thailand reaffirmed its reservation for the elaboration of a separate Codex Standard for Rice including Milled Rice. In its view, the ISO specification for rice would suffice.
- 477. The Commission noted that the elaboration of a separate Codex Standard for Rice including Milled Rice was supported both by the Coordinating Committee for Africa and the Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean and <a href="mailto:approved">approved</a> the elaboration of a world-wide standard for rice including milled rice.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

478. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX:10 that the Codex Committee on Cereals, Pulses and Legumes should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of the United States of America.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON VEGETABLE PROTEINS** (Agenda Item 33)

479. The Commission had before it ALINORM 89/30, the Report of the Fifth Session of the Committee which was introduced by Mr. B. Smith (Canada).

<u>Update of the Report on Vegetable Protein Production and Utilization</u> (ALINORM 89/30, paras. 9 –13)

- 480. The Commission noted that the Committee had expressed appreciation to the U.S. Delegation, particularly to Dr. W. Wolf, for updating this report. It had noted that the report would need constant updating because of the dynamic trends in the utilization of vegetable proteins in foods. Several delegations agreed to provide additional information which could be incorporated in the document, including the use of proteins from tubers.
- 481. The Commission expressed appreciation to the Canadian Secretariat of the Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins which agreed to prepare the updated text and make it available to the Codex Secretariat for distribution to interested parties.

# Protein Quality Measurement (ALINORM 89/30, para 20)

- 482. The Commission noted that the Committee had agreed that the protein digestibility corrected amino acid score method was the best available for routine evluation of protein quality of vegetable protein products. However, because the methodology used to measure protein quality had broad implications beyond the purview of the CCVP, it recognized the need for the wider scientific community to address issues such as amino acid methodology, protein digestibility, amino acid bioavailability, and correlations in humans. It accordingly recommended that a Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation should be held in order to review the method. The Commission was informed that external funding from the USA would be available to support the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation, and that the Consultation was tentatively scheduled to be held in Washington D.C. from 4 to 6 December 1989.
- 483. The Commission noted that comments would be later sought on the Expert Consultation's report from member governments and from the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses.
- 484. The Commission expressed appreciation to the Delegation of the U.S.A. for providing funds to convene the Expert Consultation.

## Quantitative differentiation of Vegetable and Animal Protein (ALINORM 89/30, paras 33–37)

485. The Commission noted that Enzyme-Immuno Assays would be the best approach for effective differentiation of vegetable and animal proteins. However, no practical and tested method had yet emerged. It also noted that the Netherlands Delegation had agreed to continue their monitoring of this methodology and had accepted the Committee's request to prepare a further update report by January 1991, in time for the 19th Session of the

Commission. The Delegation of the U.S.A. and Canada and the Observer from Euvepro agreed to assist the Netherlands with this assignment. The Commission expressed appreciation to the Delegations of the Netherlands, U.S.A. and Canada and Observer from Euvepro for undertaking this task.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft Guidelines for the Utilization of Vegetable Protein Products (ALINORM 89/30, Appendix II)

486. The Commission noted that the Committee had replaced the term "Nutritional Adequacy" by "Nutritional Equivalence", on the understanding that this had been proposed by the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses, made the consequential changes to the Guidelines and had advanced the text to Step 8.

487. The Delegation of the U.K. stated its view that the Committee had given too much weight to an opinion expressed by a working party of CCNFSDU which was not adopted by that Committee itself, and that nutritional equivalence was not the same as nutritional adequacy. The Delegation preferred the use of the term "nutritional adequacy" which had been initially used in the guidelines. The concept of nutritional equivalence was almost impossible to achieve, and this would cause severe difficulties for trade in these products which were otherwise safe. The Delegation of Denmark, introducing Conference Room Document LIM 5, informed the Commission that inclusion of the concept of nutritional equivalence in the guidelines was a substantial change to the guidelines and that the new concept would need to be sent to governments for comments before undertaking further consideration of the guidelines. In its view, introduction of the concept of nutritional equivalence of vegetable protein products in partial or complete substitution of the animal protein in food would create major difficulties for food manufacturers. The views of the United Kingdom and Denmark were supported by the Delegations of the Netherlands, Belgium and USA, and the Observer from EUVEPRO.

488. The Commission <u>agreed</u> to delete the definition of nutritional equivalence from the existing text of the guidelines, reinstate the definition for nutritional adequacy and substitute the term "nutritional equivalence" by "nutritional adequacy" in the text.

489. The Delegations of France, Norway and the Federal Republic of Germany expressed reservation to the wording in clause 7.5(iii). In their view the wording "unless properly qualified" should be deleted from the text. The Commission did not delete these words from the text.

490. Referring to Annex I of the Guidelines "Proposed Draft Guidelines for testing safety and nutritional quality of Vegetable Protein Products", the Delegation of Belgium supported by Switzerland proposed that it should be withdrawn since in their view vegetable proteins could be classed under novel foods which would be later addressed by the International Conference on Food Standards. The Commission noted that the Annex had been elaborated on the basis of PAG Guidelines and expressed the view that retention of the annex would be useful. The

Guidelines contained in the Annex which were restricted to new vegetable proteins could be reexamined later in the study.

# Status of the Guidelines

491. With the changes agreed to as noted above, the Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft Guidelines for the utilization of Vegetable Protein Products at Step 8.

Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Vegetable Protein Products
(ALINORM 89/30, Appendix III) Consideration at Step 8 of the Draft General Standard for Soy
Protein Products (ALINORM 89/30, Appendix IV)

492. The Commission considered both the General Standard for Vegetable Protein Products and for Soy Protein Products together.

493. The Commission noted that the Committee had completed its work on the General Standard as well as the Soy Standard. With respect to the section on Food Additives, the Committee had agreed to a text which stated that "During the course of manufacturing Vegetable Protein Products, several classes of processing aids, as compiled in the advisory inventory of the Codex Alimentarius Commission may be used". With regard to contaminants, the Committee had agreed not to establish maximum levels on the basis of the meagre information available on this subject. The Committee had deleted the provision for trypsin inhibitor since it agreed not to set limits for the parameter in primary soy protein products. The Committee advanced both the standards to Step 8.

494. Several delegations expressed concern on the list of processing aids proposed for use. In some countries some of the processing aids listed were considered as food additives. Also certain chemicals could be used both as processing aids and food additives. In their view the food additives which would require to be labelled should be separately listed. The Commission agreed with the views of the delegations with regard to processing aids but accepted the text without change since in its view this was the best compromise that could be achieved. It agreed to include a footnote to the Section 4. Food additives in both the standards "To be reviewed by the Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins", and requested the Committee to specify which substances are used exclusively as food additives for later inclusion in the standard by means of an appropriate amendment.

495. The delegation of Poland expressed reservation with regard to Section 5 on contaminants and Section 6.3 Hygiene dealing with microbiological aspects. In its view tolerances for heavy metals should be established.

## Status of the Standards

496. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the Draft General Standard for Vegetable Protein Products and Draft Standard for Soy Protein Products at Step 8.

# Adjournment of the Committee Since Die

497. Mr. Smith gave an outline of the work and history of the Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins. He expressed the view that the Committee had been very productive and had contributed to international standardization of Vegetable Proteins. It had agreed at its last session that its major work assignments had now been completed and that it should be adjourned sine die. The Committee would however, be willing to continue to serve as a contact point for those seeking information on vegetable proteins.

498. The Commission expressed its appreciation to the Committee and to the Government of Canada for the valuable work on Vegetable Proteins and concurred that the Committee be adjourned <u>sine die</u>.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

499. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Vegetable Proteins should continue to be under the Chairmanship of the Government of Canada.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON SUGARS** (Agenda Item 34)

500. Matters of interest arising from the Codex Committee on Sugars, which the Commission noted has adjourned <u>sine die</u>, were presented by Mr. Charles Cockbill of the United Kingdom on behalf of the Secretariat of the Committee.

# Methods of Analysis Provisions in Codex Standards for Sugars (ALINORM 89/27-Part A)

501. The Commission noted that a Revised Methods of Analysis document (CX/S 88/MAS) was distributed for comment under Circular Letter CL 1988/9- MAS of March 1988. Comments received concerning this issue were reviewed at the 16th Session of the Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling, where it was decided to forward the comments to ICUMSA, ISO and IFG for input. The CCMAS, while recommending temporary endorsement of the methods elaborated in this document, emphasized the need for ISO and ICUMSA to conduct collaborative studies prior to the CCMAS final endorsement.

502. The Commission <u>agreed</u> with this procedure.

## Codex Sugar Standard Contaminant Levels (ALINORM 89/27-Part B)

503. The Commission noted that the 19th Session of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants had temporarily endorsed maximum levels of lead in all sugars at 1.0 mg/kg, except for fructose (0.5 mg/kg). The Commission was informed that the proposed limits would be circulated for comment at Step 3.

504. The Delegation of Poland stated that a lead limit of 1.0 mg/kg was too high, as their national authorities had established a level of 0.5 mg/kg.

505. The Commission, while noting that the proposed limits will be subjected to circulation and comment, decided to endorse the above procedure.

# High Fructose Glucose Syrup(ALINORM 89/27 - Add. 1)

- 506. The Commission was invited to consider a proposal of the Secretariat of the Codex Committee on Sugars regarding the need to elaborate a Codex standard for High Fructose Glucose Syrup.
- 507. The Delegation of the United States questioned the need for such a standard in view of the minor amounts moving in international trade and the insignificance of a standard in terms of its manufacture and sale. The Delegation of Canada supported this opinion, and noted that most Canadian production of this product is consumed domestically.
- 508. The Delegation of Belgium, while noting the comments of Canada and the USA, supported the elaboration of such a standard in view of its significance in European trade.
- 509. The Commission, noting the lack of adequate support for the elaboration of this standard, decided not to elaborate such a standard at this time.

# Proposed Draft Standard for Raw Sugar

510. The Commission noted that this issue was discussed under the Codex Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean (Agenda Item 19).

#### Endorsement of Labelling Provisions for Sugar

511. The Commission noted that the 20th Session of the Codex Committee on Food Labelling endorsed all labelling provisions for sugar standards as outlined in ALINORM 89/21, part 34(b).

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

512. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Sugars should continue under the Chairmanship of the United Kingdom. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned sine die.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON PROCESSED FRUITS AND VEGETABLES** (Agenda Item 35)

#### Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

513. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Processed Fruits and Vegetables should continue under the Chairmanship of the United States of America. It noted that although the Committee remained adjourned <u>sine die</u>, it would be responsible for the future elaboration of the Draft Standard for Grated Desiccated Coconut (see paras. 124–125 above).

# CODEX COMMITTEE ON FATS AND OILS (Agenda Item 36)

514. The report of the Codex Committee on Fats and Oils (ALINORM 89/17) was presented by the Chairman of the Committee, Dr. W.H.B. Denner (United Kingdom). Dr. Denner noted that the Committee had adjourned <u>sine die</u> following its 13th Session, and had continued its work by correspondence.

Consideration at Step 8 of Amendments to Codex Standards for Individual Fats and Oils to include Fatty Acid Ranges as determined by Gas-Liquid Chromatography

515. The Commission recalled that it had advanced the amendment to Step 6 only at its previous session in view of objections from some delegations to its adoption at Step 8 with the omission of Steps. Further comments had been requested from governments, and amendments had been proposed to that ranges for palm oil, palm kernel oil, coconut oil, cottonseed oil, low erucic acid rape seed oil, and sesame seed oil. The Secretariat of the Committee in analyzing the replies received was of the opinion that the compromise achieved at the Committee's 13th Session could not be improved upon, and proposed the adoption of the amendments at Step 8. The Secretariat of the Committee confirmed that the footnote explaining the use of the fatty acid ranges had been accidentally omitted from ALINORM 89/17 and should be reinstated.

516. The Delegation of Thailand, referring to its previous comments stated that it was unable to agree with the fatty acid ranges proposed for coconut oil, palm oil, palm kernel oil and sesame seed oil.

# Status of the Draft Amendments

517. The Commission <u>adopted</u> the proposed amended fatty acid ranges as contained in Annex 1 of ALINORM 89/17 at Step 8 noting that several factors including seed variety and climatic conditions contributed towards the variable nature of the fatty acid composition of most edible oils and any proposed identity criteria based on fatty acid ranges must be a compromise between the need to cover all samples of whatever origin, and the ability to assess the authenticity of an oil. In the view of the Commission, the proposed amendments were a satisfactory compromise.

<u>Proposed draft amendments to the standards for Palm Oil and Palm Kernel Oil</u> (ALINORM 89/15, Appendix V)

518. The Commission noted that the Codex Coordinating Committee for Asia, at its 6th Session, (ALINORM 89/15, paras 215-217) proposed that the current Codex standards for Palm Oil (CODEX-STAN 125-1981) and Palm Kernel Oil (CODEX-STAN 126-1981) which were elaborated by the Codex Committee on Fats and Oils during 1979 be amended in view of the development of new technologies followed for the production of the oils, and identification and adoption of new methods of analysis suitable for palm oil, palm kernel oil and their products. The Executive Committee at its 35th Session, had approved the initiation

of the amendment procedure for the Standards for Palm Oil and Palm Kernel Oil, and asked the UK Secretariat of the Committee on Fats and Oils to take appropriate action (ALINORM 89/3, para 40).

519. The Commission approved the action taken by the Executive Committee.

#### Elaboration of Standards for Palm Olein and Palm Stearin

520. In view of the considerable international trade in palm olein and palm stearin, the Codex Coordinating Committee for Asia, at its 6th Session, (ALINORM 89/15, paras 218–220) proposed that Codex should undertake to elaborate international standards for palm olein and palm stearin. The Executive Committee, at its 35th Session, took note of the justification provided by the Government of Malaysia, but requested the Secretariat of the Codex Committee on Fats and Oils to determine whether or not palm olein and palm stearin were already covered by the General Standard for Fats and Oils. The UK Secretariat had since expressed the view that palm olein and palm stearin were not covered by the General Standard for Fats and Oils.

521. The Commission <u>endorsed</u> the elaboration of a Standard for Palm Olein only, and requested the Secretariat of the Committee to determine by means of a Circular Letter, whether there was sufficient international trade in palm stearin for food use to justify the elaboration of such a standard.

# Confirmation of Chairmanship

522. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Fats and Oils should continue under the Chairmanship of the United Kingdom. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned <u>sine die.</u>

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON MEAT HYGIENE** (Agenda Item 37)

523. The Delegation of New Zealand informed the Commission of its wish to reconvene the Committee to revise the four codes of practice elaborated by it in the period 1973–1982, in order for them to reflect modern inspection techniques and other developments in meat hygiene. This was also seen by the Delegation as providing tangible support to the Multilateral Uruguay Round of Trade Negotiations within GATT to lessen barriers to international trade. The Delegation indicated that the Committee's 6th session would probably be held in London possibly in October 1990.

524. The Commission agreed with the proposal to reconvene the Committee.

#### Confirmation of Chairmanship

525. The Commission confirmed under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Meat Hygiene should continue under the Chairmanship of New Zealand.

# CODEX COMMITTEE ON COCOA PRODUCTS AND CHOCOLATE (Agenda Item 38)

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

526. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Cocoa Products and Chocolate should continue under the Chairmanship of Switzerland. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned <u>sine die</u>.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON SOUPS AND BROTHS** (Agenda Item 39)

# Confirmation of Chairmanship of the Committee

527. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Soups and Broths should continue under the Chairmanship of Switzerland. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned sine die.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON EDIBLE ICES** (Agenda Item 40)

528. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Edible Ices should continue under the Chairmanship of Sweden. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned <u>sine</u>. <u>die</u>.

# **CODEX COMMITTEE ON NATURAL MINERAL WATERS** (Agenda Item 41)

529. The Commission <u>confirmed</u> under Rule IX.10 that the Codex Committee on Natural Mineral Waters should continue under the Chairmanship of Switzerland. It noted that the Committee remained adjourned <u>sine die</u>.

# **FUTURE WORK** (Item 42)

530. The Secretariat noted that the major items identified during the present session included future work on novel foods; a paper on the risk assessment of the presence of contaminants in food; and the convening of an inter-governmental food standards conference. The Chief of the Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme referred to the inter-governmental conferences already planned on food additives and on import and exports food control programmes. He proposed that a single, comprehensive conference should be convened, in the next biennium after the 19th Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission in which these and other matters could be discussed. The Commission welcomed this proposal.

531. The Delegation of Hungary requested the Commission to consider the reconvening of the Joint ECE/Codex Alimentarius Group of Experts on the Standardization of Quick Frozen Foods and proposed that standards for quick frozen green asparagus, quick frozen spinach leaves and quick frozen bell peppers, as well as a code of practice on the transport of quick frozen foods could be considered. The delegation also proposed that definitions were needed for reformed and restructured meat products and meat by-products.

532. The Delegation of Switzerland drew attention to the greater concern being expressed world-wide at the state of the environment, and warned that such concerns if not approached in a uniform manner could result in the creation of non-tariff barriers to the food trade. The delegation recommended that the Commission give greater attention to environmental matters in the future.

# PROVISIONAL TIMETABLE OF CODEX SESSIONS 1990-1991 (Agenda Item 43)

533. The Commission had before it the Provisional Timetable (ALINORM 89/25). It was noted that during the course of the Commission's present session it had been agreed that consideration be given to the holding of a full session of the Codex Committee on Food Labelling in early 1991, and a meeting of the Codex Committee on Meat Hygiene. The Secretariat undertook to contact host governments about the possibility of holding this latter session in conjunction with the scheduled meetings of the Codex Committee on Processed Meat and Poultry Products and the Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods, in October 1990.

534. The Commission requested the Secretariat to take the appropriate steps to ensure that the meetings of the Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products and the Milk Committee currently both scheduled for 11–15 June 1989 did not coincide, and recommended holding the 22nd Session of the Milk Committee from 25 to 29 June 1990.

535. The Commission noted that the 7th Session of the Coordinating Committee for Asia would be held in Chiang Mai, Thailand, from 5 to 12 February 1990, and the 17th Session of the Coordinating Committee for Europe from 28 May to 1 June 1990 in Vienna.

OTHER BUSINESS (Agenda Item 44)

536. There was no other business.

# **APPENDIX I**

# LIST OF PARTICIPANTS LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS LISTA DE PARTICIPANTES

Figuran en primer lugar los Jefes de la delegaciones; los Suplentes, Asesores y Consultores aparecen por orden alfabético.

CHAIRMAN
PRESIDENT
PRESIDENTE

Mr. Eduardo R. MENDEZ
Asesor, Dirección General de Normas
Secretario de Comercio
Apdo. Postal 24-322
Mexico D.F. 06700
Mexico

MEMBERS OF THE COMMISSION
MEMBRES DE LA COMMISSION
MIEMBROS DE LA COMISION

ALGERIA ALGÉRIE ARGELIA

Mostefa ALEM
Sous-Directeur de la Réglementation
Ministère du Commerce
4 rue des Ecoles
Bd. des Martyrs
Alger

A. ACHELI
Directeur Laboratoire Central des Fraudes
Ministère du Commerce
4 rue des Ecoles
Bd. des Martyrs
Alger

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The heads of delegations are listed first; alternates, advisers and consultants are listed in alphabetical order. Les chefs de délégation figurent en téte et les suppléants, conseillers et consultants sont enumérés par order alfabetico.

# ARGENTINA ARGENTINE

# M. GERSCHENFELD

Secretario Comercial Mision Permanente en Ginebra - Consejeria Economica 10 route de l'Aeroport 1215 Geneva

# AUSTRALIA AUSTRALIE

# D. GASCOINE

Director

Food Inspection and Support Services Australian Quarantine and Insp. Service Dept. of Primary Industries and Energy Edmund Barton Building, Broughton Street Barton, A.C.T., Australia

# <u>AUSTRIA</u>

# <u>AUTRICHE</u>

Dr. A. SATTLER
Head Office Codex Commission
Bundeskanzleramt
Bundesamtsgebäude
Radetzkystr. 2
A-1030 Vienna

# Dr. H. WOEGERBAUER

Councillor (Rat)
Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry
Stubenring 1
A-1010 Vienna

Dr. R. WILDNER General Secretary Radetzkystr 2 A-1030 Vienna

Prof. Dr. H. WOIDICH Lebensmittelversuchsanstalt Blaasstrasse 29 A-1190 Vienna

# BELGIUM BELGIQUE BELGICA

## C. CREMER

Inspecteur Chef de Service Ministère de la Santé Publique Inspection des denrées alimentaires Cité Administrative de l'Etat Quartier Vésale 1010 Bruxelles

## T. BIEBAUT

Conseiller Chef de Service Ministère des Affaires Economiques Industrie de l'Alimentation Rue du Commerce 44 1040 Bruxelles

## J. BURTON

7 rue du Cristal 4930 Chaud Fontaine

# Albert D'ADESKY

Conseiller du Secrétaire d'Etat à la Santé Publique 56 rue de la Loi B-1040 Bruxelles

# Michel FONDU

Director Food Law Research Centre Institute of European Studies Free University of Brussels Fr. Rooseveld Avenue 39 B-1050 Brussels

# J. GIELEN

Conseiller

Fed. des Industries Alimentaires Belges 172 Avenue de Cortenbergh B-1040 Bruxelles

Dr. G. KAYAERT
Food Law Manager
Fabriekstraat 39
B-9350 Dender Monde Baasrode

BRAZIL BRESIL BRASIL

# J.S. MIRILLI DE SOUZA

Director de Normalização do Inmetro Inst. Nac. Normalização, Q. Indust. Av. Nossa Senhora das Gracas No.5 - Xerem - 25250 Duque de Caxias, RJ

Dr. F. BEZERRA DA SILVA Coordenador Codex/SNAD Ministerio da Agricultura Secretaria Nac. de Defensa Agropecuaria Anexo do Ma-IV Andar - sala 413 70043 - Brasilia DF

Carlos Alberto CABRAL DE MENEZES Vice President ABIA R. Alvaro Ramos 350 Rio de Janerio, RJ Brazil

# P. PADIN FERNANDEZ

Food Engineer Av. Brig, Faria Lima 2003 - 11 Andar S. 1104 a 1116 - ABIA CEP 01451 - Cx Postal 8927 Sao Paulo

Dr. Jairo D'ALBUQUERQUE VEIGA Director da Divisao Nacional de Alimentos Ministerio da Saude Esplanada dos Ministerios, Bloco G Sala 204 70058 Brasilia DF

Ms Maringide MARTINS BORGES
Eng. Agronoma
Ministerio da Agricultura
Secretaria Nacional de Abastecimento
Esplanada Ministerios - Bloco "D"

Sala 454 - 4 Andar 70043 - Brasilia DF

# F. MEYER

Premier Secrétaire Mission Permanent du Brésil 33 rue Carteret 1202 Genéve

#### V. MOREIRA

Conseiller

Mission Permanent du Brésil

33 rue Carteret

1202 Genève

# R. RICUPERO

Ambassadeur

Mission Permanent du Brésil

33 rue Carteret

1202 Genève

# **BULGARIA**

**BULGARIE** 

**BULGARIA** 

Mrs Maria HARALANOVA Head of Nutrition and Food Safety Ministry of Public Health Lenin Sq. No.5 Sofia - 1000 Bulgaria

**CAMEROON** 

**CAMEROUN** 

**CAMERUN** 

# M.B. MBOUNDJA

Inspecteur de Commercialisation

Office National de Commercialisation des Produits de Base (ONCPB)

**BP 378** 

Douala

# **CANADA**

# **B.L. SMITH**

Chief Food Regulatory Affairs Health Protection Branch Room 200, HPB Building Tunney's Pasture, Ottawa Canada K1A OL2

#### J. DRUM

Vice President Technical Coca-Cola Ltd.
1 Concorde Gate, Suite 500
Toronto, Ontario
Canada M3C 3N6

# R. MCKAY

Director, Consumer Products Branch Dept. of Consumer & Corporate Affairs Place du Portage, Phase I Hull PQ, KIA 0C9

## J. MERCER

Head, International and Interagency Liaison Food Directorate, Health Protection Branch Health and Welfare Canada Tunney's Pasture, HPB Building, Room 200 Ottawa, Canada, K1A 0L2

# Dr. J. MESSIER

Director, Bureau of Veterinary Drugs Health Protection Branch Jeanne Mance Bldg. Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Canada KIA 1B7

#### Dr. C. RANDALL

Assistant Director, Lab. Services Dir. Agriculture Canada Bldg. 22 C.E.F. Ottawa, Ontario Canada KIA 0C6

# G.F. REASBECK

Chief, Retail Food Division Consumer and Corporate Affairs Place du Portage, Phase I 16th Floor, Zone 8 50 Victoria Street

Hull PQ, Canada K1A 0C9

Dr. N.W. TAPE

Director, Food Research Centre Research Branch

Agriculture Canada

Room 203, Bldg. 55

Central Experimental Farm

Ottawa K1A 0C6

**CHILE** 

**CHILI** 

**CHILE** 

J. ACUNA

Councellor

Mission of Chile

56 rue de Mouillebeau

1209 Geneva

**CHINA** 

**CHINE** 

Dr. Y. DAI

Director

Institute of Food Safety Control and Inspection

29 Nan-wei Road

Beijing

Mrs. Jing Zhong GENG

P.R.C. Ministry of Public Health

44 Hou Hai Bei Yan

Beijing

#### L. SHENG MING

The Deputy Director of China Import and Exports Commodity Inspection Tech. Institute Gaoberdian Beilu Chaogang District

Beijing

Jia Feng SONG

Engineer

P.R.C. Ministry of Agriculture Beijing

#### **COSTA RICA**

Raul TREJOS-FLORES
Ambassador
Mission Permanente auprès des
Organisations Internationales
89 rue de la Servette

CH-1202 Geneva

Jorge RHENAN-SEGURA Mission Permanente auprès des Organisations Internationales 89 rue de la Servette CH-1202 Geneva

#### **CUBA**

Mrs Dulce MARTINEZ PEREIRA Directora Alimentos del Comite Estatal de Normalizión Calle Egido 610 e Gloria y Apodaca Habana 1, Cuba

G. LAHENS, Ing. Infanta Nr. 16 Vedado Ciudad Habana

Mrs Maritza LINARES FONTS
JEFE Departamento de Normalización
Ministerio Industria Pesquera
Barlovento
Santa Fe, Playa
Ciudad Habana

CYPRUS CHYPRE CHIPRE

Dr P. HADJILUCAS
CYS Officer
Cyprus Standards
Ministry of Commerce and Industry
Nicosia

## CZECHOSLOVAKIA TCHECOSLOVAQUIE CHECOSLOVAQUIA

#### P. DOBROVSKY

Specialist
Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Food
Tesnov 65
11705 Prague

## DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA REPUBLIQUE POPULAIRE DEMOCRATIQUE DE COREE REPUBLICA POPULAR DEMOCRATICA DE COREA

C.S. LI

Councellor Mission of D.P.R. of Korea 1 chemin de Plonjon 1207 Geneva

#### Y.Y. CHONG

First Secretary of D.P.R. of Korea 1 chemin de Plonjon 1207 Geneva

DENMARK
DANEMARK
DINAMARCA

Mrs Inga GALAMBA Head of Division Ministry of Agriculture Chr. Brygge 12A DK-1219 Copenhagen

Mrs Anne BUSK-JENSEN
Deputy Director
Federation of Danish Industries
H.C. Andersens Boulev. 18
DK-1596 Copenhagen V

Kaj HAANING Senior Veterinary Officer Kongensgade 16 Postbox 93 DK-4100 Ringsted Mrs Ulla HANSEN Head of Department, M Sc. Federation of Danish Industries H.C. Andersens Boulevard 18 DK-1596 Copenhagen V

Lars HERBORG
Acting Director
Fiskeriministeriets Industritilsyn
Dr. Tuergade 21
P.O. Box 9050
DK-1022 Copenhagen

Laila LUNDBY Food Scientist Danish Dairy Board Frederiksallé 22 DK-8000 Aarhus C

Mrs Marianne KRAUSE Head of Section Ministry of Agriculture Chr. Brygge 12A DK-1219 Copenhagen

Mrs Eeva-Liisa OSTERGARD Head of Section Food Law Administration National Food Agency Morkhoj Bygade 19 DK-2860 Soborg

Knud OSTERGAARD Head of Section Morkhoj Bygade 19 DK-2860 Soborg

Bent SIMONSEN
Acting Assistant Director
Danish Meat Products Laboratory
Howitzvej 13
DK-2000 Frederiksberg

EGYPT EGYPTE EGIPTO

Tawfic ZAGLOOL Chairman Tanta Oil and Soap Co. POB 15 (and 13 Elsalam Street) Tanta, Egypt

Gamel El Din GHALI
President, Directeur General
Arab Medical Co.
63A Port Said St.
P.O.B. 137
Hadaek el Kobba
Cairo, Egypt

FINLANDE FINLANDIA

Vesa TUOMAALA
General Secretary
Ministry of Trade and Industry
Advisory Committee on Foodstuffs
Box 230
SF-00171 Helsinki

Mrs Anna-Liisa KOSKINEN
Chief of Food Division
National Board of Trade and Consumer Affairs
P.O. Box 5
SF-00531 Helsinki

Pekka PAKKALA Senior Health Officer Siltasaarenkatu 18A SF-00530 Helsinki

Erkki PETÄJÄ Customs Counsellor National Board of Customs Tullihallitus

#### Erottajankatu 2 Helsinki 10

Mrs Pirkko M. RAUNEMAA Head of Department National Board of Trade and Consumer Affairs Box 5 SF-00531 Helsinki

Dr Kalevi SALMINEN
Head of the Division of Food Hygiene
Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry
Box 232
SF-00171 Helsinki

#### FRANCE FRANCIA

Prof. J. BERNIER
President du Comité Français du Codex Alimentarius
13 rue St. Georges
F-75009 Paris

Mme Nicole BÉCARUD
Chef du Service Scientifique et Technique de l'Association
Nationale des Industries Agro Alimentaires
77 rue Bonaparte
F-75006 Paris
France

#### Paul BOEDA Inspecteur Général, Sous-Directeur Ministère Economie et Finance 13 rue St.- Georges

Paris 9e, France

Marc CHAMBOLLE
Chargé de mission
Direction Générale de la Concurrence,
de la Consommation et de la
Repression des Fraudes
41 quai Branly
F-75700 Paris

Mme Josette CHAREYRE Area Sales Manager Merrell Dow France 45 rue de Villiers F-92200 Neuilly/Seine

Mrs Marie-Geneviève
DUHAU-SOULAGE
Cadre Technique
AFNOR Tour Europe
Cedex 7
F-92080 Paris-la-Défense

Mme Marie-Odile GAILING Pharmacien responsable Laboratoire Guigoz 12 rue de l'Industrie F-92400 Courbevoie

Dr Claudine LEBON
Adjoint en Chef du Bureau Viandes et Abattoirs
Direction Générale de l'Alimentation
Service Vétérinaire d'Hygiene Alimentaire
175 rue du Chevaleret
F-75013 Paris

Jean-Pierre MARESCHI Directeur BSN 7 rue de Teheran F-75008 Paris

Jean-Louis RAMET 50 rue du Professeur Paul Sisley F-69008 Lyon

Jean-Blaise ROCHETTE DE LEMPDES Directeur de la Recherche Societé Dietetique Gallia HPH 52/58 Avenue du Marechal Joffre F-9200 Nanterre

Michel ROUGE Ingenieur Sanitaire

Ministère de la Santé 1 Place de Fontenoy F-75700 Paris

Mme Jeannie VERGNETTES
Inspecteur principal
Secretaire national du Codex pour la France
13 rue St. Georges
F-75009 Paris

Pierre-M. VINCENT A.N.I.A. c/o Roquette F-62136 Lestrem

GABON LE GABON EL GABON

E. AkogueCoordinateur National du Codex AlimentariusBP 189Libreville

## GERMAN DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC REPUBLIQUE DEMOCRATIQUE ALLEMANDE REPUBLICA DEMOCRATICA ALEMANA

Dr Hans BRÄMER
Scientific advisor in WHO affairs
Permanent Mission of the German
Democratic Republic
49 rue Moillebeau
CH-1209 Geneva

#### GERMANY, FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF ALLEMAGNE, REPUBLIQUE FEDERALE D' ALEMANIA, REPUBLICA FEDERAL DE

Prof. Dr Dieter ECKERT Ministerialdirektor Ministerium für Jugend, Familie, Frauen und Gesundheit Kennedy-Allee D-5300 Bonn 2 Friedrich FREDE Geschäftsführer Diätverbande V Keklheimer Strasse 10 D-638 Bad Homburg

Dr. Wolf HÖLZEL Regierungsdirektor Bundesministerium für Jugend, Familie, Frauen und Gesundheit Kennedy-Allee D-5300 Bonn 2,

Dr Hans-Honning LANDFERMANN Research and Development Husarenstrasse 30 D-5300 Bonn 1

Dr Guenter PAHLKE
Head, Division of Clinical Nutrition
Federal Health Office
Bundesgesundheitsamt
POB 330013
D-1000 Berlin

Mrs Elisabeth TEGGE
Ministerialrätin
Bundesministerium für Ernährung,
Landwirtschaft und Forsten
Rochusstrasse 1
D-5300 Bonn 1

Hans B.TOLKMITT Avocat Bund für Ledensmittelrecht Godesberger Allee 157 D-5300 Bonn 2

HUNGARY HONGRIE HUNGRIA

Dr Kálmán SÜTÖ President Hungarian National Codex Committee Hungarian Office for Standardization Budapest IX Ulloi u. 25, 1091 Hungary

Jozsef MAROSI

Director

Hungarian Office for Standardization 1095 Budapest Ullöi u.

Hungary

Istvän OLAH

Head of Department for Agriculture and Food Industry Hungarian Office for Standardization Budapest IX

Üllöi u. 25, 1091 Hungary

Dr Jozsef SZILAGYI

Director, MERT Quality Control Ltd.

Guszev u. 14 Budapest VI Hungary

<u>INDIA</u>

**INDE** 

**INDIA** 

Mrs. Vineeta RAI Joint Secretary Ministry of Health and Family Welfare Room No. 146 Nirman Bhavan New Delhi

J.C. JAISANI

Assistant Director-General (PFA)
Directorate General of Health Services
Ministry of Health and Family Welfare
Nirman Bhavan, New Delhi 110011

INDONESIA INDONESIE

A. SURYANA
Director of Food Control
DG Food and Drug Control

Ministry of Health Jalan Percetakan Negara 23 Jakarta

Dr C.SIREGAR
Director of National Quality Control Laboratory
Direktorat Jenderal POM
Jalan Percetakan Negara 23

Jakarta

Prof. Dr F.G. WINARNO Secretary of National Research Council Food Technology Development Center Bogor, P.O. Box 61

IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF
IRAN, REPUBLIQUE ISLAMIQUE D'
IRAN, REPUBLICA ISLAMICA DEL

Dr E. TAHERI TOROGHI
Assistant Director
Food and Drug Control Laboratories
Ministry of Health and
Medical Education
11136 Tehran

M. REZAEIAN
Food Analyst
Food and Drugs Control Laboratories
Ministry of Health
Emam Khomani Ave.
Tehran 11136

IRAQ, THE REPUBLIC OF
IRAQ, LA REPUBLIQUE D'
EL IRAQ, LA REPUBLICA DEL

Ghadhanfar Ali RAFIQ
Director General of Quality Control
Central Organization for Standardization & Quality Control
Ministry of Planning
Iraq

Prof. Dr Abid Ali M. HASAN Professor College of Agriculture University of Baghdad Abu Ghraib

Shaker IBRAHEM Head of Chemistry Dept. Nutrition Research Institute P.O.Box 4010 Baghdad

IRELAND IRLANDE IRLANDA

Dr. J. O'SHEA
General Coordination
Agriculture House
Department of Agriculture and Food
Kildare Street, Dublin 2

K. CASSIDY Premier Secretaire Mission Permanent d'Irlande auprès des N.U. à Genève 45-47 Rue de Lausanne CH-1201 Genève 2

#### **ISRAEL**

D. REICHMAN
Director
Service du Controle Alimentaire
Ministère de la Santé
12 rue Haarbah
Tel Aviv

ITALY L'ITALIE ITALIA

Emilio ERCOLI Vice directeur general Ministère de la Santé Piazza Marconi 25 Rome, Italy Guido BELLOMONTE Dirigente di Recerca Istituto Superiore di Sanità VIe R. Elena 299 I-00161 Roma

Giuseppe PORCELLI 1<sup>re</sup> Dirigent chemiste Ministero Sanità Piazza G. Marconi 25 I-00144 Roma

Mrs Enrica QUATTRUCCI Senior Researcher Istituto Nazionale della Nutrizione Via Ardeatina 546 I-00178 Rome

Dr Maria Sandra BELLISAI Médecin Superieur Ministère de la Santé Piazza Marconi 25 I-00144 Rome

Bruno SCARPA Funzionario Tecnico Ministero Sanità Piazza Marconi 25 I-00128 Roma

M. VIOLA Federalimentari Via Castetvetro 17/23 Milano

JAPAN LE JAPON EL JAPAN

Takehiko ITO
Director
Consumers Economy Division
Food and Marketing Bureau
Ministry of Agriculture,
Forestry and Fisheries

#### 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo

Kuichi FUKUYAMA First Secretary Permanent Mission of Japan 10 av. de Budé CH-1202 Geneva

Dr Kunio MORITA **Deputy Director Veterinary Sanitation Division** Environmental Health Bureau Ministry of Health and Welfare 1-2-2 Kasamigaseki Chiyodaku Tokyo

#### E. SATO Adviser Japan Food Additives Association c/o 13 rue de Calais

F-75009 Paris

#### H. TAKEUCHI **Technical Adviser** Japanese National Committee of IDF Komodo-Kudan Bldg 1-14-19 Kudankita Chiyodaku Tokyo 102

#### **KENYA**

Dr R.S. KIMANZI Chief Hygiene Officer **Veterinary Laboratories** P.O. Kabete Kenya

**MALAYSIA MALAISIE MALASIA** 

#### Dr B. MUNIP

Alt. Permanent Representative of Malaysia to FAO Embassy of Malaysia Via Nomentana 297 I-00162 Roma

Dr Kia-Sang LAW Regional Manager PORIM UK Brickendonbury Hertford, Herts SG 13 8NL UK

#### **MEXICO**

#### **MEXIQUE**

#### **JAVIER CUELLAR**

Director General de Normas ler Puente de Tecamachalco No. 6 Edo de Mexico

#### Dr. E. MENDEZ

Asesor, Dirección General de Normas Secretario de Comercio P.O. Box 60.486 Mexico, D.F. 03800

Irma Lilía CANALES
Subdirector de Regulación y Registro
Secretaria de Agricultura y
Recursos Hidraulicos
Guillermo Perez Valenzuela 127
Mexico

A. RINCON VILLANUEVA Cia Nestlé S.A. de C.V. Jefe Normas Alimentarias Ejercito Nacional 453 México DF 11520

#### MOROCCO MAROC

**MARRUECOS** 

#### M. MAJDI

Chef du Service de la

Reglementation à la Direction de la Protection 25 Avenue Al Alaouyines B.P. 4495 Rabat

#### A. LARHRIB

Inspecteur Régional de la Répression des Fraudes Inspection Regionale de la Répression des Fraudes Av. My Ismail B.P. 183, Safi

NETHERLANDS
PAYS-BAS
PAISES BAJOS

#### P. RITSEMA

Deputy Director General for Rural Areas and Quality Management and Director Nutrition and Quality Affairs Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries P.O. Box 20401 NL-2500 EK The Hague

#### P. BERBEN

Chief Health Officer
Foodstuffs Division
Ministry of Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs
P.O. Box 5406
NL-2280 HK Rijswijk

Alfred FEBERWEE
Chairman, Codex Committee on Food
Additives and Contaminants
Deputy Director
Nutrition and Quality Affairs
Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries
P.O. Box 20401

NL-2500 EK The Hague

#### O.C. KNOTTNERUS

Advisor General Commodity Board for Arable Products P.O. Box 29739 NL-2502 LS The Hague Dr Johannes VAN DER KOLK Chairman, Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues Foodstuffs Division Ministry of Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs P.O. Box 5406 NL-2280 HK Rijswijk

Ms. A. VAN DER VEEN
Executive Officer for Codex Alimentarius
Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries
P.O. Box 20401
NL-2500 The Hague

NEW ZEALAND

NOUVELLE ZELANDE

NUEVA ZELANDA

G.H. BOYD Coordinator (International Affairs) MAFQUAL Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries P.O. Box 2526 Wellington

NIGERIA LE NIGÉRIA NIGERIA

E. ESSIEN
Director
Food & Drugs Adm. and Control
Federal Ministry of Health
Ikoyi - P.M.B. 12525
Lagos

J.O. BANKOLE
Deputy Director
Food & Drugs Administration
Federal Ministry of Health
P.M.B. 12525
Lagos

NORWAY NORVEGE NORVEGA

#### J. RACE

Adviser

Norwegian Food Control Authority

P.O. Box 8187 Dep. N-0034 Oslo

Ms. K.E. AABY

Assistant Director General Norwegian Food Control Authority P.O. Box 8187 Dep N-0034 Oslo 1

Heine BLOKHUS

Norwegian Directorate of Fisheries

P.O. Box 185

N-5002 Bergen

Aksel-Reidar EIKEMO

Senior Executive Officer

The Directorate of Fisheries

Nordnes

Postboks 185

N-5002 Bergen

Nordahl ROALDSOY

Head of Division

Ministry of Agriculture

P.O. Box 8007 Dep.

N-0030 Oslo 1

Ms. G. THOEN

Legal Adviser

Norwegian Food Control Authority

P.O. Box 8187 Dep. N-0034

N-Oslo 1

**POLAND** 

**POLOGNE** 

**POLONIA** 

F. MORAWSKI

**Managing Director** 

Ministry of Foreign Economic Relations

**Quality Inspection Office** 

32/34 Zurawia Str. 00-950 Warsaw

Mrs. J. SWIECKA Ministry of Foreign Economic Relations Quality Inspection Office 32/34 Zurawia Str. 00-950 Warsaw

M. TOKARZ
Main Specialist
Ministère de l'Agriculture,
Forestrie et l'Economie Alimentaire

rue Wspoline 30, Warsovie

#### **PORTUGAL**

#### G. MARTINS

Directeur du Service d'Analyses Ministère de l'Industrie et du Commerce Azinhaga dos Lameiros à Estrada do Paço do Lumiar 1600 Lisboa

Mrs. E. AMARAL
Directeur du Laboratoire de Nutrition et Hygiene des Aliments
Institut National de Santé
Av. Padre Cruz
1699 Lisboa

Mrs. H. LOPES

Directeur du Service de Reglementation et Normalisation Instituto de Qualidade Alimentar Rua Alexandre Herculano No. 6 1100 Lisboa

REPUBLIC OF KOREA
REPUBLIQUE DE COREE
REPUBLICA DE COREA

Young-Man KIM
Director of Food Affairs Div.
Ministry of Health and Social Affairs
Gov. Main Building
Kwachun-Si

Kyoung Ki-Do Republic of Korea

Kwan Yong LEE Agricultural Attaché Korean Mission in Geneva 20 Rte de Pre-Bois CH-1215 Geneva

In-Sang SONG
Head Researcher
Korea Advanced Food Research Institute
1002-6
Bangbe
Seocho
Seoul 137-060

#### **SENEGAL**

Cheikh KANE
Directeur Institut sénégalais de Normalisation
Institut sénégalais de Normalisation
Ministère du Plan et de la
Coopération
B.P. 4010
Dakar

#### **SINGAPORE**

Hong Kuan CHIA
Head, Food Control Dept
Ministry of the Environment
Environment Building
40 Scotts Road
Singapore 0922

SPAIN ESPAGNE ESPANA

Dr FELIPE MITTELBRUNN Comision Interministerial Para la Ordenacion Alimentaria Paseo del Prado 18-20

#### Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo E-28071 Madrid

#### Dr J.L. GOMEZ LOPEZ

Funcionario Secretaria de Estado para la CEE Ministerio Asuntos Exteriores Maria de Molina 39-7 Madrid

#### Eladio OTEIZA

Jefe de Servicio de Analisis de la Oferta & Normalización Paseo Infants Isabel no. 1 E-28014 Madrid

Dr Jose M. VALLEJO
Subdirector General
Laboratorios Agroalimentarios
Ministerio Agricultura, Pesca y Alimentacion
P° Infanta Isabel 1
E-28014 Madrid

Angel YAGUE
Asesor Tecnico
D.G. de Produccion Vegetal
Ministerio Agricultura Pesca y Alimentacion
Juan Bravo 3B
E-28006 Madrid

#### **SURINAME**

Prahlad SEWDIEN
Deputy Director Agriculture
Ministry of Agriculture
Cul Tuurtuin
Paramaribo

SWEDEN SUEDE SUECIA

A. KARDELL Director General National Food Administration Box 622 S-751 26 Uppsala Mrs. Barbro BLOMBERG Head of International Secretariat National Food Administration Box 622 S-75126 Uppsala

Nils FARNERT

Manager

Färnert Consulting AB

Saltsjöbaden, Sweden

Rune HENRIKSSON Deputy Director General Statens Livsmedelsverk S-75126 Uppsala

SWITZERLAND SUISSE

**SUIZA** 

Y. SIEGWART

Chairman of the Swiss National Committee of the Codex Alimentarius Loostrasse 20 CH-6430 Schwyz

Mme Barbara AYER Secretaire Nestec S.A. CH-1800 Vevey

Olivier BINDSCHEDLER Nestec S.A.

Avenue Nestlé 55

CH-1800 Vevey

Gregory CHENG Nestec S.A.

Avenue Nestlé 55

CH-1800 Vevey

Ms. Irina DU BOIS NESTEC S.A.

Av. Nestlé 55

CH-1800 Vevey

Dr Angelo GENONI

Advisor

c/o Nestlé

CH-1800 Vevey

Gerd HUSCHKE

Chemist

Mischelistrasse 39

CH-4153 Reinach

#### P. ROSSIER

**Head of Codex Section** 

Federal Office of Public Health

Haslerstrasse 16

CH-3000 Berne 14

Benjamin SCHMIDLI

F. Hoffman-La Roche AG

CH-4002 Basel

Dr Jean VIGNAL

Nestec Ltd.

Av. H. Nestlé 55

CH-1800 Vevey

#### **TANZANIA**

#### **TANZANIE**

F.S.K. MASAGA

Senior Standards Officer and Head

Agriculture and Food Section

Tanzania Bureau of Standards

P.O. Box 9524

Dar es Salaam

**THAILAND** 

**THAILANDE** 

**TAILANDIA** 

Prof. Dr P. POTHISIRI

**Deputy Secretary-General** 

Food and Drug Administration

Ministry of Public Health

Bangkok 10200

#### J. DHAVARNBHARK

Second Secretary C/o Mission of Thailand 1202 Genève

Mrs. Phani Na Rangsi Senior Expert on Standardization Thai Industrial Standards Institute Ministry of Industry Rama VI Street, Bangkok 10400

Miss Metanee SUKONTARUG Standard Officer Thai Industrial Standards Institute Rama VI Street Bangkok 10800

Mrs Marasee SURAKUL
Ass. Secretary-General
Office of the National FAO Committee of Thailand
Ministry of Agriculture & Corporations
NACOM
Bangkok
Thailand

Somsak TANASUPAWAT
Commodity Standards Technical Officer
Department of Foreign Trade
Ministry of Commerce
Bangkok 10200

TUNISIA TUNISIE TUNEZ

#### H. TEBOURBI

Secretaire des Affaires Etrangères Mission Permanente de Tunisie 58 Rue Moillebeau 1211 CH-1209 Geneva

UNITED KINGDOM ROYAUME-UNI REINO UNIDO

#### C.A. COCKBILL

Head of Food Standards Division
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food
Ergon House
C/o Nobel House
17 Smith Square
London SWIP 3JR

#### Dr. H. DENNER

Head, Food Science Division II
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food
Ergon House
C/o Nobel House
17 Smith Square
London SWIP 3JR

#### K. MILLAR

Head of Food Composition Branch Room 310 Ergon House C/o Nobel House 17 Smith Square London SWIP 3 JR

## UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ETATS-UNIS D'AMERIQUE ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMERICA

#### Dr. Lester CRAWFORD

Administrator
Food Safety and Inspection Service
U.S. Department of Agriculture
Room 331-E, Administration Building
14th and Independence Ave., SW
Washington, DC 20250

Dr Douglas L. ARCHER
Director
Division of Microbiology
Center For Food Safety and Applied Nutrition
US Food & Drug Administration
200 C Street, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20204

Dr. Brian BAGNALL

Director

**Public Affairs** 

Smithkline Beckman Corp.

1600 Paoli Pike

West Chester

PA 19380, USA

James R. BROOKER

National Marine Fisheries Service

1335 East West Highway

Silver Spring, MD 20910

Miss Franta BROULIK

Director, Regulatory Affairs & Information Services

McNeil Specialty Products Company

**Grandview Road** 

Skillman, NJ 08542-3000

Dr. Wm. J. COOK

Director, Corporate Quality Assurance

Hershey Foods Corporation

1025 Reece Avenue

Hershey, Pa. 17033

Charles W. COOPER

**Assistant Director** 

Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition

200 C Street SW

Washington, DC 20204

John W. FARQUHAR

Vice President

Research and Technical Services

Food Marketing Institute

1750 K Street NW

Washington, DC 20006

Charles FELDBERG

Vice President

CPC International Inc.

Box 8000

Englewood Cliffs, NJ 07632

Sherwin GARDNER
Vice President Science and Technology
Grocery Manufacturers of America
1010 Wisconsin Ave, NW
Washington, DC 20007

Gerald B. GUEST Director Center for Veterinary Medicine Food and Drug Administration Rockville, Maryland 20857

J. HARTY
Director
International Affairs Staff
Food and Drug Administration
5600 Fishers Lane (HFY-50)
Rockville, Maryland 20857

Thomas B. HOUSE President American Frozen Food Institute 1764 Old Meadow Lane McLean, Virginia, USA 22102

Mrs. Julia HOWELL Manager Regulatory Submissions The Coca-Cola Company 310 North Avenue Atlanta, Georgia 30301

Dr. Thad M. JACKSON Nestlé Enterprises 1511 K St. NW Suite 1100 Washington, DC 20005

Mrs. Maureen KAPUSTYNSKI Manager External Affairs Pepsi Co. Inc. 100 Stevens Avenue Valhalla NY 10595 Eddie KIMBRELL Consultant Holland and Knight 888 Seventeenth Street NW Suite 900 Washington DC 20006

Bruce A. LISTER
Vice President
Corporate Affairs,
Nestle Foods Inc.
100 Manhattanville Road
Purchase, NY 10577

Marshall MARCUS
Director
Regulatory and Trade Affairs
Protein Technologies International
Ralston Purina Company
Checkerboard Square

St. Louis, MO 63164

Dr. Allen MATTHYS
Director
Regulatory Affairs
National Food Processors Association
1401 New York Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20005

B. McMILLAN McMillan & Farrell Associates Suite 306 2021 K Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20006

Mrs. Rhonda NALLY
Executive Officer for Codex
Food Safety and Inspection Service
U.S. Department of Agriculture
Room 3175, South Building
Washington, DC 20250

James SERAFINO Director Regulatory Affairs Associate General Counsel Nestle Foods Inc. 100 Manhattanville Road Purchase, NY 10577

Dr. Fred R. SHANK
Acting Director
Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition
U.S. Food and Drug Administration
200 C Street, SW
Washington, DC 20204

#### S.N. TANNER

Assistant to the Administrator Federal Grain Inspection Service P.O. Box 96454 Washington, DC 20090-6454

Raymond TARLETON
Executive Vice President
American Association of Cereal Chemists
3340 Pilot Knob Road
St. Paul, MN 55121

Ms. Ellen THOMAS
Manager, Regulatory Industry Relations Compliance
Kraft, Inc.
5401 Old Orchard Rd.
Skokie, II. 60077

Mrs. Roberta VAN HAEFTEN Attaché for Food and Agricultural Affairs FODAG, American Embassy Rome, Italy

UNION OF SOVIET SOCIALIST REPUBLICS
UNION DES REPUBLIQUES SOCIALISTES SOVIETIQUES
UNION DE REPUBLICAS SOCIALISTAS SOVIETICAS

Dr. A.N. ZAITSEV Chief of Laboratory Institute of Nutrition AMS-USSR Ustjnsky projezd 2/14 109240 Moscow

## OBSERVER COUNTRIES PAYS OBSERVATEURS PAISES OBSERVADORES

#### **ANGOLA**

Estevao Miguel de CARVALHO Directeur General Av Ministère de l'Agriculture Gabinet Technique Ministère de l'Agriculture Box 527, Luanda

Mme Maria Pedro A.G. MARINHO Senior Technical on Chemistry Ministry of Health Box 3665 Luanda

Jacinto Manuel Maria SOBRINHO Senior Chemical on Chemistry Ministry of Health Box 3665 Luanda

INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS
ORGANISATIONS INTERNATIONALES
ORGANIZACIONES INTERNACIONALES

#### ASSOCIATION OF OFFICIAL ANALYTICAL CHEMISTS (AOAC)

T. LAYOFF

Director

FDA/Division of Drug Analysis
President-Elect, Association of Analytical Chemists
1114 Market Street
St. Louis, MO 63101
U.S.A.

COMITÉ EUROPEÉN DES FABRICANTS DE SUCRE (CEFS)

Daniel GUEGUEN CEFS

182 Ave. de Tervuren B-1150 Bruxelles, Belgique

## CONFEDERATION EUROPEENE DE COMMERCE DE DETAIL (CECD)

Dr A. VAN EWIJK Chairman, Food Committee Avenue d'Andeghem B-1040 Bruxelles Belgique

## CONFEDERATION DES INDUSTRIES AGRO-ALIMENTAIRES DE LA CEE (CIAA)

P. MOUTON
Director
Rue Joseph II, 40
B-1040 Bruxelles, Belgique

# EUROPEAN COMMITTEE FOR THE STUDY OF SALT/COMITE EUROPEEN D'ETUDE DU SEL (ECSS/CEES)

Joseph DELATTRE
Ingenieur
Solvay et Cie
310 rue de Raansbeek
B-1120 Bruxelles, Belgique

Dr Jose M. RAFOLS Directeur de Recherche Union Salinera de España Rambla Estudios 109-1° E-08002 Barcelona Spain

## EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY (EEC)

E. GAERNERChef de Division AdjointDirection Générale du Marché

Intérieur et des Affaires Industrielles Commission des Communautés Européennes 200 rue de la Loi B-1040 Bruxelles, Belgique

#### L. CISNETTI

Administrateur principal 170 rue de la Loi B-1048 Bruxelles, Belgique

Mme O. DEMINE
Administrateur Principal
Direction Générale du Marché Intérieur
et des Affaires Industrielles
200 rue de la Loi
B-1049 Bruxelles, Belgique

Robert HANKIN Administrator Commission of the European Communities 200 rue de la Loi B-1049 Bruxelles, Belgique

Dr Arturo SANABRIA Administrator Principal Dirección General de Agricultura DG VI rue de la Loi 200 B-1049 Bruxelles, Belgique

#### **EUROPEAN FOOD LAW ASSOCIATION (EFLA)**

Prof. A. GERARD
Prof. Université de Bruxelles
Secrétaire Général de L'AEDA
3 Boulevard de la Cambre (bte. 34)
B-1050 Bruxelles, Belgique

J. Byrne Scientific Adviser International Diabetic Federation 20 Carlton Close Upminster, Essex, UK H. McNALLY Personal Advisor to thee President of EFLA Viale Marco Polo 80

I-00154 Rome, Italy

Dr. Sergio VALVASSORI Vice President AEDA International Via San Secondo 67

I-10128 Torino, Italy

#### **EUROPEAN VEGETABLE PROTEIN FEDERATION (EUVEPRO)**

Arnold VAN HECKE
Director-General
EUVEPRO
Leuvensestraat 29
NL-1800 Vilvoorde, Netherlands

FEDERATION INTERNATIONAL
DES INDUSTRIES ET DU
COMMERCE EN GROS DE VINS.
SPIRITEUX, EAUX-DE-VIE ET

Dr Sergio VALVASSORI Vice President

LIQUEURS (FIVS)

AEDA International Via San Secondo 67

I-10128 Torino, Italy

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE (GATT)

V. KULACOGLU Councellor GATT 154, rue de Lausanne CH-1211 Geneva, Switzerland

G. STANTON Counsellor GATT 154, rue de Lausanne CH-1202 Genève, Switzerland

GROUPEMENT EUROPEEN ET
UNION EUROPEENNE DES
SOURCES D'EAUX
MINERALES NATURELLES
(GESEM-UNESEM)

Mme Françoise DE BUTTET
Chambre Syndicale Française des Eaux Minérales
Groupement International des Eaux Minérales
10 rue Clément Narot
F-75008 Paris, France

Dr. P. GRIPPO Secretariat General GISEM Via Sicilia 186 Roma, Italy

Prof. D. PEPIN
Faculté du Pharmacie
BP 38
63001 Charmont
F-Cedex France

INSTITUT EUROPEEN DES
INDUSTRIES DE LA GOMME DE
CAROUBE, (INEC)

Dr Erich NITTNER Redingstrasse 2 CH-8280 Kreuzlingen, Switzerland

#### INSTITUTE OF FOOD TECHNOLOGISTS (IFT)

B.A. LISTER
Liaison Representative
Institute of Food Technologists (IFT)
No. Wacker Drive
Chicago, Illinois, USA

INTERNATIONAL ASSEMBLY OF FOOD AND DRINK

### MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATIONS (IFGMA)

#### S. GARDNER

Vice President Science and Technology Grocery Manufacturers of America 1010 Wisconsin Ave., NW Washington DC 20007, USA

#### INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF BOUILLONS AND SOUP INDUSTRIES (AIIBP)

E. RAPP

Directeur

Ernest Claes 4

B-1980 Tervuren, Belgique

### INTERNATIONAL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Mme Janette M.W. BURAAS Representative International Chamber of Commerce 7 chemin Taverney CH-1218 Grand Saconnex, Switzerland

### INTERNATIONAL DAIRY FEDERATION (IDF)

Dr. P. PITTET Nestec Ltd. Avenue Nestlé 55 CH-1800 Vevey, Switzerland

### INTERNATIONAL DIABETIC FEDERATION (IDF)

#### J. BYRNE

Scientific Adviser International Diabetic Federation 20 Carlton Close Upminster, Essex, UK

## INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF MARGARINE ASSOCIATIONS (IFMA)

#### I. HODAC

Secretary General of the International Federation of Margarine Associations Rue de la Loi 83 B-1040 Brussels, Belgium

## INTERNATIONAL HYDROLYZED PROTEIN COUNCIL (IHPC)

#### **B.A. LISTER**

President
International Hydrolyzed Protein Council (IHPC)
1625 "K" St.
NW Washington DC
USA

### INTERNATIONAL LIFE SCIENCES INSTITUTE (ILSI)

# D. SERRUYS21 Toutefais9270 de PinteBelgium

F.J. VAN DER MEER Scientific Regulatory Affairs 56 High Street Windsor, Berks, UK

## INTERNATIONAL OLIVE OIL COUNCIL (IOOC)

Mme Bernadette PAJUELO Chef Adjoint du Service Technique Conseil Oleicole International Calle Juan Bravo 10 E-28006 Madrid, Spain

## INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION OF CONSUMER'S UNIONS (IOCU)

Miss D.H. GROSE IOCU 9 Emmastraat NL-2595 The Hague Netherlands

# INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION OF THE FLAVOUR INDUSTRY (IOFI)

Dr F. GRUNDSCHOBER IOFI 8 rue Charles Humbert CH-1205 Geneva, Switzerland

## INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION FOR STANDARDIZATION (ISO)

K.G. LINGNER
Technical Group Manager
Planning and Technical Coordination
ISO Central Secretariat
1 rue de Varembé
CH-1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland

## INTERNATIONAL PULSE TRADE AND INDUSTRY FEDERATION

Jacques GAUTHIER
Délégué general
CICILS/IPTIC
Bureau 286
Bourse de Commerce
F-75040 Paris Cedex 01

## INTERNATIONAL TRADE CENTRE UNCTAD/GATT (ITC)

E. SIERRA
Senior Adviser on Quality Control
International Trade Centre
UNCTAD/GATT (ITC)
Geneva, Switzerland

### MARINALG INTERNATIONAL (WORLD ASSOCIATION OF SEAWEED PROCESSORS)

Jean-Jacques PIOT
Marinalg International
World Association of Seaweed Processor
85 Boulevard Haussmann
F-75008 Paris, France

# UNITED NATIONS ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR EUROPE (UNECE)

Dr E.L. LITTMANN

Chief

FAO/ECE Agriculture Section

Palais des Nations

CH-1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland

Michael CANON

Food Standards Officer

Palais des Nations

Geneva, Switzerland

# CHIEF, JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME CHEF, PROGRAMME MIXTE FAO/OMS SUR LES NORMES ALIMENTAIRES JEFE, PROGRAMA CONJUNTO FAO/OMS SOBRE NORMAS ALIMENTARIAS

#### J. LUPIEN

Chief

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme

Food Policy and Nutrition Division

FAO

1-00100 Roma, Italy

# JOINT SECRETARIES CO-SECRETARIES COSECRETARIOS

Dr F. KAFERSTEIN

Manager

Food Safety Unit

Division of Environmental Health

**WHO** 

#### 1211 Geneva 27

Switzerland

Dr A.W. RANDELL

Senior Officer

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

Food Policy and Nutrition Division

**FAO** 

I-00100 Roma, Italy

#### **LEGAL COUNSEL**

**CONSEILLER JURIDIQUE** 

**ASESORIA JURIDICA** 

Dr S. SHUBBER

Senior Legal Officer

Office of the Legal Counsel

WHO

Geneva

Switzerland

#### R. STEIN

**Deputy Legal Counsel** 

**FAO** 

I-00100 Roma, Italy

### JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME PERSONNEL

PERSONNEL DU PROGRAMME MIXTE FAO/OMS SUR LES NORMES ALIMENTAIRES
PERSONAL DEL PROGRAMA CONJUNTO FAO/OMS SOBRE NORMES ALIMENTARIAS

#### D. BYRON

**Associate Professional Officer** 

(Food Standards)

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

Dr E. CASADEI

Food Standards Officer

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

#### Mrs C. DUDGEON-BETTONI

**Documents Officer** 

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

Dr G.K. GHEORGHIEV

Food Standards Officer

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

FAO

1-00100 Roma, Italy

Dr L.G. LADOMERY

Food Irradiation Specialist

Joint FAO/IAEA Division of Nuclear

Techniques in Food & Agriculture

IAEA

Wagramerstrasse 5

Vienna, Austria

Dr N. RAO MATURU

Food Standards Officer

Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

#### Advisers

Dr D. BERKOWITZ

Director

Technology Transfer and Assessment Staff

**USDA-FSIS** 

Room 4911

South Building

Washington, DC 20250

USA

Dr J. MARYANSKI

**Biotechnology Coordinator** 

Food and Drug Administration CFSAN

200 C Street SW

Washington DC 20204

USA

**FAO PERSONNEL** 

PERSONNEL DE LA FAO

PERSONAL DE LA FAO

#### R. DAWSON

Senior Officer

Food Quality and Consumer Protection Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

#### J.WEATHERWAX

**Nutrition Officer** 

Food Quality and Consumer Protection Group

FAO

I-00100 Roma, Italy

#### Consultant

Dr R. RESENDE

Caixa Postal 92231

25740- Itaipava, R.J.

Brasil

#### WHO PERSONNEL

PERSONNEL DE LA OMS

PERSONAL DE LA OMS

Dr. J.P. JARDEL

**Assistant Director-General** 

WHO

Geneva, Switzerland

#### Dr M. TEN HAM

Pharmaceutical Programme

Division on Drug Management and Policy

**WHO** 

Geneva, Switzerland

#### Dr. W. KREISEL

Director

Division of Environmental Health

**WHO** 

Geneva, Switzerland

#### J.F. BLONDIAUX

Division of Budget and Finance

WHO

Geneva, Switzerland

R.F. DAVIES
Secretariat
Food Safety Unit
Division of Environmental Health
WHO
Geneva, Switzerland

Dr. H. GALAL-GORCHEV, Scientist Food Safety Unit Division of Environmental Health WHO Geneva, Switzerland

Dr. J.L. HERRMAN
International Programme on Chemical Safety
Division of Environmental Health
WHO
Geneva, Switzerland

Dr. P. WAIGHT
Division of Environmental Health
WHO
Geneva, Switzerland

### **Appendix II**

## Opening Remarks by Dr. Hiroshi Nakajima Director-General, World Health Organization

Mr. Chairman,
Dear Colleagues,
Ladies and Gentlemen,

On my own behalf and that of the Director-General of FAO I extend to you a very warm welcome to Geneva.

This session is different from others in that, for the first time in the 28-year history of your Commission, it is presided over by a chairman from a developing country. Mr. Mendez, I wish you every success your important task of steering the Commission through its agenda and to a successful conclusion.

This session is also the first I have had the honour and pleasure of opening. I should like to take this opportunity to confirm the World Health Assembly's continued recognition of the importance of WHO's cooperation with FAO in supporting the aims of the Codex Alimentarius Commission, particularly from the standpoint of protecting consumers against possible health hazards in food.

I welcome the eight new Members who have joined your Commission since the last session in 1987, namely Antigua and Barbuda, Equatorial Guinea, the German Democratic Republic, Honduras, Papua New Guinea, Rwanda, Viet Nam, and Yemen. 138 countries are now Members of the Commission. The constantly increasing participation of developing countries in the Commission's work is most encouraging. I can only hope that other developing countries will, in due course, also find it beneficial to join the Commission and thereby profit from its work. You may recall that, in a resolution adopted in 1987, the World Health Assembly called on all Member States of WHO to make all appropriate efforts to adopt Codex standards, and to fully utilize the recommendations of the Commission for the promotion of food safety and the international food trade.

The availability of internationally agreed food standards, maximum residue limits for pesticides, veterinary drugs, and other chemicals in food, as well as of codes of hygienic and technological practice, are in themselves highly important contributions to public health. Your Commission, Mr. Chairman, deserves the highest recognition from the global community for these achievements. However, it does not appear that the availability of these internationally agreed standards and codes has been able to reverse a very worrying trend of increasing morbidity rates associated with food consumption. In almost all countries where statistics on foodborne diseases are available, and I would point out that the number of such countries is still too few, we can observe an increase in the incidence of such diseases. We have reason to believe that this trend is also occurring in many other countries.

It is thus obvious that neither the industrialized, nor the developing, countries have so far found an answer to the pressing public health and economic problems posed by contaminated foods. May I remind you that WHO regards illness due to contaminated foods as one of the most widespread health problems in the contemporary world, and an important cause of reduced economic productivity. This is even more surprising when one realizes that many of the current disease outbreaks are due not to lack of scientific knowledge and technologies but rather to failure to apply well-known principles and technologies. Your Commission, Ladies and Gentlemen, has been responsible for drawing up many of these principles and technologies.

Why should this be so, given the sophisticated food safety laws, standards, and enforcement mechanisms operating in industrialized countries? A poor food safety record in these countries is certainly no encouragement to the developing world to strengthen their food safety laws and control mechanisms. Both developing and industrialized countries, however, must recognize that the formal food safety infrastructure cannot by itself prevent foodborne illnesses, particularly those caused by microbiologically contaminated foods that are responsible for almost all cases. In today's rapidly modernizing world, the close links that

earlier prevailed between mankind and its food supply are now being reversed, as forces such as urbanization or cash-cropping replace traditional subsistence farming or pastoral lifestyles. The economic resources at the command of people are frequently insufficient for them to have access to a safe and hygienic environment for food, and new food habits resulting from changes in lifestyle may be incompatible with traditional food safety measures. The result is an increasing burden of foodborne disease.

A new approach to food safety is urgently needed. In WHO's view this new approach can be found by integrating food safety into primary health care systems, through education and information that focuses on the factors responsible for food contamination and for the survival and growth of foodborne pathogens.

Mr. Chairman, I realize, of course, that your Commission has only limited opportunities to help in integrating food safety into primary health care systems, but I am encouraged by the fact that the Codex Regional Committees are indeed dealing with this topic. As with all problems where a new approach has to be found, a great deal of promotional work has to be done, and through your Coordinating Committees the Commission can contribute even in this are which is, a priori, not your responsibility. I make this point to remind all our Member States that the health-related elements in food standards, and other health-related recommendations, are important prerequisites for food safety, but that, in order to prevent foodborne disease, people have to know how to avoid contamination by, and the growth and survival of, foodborne pathogens. This calls for a concerted effort on the part of those concerned, namely governments, industry and trade, and consumers. Each of these three partners shares responsibility for food safety, and close and coordinated cooperation is necessary before we can expect the situation as regards foodborne diseases to improve.

I should like to touch briefly on one other topic. Development in health is closely related to economic development. For many countries -in particular the developing countries - food export is an important component of their economy. One of the functions of internationally agreed food Standards and codes is to facilitate international trade in food. It is encouraging to see, Mr. Chairman, that your Commission has re-established the existing agreement for cooperation between the GATT Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade and the Codex Alimentarius Commission. It is to be hoped that this renewed relationship, which I note is being considered by this Session of the Commission, will result in improved trading opportunities for all Members, with resulting benefits for economic development.

I should like to close by paying tribute, on behalf of both FAO and WHO, to those governments that have continued to so generously act as host to meetings of your Commission's subsidiary bodies. We owe these governments a deep debt of gratitude. I should also like to express my sincere appreciation to the Geneva Cantonal authorities for their generosity in making available the excellent conference facilities in which this session is being held.

Finally, I should like to wish all of you a very pleasant stay in Geneva, and trust that your deliberations will be enlightening and useful.

### **Appendix III**

# Reply by the Chairman of the Codex Alimentarius Commission

### to the Opening Address by the Director-General of WHO

Mr. Director-General,

- 1. On behalf of the Members of the Commission, and the delegates, advisors and observers who are present here today, it is my pleasure to thank you sincerely for opening our Eighteenth Session and for transmitting to the Commission the kind words of support of the World Health Assembly. I also thank you very much for your kind words to me as the Commission's first Chairman from a developing country, and I can say that I am deeply aware of both the honour and the responsibility which this status implies.
- 2. Developing countries, Mr. Director-General, have come to play an increasingly important role in the work of the Commission. In addition to most active participation in commodity and horizontal subject Codex Committees, they have shown their enthusiasm for the Commission's work through the activities of the Regional Coordinating Committees; 46 member countries have attended the three regional meetings for Asia, Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean held in this biennium. As a result of the mutual exchange of experiences, national inter-ministerial Codex Alimentarius Committees have been formed in a number of countries with the dual aims of strengthening participation in Codex work and coordination of national infrastructures for food control and import/export inspection.
- 3. At this point Mr. Director-General I would like to mention a most important fact, that in the last Codex Alimentarius Coordinating Committee for Latin America and the Caribbean which I was able to attend, Dr. Oscar Arias, President of Costa Rica and Nobel Prize Winner for Peace made the opening speech at the session, emphasizing the great importance of the programme, and its benefit to mankind. Also I was able to participate in a workshop of the Brazilian Government on Codex Alimentarius, held in Brasilia in May. This conference was attended by the Ministers of Agriculture, Health, Commerce and Foreign Affairs again sharing their interest in the programme work. One year ago the opening session of the Committee on Tropical Fruits and Vegetables was held in Mexico, the Minister of Commerce attended it and some of the working sessions as well.
- 4. All this Mr. Director-General again shows that the interest is a continuously growing matter not only in developed countries but also in developing ones since they are making good use of the Codex Guidelines and Standards in their national laws and regulations. We still have to

make a strong effort to promote the knowledge of Codex work and its benefits nationally and internationally promoting better health and even commerce amongst nations.

- 5. As you have pointed out, Sir, the Codex Alimentarius Commission is responsible for making recommendations to protect the consumers' health and to promote international trade. In undertaking the first of these, the Commission has examined both acute health problems, those caused principally through microbiological contamination, and potential chronic effects of chemicals and contaminants in food; whether they be food additives, or residues of pesticides or veterinary medicines, or environmental contaminants such as mycotoxins or heavy metals. From the Commission's very early days, emphasis has been placed on the microbiological safety of food, and the first edition of the General Principles of Food Hygiene was adopted by the Commission more than twenty years ago, and it has been up-dated twice since then. The effective application of this Code, and related commodity-specific codes, rests with national authorities. Too often the detailed knowledge and infrastructure needed for applying these Codes is lacking, and it is fortunate that countries can turn to FAO and WHO for practical assistance in training or in the development of programmes to incorporate Codex work into the national food legislation and strengthen its application at all levels of the food chain. The effective application of the General Principles of Food Hygiene will not only benefit consumers generally, but should also ensure the safety of food for the tourist industry, which as you rightly point out is already a major source of revenue for many countries.
- 6. In International trade, Mr. Director-General real or potential health concerns lead directly to trade problems. Foods may be detained at borders because of the presence of pesticide residues, mycotoxins, non-approved additives, microbial contamination often <u>Salmonella</u>, filth, or even because of inadequate or inappropriate labelling. The Codex Commission is designed to address all of these concerns by arriving at agreements on what levels, if any, of residues or contaminants may be allowed, what additives are permitted and where, and what information must appear on labels. I am pleased, Sir, that the 42nd World Health Assembly has recognized the Commission's work on microbiological and hygiene standards for foods of animal origin, as this work will continue to develop as microbiological contamination of food continues to result in trade difficulties.
- 7. I am pleased Mr. Director-General, that you have mentioned the cooperation between the Commission and the GATT. The current developments underway within the Uruguay Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations offer the exciting prospect of the Codex standards being used as the basis for the harmonization of national regulations as a long-term objective under GATT. This would mean that the exporting countries would be able to compete more equitably for markets, without artificial barriers to trade established on different interpretations of health and safety requirements for foods. It also will mean a greater commitment on the part of the exporting countries to ensure that their manufacturing processes meet the requirements of the Codex Codes of Practice and that their export inspection services are able to certify, with confidence, that the requirements of the Codex standards are met. Assistance in this area will be needed by many countries, and it is worthwhile to recognize that in the FAO-sponsored workshops which have been held in association with the Regional

Coordinating Committees in Asia, Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean have addressed the problems of import and export inspection as their major theme.

- 8. Mr. Director-General these developments within GATT and the new emphasis on food exports are important for developing countries, which see increased trade in foods as a major option for tackling their problems of external debt. Improved agricultural output in developing countries has made food surpluses available for export, even from countries which only a few years ago required very large quantities of food aid to combat the effects of drought. Of special interest are the agricultural and horticultural products which bring a high return based on the quality and presentation of the goods. I am pleased that the Commission continues to work in this area, even to take new initiatives to facilitate this trade.
- 9. Returning, Mr. Director-General, to one of the main themes of your opening address, the real application of Codex Standards and Codes at the developing country level, both in the interests of protecting the consumers' health and in facilitating trade, must remain a priority of both FAO and WHO. It is encouraging to see the number of technical assistance projects which address this need. It is even more encouraging to see that the number of projects and their scope seems to be increasing, and that more people are being trained in this area than ever before. I would hope that even more developing countries take advantage of the opportunities available to strengthen their food control programmes so as to be able to really use the Codex standards to their best effect and to benefit from improved trade opportunities.
- 10. In closing, Mr. Director-General, I should like to join you in thanking those governments who so generously contribute to the Codex Programme by continuing to host the Commission's subsidiary bodies. It is significant, that so many countries accept this burden, as a way of supporting the Commission's work. I am pleased to say that my own country has sufficient confidence in the Commission to contribute to its success directly in this way.
- 11. Thank you, Sir, for your kind words of welcome and encouragement. We have a great deal of work to do this week and next and we shall be able to undertake it in a strong sense of appreciation of your personal support.

### **Appendix IV**

# MEMBER COUNTRIES OF THE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION

- 1. Algeria
- 2. Antigua and Barbuda
- 3. Argentina
- 4. Australia
- 5. Austria
- 6. Bahrain

- 7. Bangladesh
- 8. Barbados
- 9. Belgium
- 10. Benin
- 11. Bolivia
- 12. Botswana
- 13. Brazil
- 14. Bulgaria
- 15. Burkina Faso
- 16. Burundi
- 17. Cameroon
- 18. Canada
- 19. Cape Verde
- 20. Central African Republic
- 21. Chad
- 22. Chile
- 23. China
- 24. Colombia
- 25. Congo
- 26. Costa Rica
- 27. Cote d'Ivoire
- 28. Cuba
- 29. Cyprus
- 30. Czechoslovakia
- 31. Democratic Kampuchea
- 32. Democratic people's Rep. of Korea
- 33. Denmark
- 34. Domincan Republic
- 35. Ecuador
- 36. Egypt
- 37. El Salvador
- 38. Equatorial Guinea
- 39. Ethiopia
- 40. Fiji
- 41. Finland
- 42. France
- 43. Gabon
- 44. Gambia
- 45. German Democratic Republic
- 46. Germany, Fed. Rep. of
- 47. Ghana
- 48. Greece
- 49. Grenada
- 50. Guatemala

- 51. Guinea
- 52. Guinea Bissau
- 53. Guyana
- 54. Haiti
- 55. Honduras
- 56. Hungary
- 57. Iceland
- 58. India
- 59. Indonesia
- 60. Iraq
- 61. Ireland
- 62. Islamic Rep. of Iran
- 63. Israel
- 64. Italy
- 65. Jamaica
- 66. Japan
- 67. Jordan
- 68. Kenya
- 69. Kuwait
- 70. Lebanon
- 71. Lesotho
- 72. Liberia
- 73. Libya
- \_ . .
- 74. Luxembourg
- 75. Madagascar
- 76. Malawi
- 77. Malaysia
- 78. Malta
- 79. Mauritius
- 80. Mexico
- 81. Morocco
- 82. Mozambique
- 83. Myanmar, Union of
- 84. Nepal
- 85. Netherlands
- 86. New Zealand
- 87. Nicaragua
- 88. Nigeria
- 89. Norway
- 90. Oman, Sultante of
- 91. Pakistan
- 92. Panama
- 93. Papua New Guinea
- 94. Paraguay

- 95. Peru
- 96. Philippines
- 97. Poland
- 98. Portugal
- 99. Qatar
- 100. Republic of korea
- 101. Romania
- 102. Rwanda
- 103. Samoa
- 104. Santa Lucia
- 105. Saudi Arabia
- 106. Senegal
- 107. Seychelles
- 108. Sierra Leone
- 109. Singapore
- 110. Spain
- 111. Sri Lanka
- 112. Sudan
- 113. Suriname
- 114. Swaziland
- 115. Sweden
- 116. Switzerland
- 117. Syria
- 118. Tanzania
- 119. Thailand
- 120. Togo
- 121. Trinidad and Tobago
- 122. Tunisia
- 123. Turkey
- 124. Uganda
- 125. Union of Soviet Socialist Republics
- 126. United Arab Emirates
- 127. United Kingdom
- 128. United States of America
- 129. Uruguay
- 130. Venezuela
- 131. Viet Nam
- 132. Yemen Arab Republic
- 133. Yemen, People's Dem. Rep. of
- 134. Yugoslavia
- 135. Zaire
- 136. Zambia
- 137. Zimbabwe